

## Evaluation Report 5.98

# Institutional Development in Norwegian Bilateral Assistance

Development through Institutions? Synthesis Report

Centre for Partnership in Development (DiS) with Nordic Consulting Group (NCG)

### Information from the Royal Ministry of Foreign Affairs

The Ministry's Information Section provides information with regard to current foreign policy, trade policy and development cooperation policy. Informative material can be ordered from fax no. +47 22 24 27 87

Foreign Ministry switchboard, Tel. +47 22 24 36 00 Fax +47 22 24 95 80 or +47 22 24 95 81

Information is available on Internet at http://odin.dep.no/ud

Office address: 7. juni plassen, Oslo Mailing address: P.O. Box 8114 DEP, N-0032 OSLO, Norway

#### Information to the media:

The Ministry's Press Spokesman and the Senior Information Officer on development cooperation can be contacted through the Foreign Ministry switchboard

#### Foreign journalists:

The Norway International Press Centre, NIPS, is the Foreign Ministry's service centre for foreign journalists in Norway, tel. +47 22 83 83 10

In countries outside of Norway, information on the Ministry of Foreign Affairs may be obtained from Norwegian embassies or consulates

Published by: The Royal Ministry of Foreign Affairs
Mai 1998
Print: GCSM AS, Oslo
Circulation: 1000
E-574 E
ISBN 82-7177-510-3

# Institutional Development in Norwegian Bilateral Assistance

Development through institutions?

Synthesis Report

Centre for Partnership in Development (DiS) with Nordic Consulting Group (NCG)

> Stein-Erik Kruse and Erik Magnus Sæther David Michael Fergus Arne Disch

Sub-studies and consultants

#### Sub-studies and consultants

The Synthesis Report is based on four sub-studies which were prepared by independent teams and consultants:

### «Twinning for Development, Institutional Cooperation between Public Institutions in Norway and the South»,

Christian Michelsen Institute, Norway.

Inge Tvedten (Team leader).

Steinar Askvik, Department of Administration and Organisational Theory, University of Bergen.

Southern consultants:

Pamela Rebelo, Independent Consultant, Mozambique.

Henning Melber, Director, Namibia Economic Policy Unit.

Incorporated in the report is a separate study from higher learning in Tanzania:

### «Cooperation between the Institute of Development Management – IDM (Tanzania) and Agder College, Norway»

Christian Michelsen Institute, Norway.

Johan Helland

#### 2. «Institutional Cooperation between Sokoine University and Norwegian Agricultural University»

COWI-consult, Denmark.

Lars P.Christensen (Team Leader)

Henrik Secher-Marcussen, Roskilde University Centre.

Southern consultant:

Augustine Macha (Tanzania)

### 3. «Development through Institutions. A Study of Private Companies and Private Consulting Firms in Norwegian Bilateral Assistance»

Andante Consultants AB, Sweden.

Kim Forss (Team Leader)

Lars Bjern, Tove Strömberg

Southern consultants:

Benjamin Milano (Indonesia)

Samuel Mkella (Tanzania)

Umaiyeh Khammash//tab(Palestine)

#### 4. «NGO Study on Institutional Development»

North-South Institute, Canada

Ted Paterson (Team Leader).

Grete Brochman, Institute of Social Research, Norway.

Ivar Evensmo, DiS.

Southern consultants:

Jacqueline Lambert-Madore (Mozambique)

Phillip Bohwasi (Zimbabwe)

Arjuna Parakrama (Sri Lanka)

#### **Foreword**

Institutional development constitutes a major concern of Norwegian development cooperation. It refers to complex goals and processes, often with few or imprecise objectives, criteria and baseline data against which results can be measured. It is further difficult to isolate and determine the relative value of single interventions, and the often turbulent societal context in which institutional development takes place complicates accurate assessments.

Complexity is however no excuse for shielding key policy intentions from critical assessment, but is a timely reminder for readers looking for easy answers. In this study we have not sought to substitute the complex with the trivial. Difficult questions are addressed and explored, but not necessarily confirmed and resolved. Institutional development depends on an experimental and learning based approach, and we hope that this study can contribute to constructive learning and future improvements to policy and practice in Norwegian development cooperation.

The Study was commissioned by the Royal Norwegian Ministry of Foreign Affairs, and Erik Berg, Head, Policy, Planning and Evaluation Staff provided active support throughout the process. An Advisory Group consisted of Elisabeth Jacobsen, Rolf Ree and Erik Berg from the Ministry of Foreign Affairs and Lornts Finanger and Reidun Roald from NORAD.

Centre for Partnership in Development (DiS) with support from Nordic Consulting Group (NCG) administered the Study, convened three workshops, and coordinated and synthesised findings from four sub-studies.

This Report is written by Stein-Erik Kruse (DiS) with inputs from Erik Magnus Sæther (DiS), Michael Fergus and Arne Disch (NCG) and with comments from all Team leaders. Per Dalin (IMTEC) provided valuable comments during the process and also to this Report.

#### STRUCTURE OF THE REPORT

Part I presents the background, purpose and design of the study. It explains the rediscovery of institutions in development, how this is reflected in Norwegian aid policies and the transition from using individual advisers towards institutional cooperation. Then the concept of institutional development is defined, embracing five levels: individual, organisational, network, sectoral and national. The first two of these levels involve human resource development (HRD) and organisational development (OD) respectively, while the last three all entail some form of broader system development.

Part II discusses the hypotheses and findings of the Study in terms of five basic elements:

- Concepts and Intentions how policies and strategies are perceived.
- Strategies and Actions how objectives are operationalised.
- Relevance and Outcomes what results can be traced.
- Explanations what factors promote or impede institutional development.
- Comparisons how experiences compare across countries and channels.

The Report is rounded off by Part III on Findings and Recommendations from all the studies and serves also as the summary of the entire process.

The Annexes provide further insight into Norwegian policies on institutional development in Norway, present basic OECD statistics on the funding of institutional development, brief summaries of the sub-studies, as well as a bibliography.

#### **Table of Contents**

Forew	vord	4
Table	of Contents	5
Overv	view	7
Part I	: Framework and Issues in Institutional Development	13
1	Background and Purpose	13
1.1	Introduction	13
1.2	Objectives for the Study	13
1.3	Channels, Studies and Cases	14
1.4	The Study Process and Methods	15
1.4.1	The Selection of Cases	15
1.4.2	Methodological Opportunities and Constraints	15
1.4.3	Common Framework and Joint Workshops	15
2	Conceptual Framework and Questions	17
2.1	What is Institutional Development? Levels and Dimensions	17
2.1.1	A Multi-Dimensional Model of Institutional Development	17
2.1.2	Institutional Cooperation	19
2.2	Changing Theories	19
2.3	Study Perspectives	20
2.3.1	Institutional Change in a Southern Perspective	20
2.3.2	From Micro- to Macro-Perspectives	20
2.3.3	From Individual Advisers to Institutional Cooperation	20
2.3.4	Comparing different Sectors	21
2.4	Study Questions and Hypotheses	21
Part I	I: Discussion of Hypotheses and Findings	22
3	Concepts and Intentions	22
3.1	The Five Key Elements	22
3.2	Institutional Development - A new Priority	22
3.3	What is Institutional Development?	24
3.4	Institutional Development - A Donor Invention?	26
4	Strategies and Actions	27
4.1	A Means to an End, a Process or an End in Itself?	27
4.2	Organisational Support - Not Institutional Development	28
4.3	Hard or Soft Institutional Development?	29
4.4	Changing Central Policies, but not Local Realities?	30
4.5	Changing Values and Incentives	30
5	Relevance and Outcomes	31
5.1	Monitoring and Evaluation: How do We know the Results?	31
5.2	Achievements at Lower or Higher Levels?	32
5.3	Relevance and Macro-level Outcomes	33

5.4	Do Objectives Make a Difference?	34
5.5	Whose Results Count?	34
5.6	Value for Money?	35
5.7	Continuation and Sustainability	36
6	Explanations	36
6.1	Cooperation based on Southern Demands and Initiatives	37
6.2	The Role of Individuals	37
6.3	Blueprint or Emergent Approaches	38
6.4	Cultural Training and Contextual Knowledge	38
6.5	Gender Differences	39
6.6	The Role of Strong Organisations	40
6.7	Contextual Factors	40
6.8	Role of the Donor	40
6.9	Sector Studies and Organisational Assessments	42
7	Comparisons	42
7.1	Norwegian Experience in an International Perspective	42
7.2	Similarities and Differences between Channels	43
Part II	II: Findings and Recommendations	45
8	Major Findings	45
9	Recommendations	47
9.1	Recommendations to the Ministry of Foreign Affairs	47
9.2	Recommendations to NORAD	48
9.3	Recommendations to Norwegian Organisations	49
Annex	1: List of Common Hypotheses	51
	2: Profiles of Sub-Studies	53
Annex	3: Norwegian Policies on Institutional Development	62
	4: Institutional Development Statistics	70
	5: Bibliography	77

Overview 7

#### **OVERVIEW**

#### The Rediscovery of Institutions in Development

What factors explain and promote economic growth and development in Third World countries? Researchers and development agencies have searched for explanations and continually introduced new approaches and prescriptions for development cooperation. But still we do not have all the keys to understand why some countries prosper while others do not. Development is fundamentally about improving people's lives and should in principle only be a matter of applying the right ideas, relevant technical expertise and sufficient financial resources. But experience paints a much more complex picture and results have so far been meagre.

Access to natural resources – land and minerals – was at one time considered to be the critical prerequisite for development. Gradually thinking changed, and physical capital – infrastructure, machines and equipment – was held to be the key. Other factors, such as human resources and their potential to increase the speed of development later attracted much attention. In the 1980s strongly influenced by the World Bank and IMF, focus shifted to the role of sound policies in explaining countries differential growth. Since the state was unable to deliver on its promises, and state-dominated development strategies had failed, the logical end point seemed to be a minimalist state doing no harm, but not much good either.

More recently the pendulum has swung back – to the quality and effectiveness of a country's organisations and institutions and in particular to the capability of the state. Knowledge of the role of institutions is not new, but its rediscovery in leading economic circles shows that the hegemony of neo-liberalism has passed its peak. The World Bank devotes the major part of its Annual Report 1997 «The State in a Changing World» to such issues, and states firmly that:

«this extreme view (of the minimalist state) is at odds with the evidence of the world's development success stories... which shows that development requires an effective state, one that plays a catalytic, facilitating role, encouraging and complementing the activities of the private businesses and individuals. Certainly state-dominated development has failed. But so has stateless development....Without an effective state, sustainable development, both economic and social, is impossible. The state is central to economic and social development.»

The debate on state-market relations has come full circle with theoretical support to the role of the state from new institutional approaches in economic theory (North, 1990). A key message is that development is not just about the right economic and technical inputs to a free market of individual actors, but also about the underlying institutional environment: the rules, regulations, customs, ideologies and norms that determine «the rules of the game» and consequently the effectiveness of the market. Markets and governments are complementary: the state is essential for putting in place the appropriate institutional foundations for markets.

The formal rules, along with the informal values in society, are the institutions that mediate and shape human and organisational behaviour. It is important to note that this concept of institutions is very different from the traditional focus on provision of skills, equipment and resources to individual organisations. The emphasis is on the external environment, pressures and incentives guiding individual and organisational performance.

While much of this material remains safely in the academic domains, several insights and perspectives have been applied to issues of direct relevance to international development. There is a strong link between institutional development and sustainability. Progress towards sustained and self-reliant development depends on the strength and quality of a country's institutional capacity. This is because socio-economic progress requires people to coordinate their behaviour, which in turn requires institutions that provide incentives to cooperate, and organisations that bring people together for concerted action. An aid activity is not successful unless it takes into account the institutional environment and strengthens institutional and organisational capacities.

At the level of programmes and projects, it has become

At the start of this decade, economic historians, including Nobel laureate Douglass North who had demonstrated the central importance of institutions in explaining past economic performance, began to turn to today's economic development efforts.

increasingly clear that many of the real problems linked to development aid lay not so much in intent and thrust, as in execution. And these problems are often organisational and managerial – rooted in difficulties experienced by local institutions in getting things done, thus representing a major bottleneck for economic growth and development (Berg, 1993). What is still weak or missing in many developing countries is the institutional infrastructure that can carry out the difficult task of converting policies into services and value for its citizens, and the commitment to changes which will make institutions work.

The current move towards programme assistance and sector wide approaches has also spurred renewed interest in institutional issues since such programmes depend on the quality and functioning of national institutions, and is as such closely linked to the discussion of reforms and changes in the public sector.

#### Perspectives on Institutional Development

The discussion of the purpose for institutional development among aid agencies have sought to address and balance four perspectives:

- increasing the effectiveness of programme implementation,
- strengthening the capacity of organisations and institutions in developing countries to take the responsibility for their own development,
- restructuring the public sector as a result of political and economic conditions,
- addressing the formal and informal policies, rules and regulations, cultural norms and values in society.

The first perspective is the most technical where institutional development is perceived in terms of social

Institutional economists have also provided interesting insights into how moral norms and social values explain the viability and efficiency of the market system (Platteau, 1994). The first argument is that private and public order institutions are needed to create order in the market. In particular the state has a critical role to play which goes far beyond that of establishing or strengthening mechanisms for control of fraud and deceit. The second argument is that moral norms sustain honest behaviour by generating trust and the right kind of preferences. As such norms can act as a substitute for state-engineered rules and control. With reference to Third World countries it is argued that economic development is especially difficult in countries where norms of limited-group morality prevail and do not give way to generalised morality.

engineering relevant for improved programme delivery.

The second perspective is primarily organisational with
the aim of building institutional capacity as a prerequisite for national execution of programmes and selfreliance.

The third perspective views institutional development also in political terms, and illustrates that the process is neither neutral nor apolitical. When institutional development is placed in the context of public sector restructuring, it becomes closely linked to national political processes (Engberg Pedersen, 1997). Institutional development is inherently as political as it is technical in nature. The institutional structure of a country or Government reflects the existing relations and distribution of power and resources. Problems and low performance are not only caused by lack of resources or knowledge, but by political conflicts and often an institutional crisis where the legitimacy and support of public and private institutions are questioned or undermined.

The fourth perspective is the most complex since institutional development is here rendered inseparable from cultural development. Following a sociological definition an institution is a societally valued and sanctioned norm of conduct or rule of the game that guides and constrains individual and group behaviour. Thus, private property or kinship obligations would qualify as institutions. In this sense, it is not possible to think of developing institutions without attendant cultural changes (Hirschmann, 1993).<sup>2</sup>

#### Institutional Development and Norwegian Development Cooperation

The broad idea of institutional development has gained new importance in the 1990s in both Norwegian and international development cooperation which has to do with the growing realisation of the role of institutions and organisations in the development process. In Norway the idea focuses, in particular, on the ability and capacity of developing countries to design and implement their own policies through the growth and nurturing of effective organisations and institutional frameworks in the public, private and civil sectors. Overview 9

«Measures to strengthen important social institutions and organisations will be key areas of long-term cooperation. Institutional and human resource development will therefore be given greater emphasis as priority areas. In this connection, the Government considers it important to provide the best possible conditions for participation by a broad range of Norwegian expertise and institutions. Cooperation will not be limited to strengthening public institutions, but will also include institutions in business and civil society.» (White Paper No.19 to Stortinget 1995–96, p.42–43)

Norwegian policies provide a broad framework and understanding of institutional development. The concept in its current form has not been around for very long in Norwegian development cooperation. Through the White Papers No.19 (1995–96) and No. 51 (1991–92) and NORAD's new strategy (1990a and 1992) the Norwegian Governments has strongly emphasised institutional development. Sustainable development is said to depend on the initiative and responsibility of viable public and private institutions in developing countries. Institutional strengthening or capacity building for sustainable development has thus become a cornerstone and important rationale for Norway's involvement in international development cooperation.

This priority is increasingly reflected in Norwegian bilateral aid – in overall policy and programme documents, resulting in new country strategies and initiatives, alternative approaches to technical cooperation and modes of implementation.

Although institutional development efforts do date back three decades, the official shift in policy took place from 1993 with the establishment of the so-called «Norway axis» – linking institutions in the South and like-minded institutions in Norway. While institutional development is seen as the goal, institutional cooperation between public, cultural and research institutions, private companies and non-governmental organisations is the means. There are also other ways to reach the same goal, but it is assumed that these types of collaborative arrangements have advantages over other forms of technical cooperation (NORAD, Annual Report 1996).

«NORAD must actively encourage participation on the part of Norwegian organisational and institutional life in development work. By means of active participation on the part of Norwegian organisations and institutions, NORAD will be able to draw upon competence, capacities and resources which we would otherwise not have access to. Through increased external participation, Norwegian society and public opinion in general will be enabled to identify themselves more strongly with, and show greater appreciation of, Norwegian development cooperation and the challenges and problems which this entails.» (NORAD, Strategies for Development Cooperation 1990.)

#### **Rethinking Technical Cooperation**

The new policy and NORAD strategy was also based on a critical rethinking of previous modes of technical cooperation and sought to provide a more institutional approach (Berg, 1998). NORAD decided in 1993 to reduce the recruitment of individual Norwegian long-term experts to work in partner countries, due to the meagre results in knowledge transfer and experience of poor integration of aid efforts into national institutions. The principal conclusion in the Nordic evaluation of technical assistance from 1988 was that technical assistance personnel were usually highly effective in operational positions, but much less so in transferring skills and in contributing to institutional development (Forss et al., 1988).

The traditional technical assistance was also strongly criticised by development countries as ineffective in building institutions or creating capacity, as too costly at both macro and micro levels, as donor driven, distorting national labour markets (Berg, 1998) and ignoring the fact that the level of skills, knowledge and confidence among educated citizens in developing countries has changed dramatically. The challenges of the 90s are different from the needs of the 70s and 80s which should be reflected and result in new modes of technical cooperation.

Professional expertise from Norway was however still required and in the early 90s a strong political motivation existed to utilise Norwegian expertise and institutions more extensively in development aid. With active support from NORAD's previous Director General the agency changed its approach to technical cooperation

Norwegian policies on institutional development is presented and discussed in more detail in Annex 3.

and started to recruit Norwegian institutions to enter into cooperation with similar organisations in partner countries. For the public sector, recruitment has been based on the identification of twinning partners in health, fisheries, petroleum, etc., and the number of collaborative contracts with NORAD funding has increased steadily.

The following figures illustrate the significant changes:

- The number of Norwegian long term experts has been reduced from 250 in 1985 to 50 in 1993.
- 35 public institutions are currently involved in over
   100 institutional development projects.
- More than 80 non-governmental organisations support approximately 1000 large and small projects on three continents.
- 80 Norwegian private companies interact with an increasing number of companies in the South.

Twinning provides the recipient with a broad range of services through a Norwegian sister-institution which has a comparable institutional mandate, and the cooperation normally contains both learning in technical areas, as well as management and institutional issues.

Twinning principles also apply to the private sector where Norwegian commercial enterprises possess expertise and capital to be used in joint ventures. Norwegian non-governmental organisations (NGOs) increasingly define themselves as partner-organisations where collaboration with and strengthening of like-minded Southern partners are equally or more important than delivering social services and implementing particular programmes.

#### Challenges for the Future

This Overview seeks not to summarise the entire Report, but highlight some issues and challenges for future Norwegian development cooperation.

#### \* The Need to Clarify Aims and Strategies

All studies confirm that significant reforms were introduced in Norwegian aid policies in the early 90s. We have identified a discernible increase in number of Norwegian organisations and levels of funding to institutional cooperation and institutional development. Strong commitment and broad support to the reforms were found in all sectors even if the knowledge and awareness were diluted and decreased proportionally with distance to NORAD's central offices.

But the concept of institutional development is still overused and underdefined. Policy changes are well explained and justified, but the suggested options are not sufficiently clear or defined. A mixed terminology is in use in all channels where similar terms have multiple meanings and few operational objectives allow the organisations to target effectively institutional development.

The suggested solution is not a simple formula which can easily be operationalised and solve the conceptual problem once and for all. There are no blueprints available for successful institutional development and experimentation with alternative models is encouraged. But a common point of reference and operational strategy are required to guide the process in order to avoid a situation where all organisations have their «private» definitions, or only put new labels on ongoing programmes to prove that they are working in line with new strategies.

The Synthesis concludes that the vision and overall objectives point in the right direction, but that NORAD still lacks an operational strategy or a «policy of the middle range». The organisations need also to focus attention on strengthening their own capacity and competence and improving the quality of internal policies and practice.

#### \* Institutional Development is more than Organisational Development: The Search for a Holistic Approach

Institutional development is too one-dimensional and tends in all sectors to be equated with human resources development (education and training) and provision of equipment and infrastructure. It does not sufficiently address the systemic aspects which goes beyond the strengthening of individual organisations: formation of organisational linkages, reforms in the specific sector environment and the broader societal context. There is increasing awareness that institutional development goes beyond competence-building and organisational strengthening, but few cases address the system level effectively. The Norwegian organisations are not well equipped for such issues and Southern partners seem not to welcome the broader system perspectives of institutional development.

Planning of holistic institutional development needs to include and address all levels of interventions: individual, organisation and system levels, and the donor needs to carefully consider the strategic choice of what levels

Overview 11

of intervention Norwegian aid could and should support.

#### \* Confusion of Aims and Strategies

Is institutional cooperation a means or an aim? Does cooperation between Northern and Southern institutions represent a value in itself or is it merely a tool to reach other aims, like institutional development? And what kind of connection exists between institutional cooperation and institutional development? Does the first necessarily lead to the latter or what are the conditions for a positive correlation?

The studies found considerable unclearity and confusion of concepts. The study defined institutional development as «a process by which individuals, organisations and institutions increase their abilities and performance» and institutional cooperation as a strategy «to achieve capacity strengthening in one or both organisations». The use of «twinning» and active involvement of Norwegian organisations are considered as one option for providing technical assistance.

A key message from the studies is that institutional cooperation should be seen as a means to an end and chosen among alternative options, if found to be the most effective and efficient response to the problem or task at hand. Norwegian institutions should be involved, provided that they have the required skills and capacity to work in developing countries, and not based on a principle or a right for those organisations to channel and administer Norwegian aid.

It is implied that the quality of Norwegian institutions vary a great deal. Several of the public and private institutions are professionals in their own fields, but not necessarily development agencies with knowledge and technology for problem solving in less-developed countries. Neither are they obvious or exclusive partners for NORAD – even if some of them are.

There is neither any intrinsic correlation between institutional cooperation and institutional development. The first may lead to the latter, but only on certain conditions. If twinning does not provide the answer in a particular programme, NORAD should in an active and pragmatic manner search for other options.

#### \* Unexplored Opportunities

New policies have led to more than symbolic changes, but the realities of programmes tend to remain unaffected or encounter problems in accommodating new approaches. Institutional cooperation provides Norwegian organisations with new professional challenges in areas of organisational and institutional development, but those opportunities are not adequately addressed or explored. The organisations follow traditional patterns of knowledge- and technology transfer and seem not sufficiently equipped to deal with complex organisational and institutional issues.

#### \* Dilemmas of Recipient Responsibility Should be Addressed

Few bilateral agencies have emphasised the principle of recipient responsibility as forcibly as NORAD has. In line with such an overall principle, Southern partners should not be restricted to seek services and advice only through Norwegian partners. Institutional cooperation increases the degree of tied aid. Alternative ways of providing technical assistance should be encouraged in addition to twinning. There are examples of Norwegian organisations which have more recently entered the development scene shielded by preferential treatment from the Norway axis.

On the other hand Norwegian organisations should be optimally used given their actual comparative advantages. The study of University collaboration in Tanzania illustrates the other side of the dilemma when a recipient institution over time minimises the involvement of a former Norwegian counterpart to such an extent that it could be soon left out – in the name of recipient responsibility.

#### \* The Need for an Active and Responsible Donor

All studies discuss the role of NORAD and the donor is found to be important for making institutional development succeed. There are cases where NORAD played an important role to create necessary changes in ongoing programmes and facilitate new institutional programmes. On the contrary there are cases where NORAD was not or only marginally involved in the planning process, and institutional components ignored or weakly developed.

The critical variable is, however, not more or less involvement, but what strategic roles the donor should play. A major conclusion is that NORAD should not reduce its role to become a financier or bureaucratic controller only, but take active part in a professional dialogue and consultation with the partner – raise relevant questions and safeguard the institutional concerns. Institutional development is a complex phenomenon which does not happen «by default», but requires systematic preparation, clear policy guidance and sometimes the function of a «watchdog». The principle of recipient responsibility does not exclude the donor from taking an active responsibility and make strategic inputs at critical junctures in the programme cycle, as long as the final decisions and implementation rest with the recipients. Non-involvement should not be identified with recipient responsibility.

#### \* Need for Systematic Analysis and Preparation

Sector studies and initial assessment of institutional issues were missing in all channels, and programmes suffered from weak links between analysis and action. Before institutional development and for instance public sector reforms are carried out, it is necessary to study and understand the current logic and functioning of organisations and institutions. Proper institutional diagnosis must precede institutional prescriptions. It is important to both nurture existing institutional capacity and suggest reforms and changes when such are required.

#### \* Measurement of Institutional Development Impact

All studies confirm that systems for monitoring and evaluating changes in institutional development are not in place, and that there are few appropriate methods to evaluate processes, effects and impact. Activities at the level of human resources and competence building are often found to be successful in achieving short term objectives, but there is a lack of data and information on effects and impact at organisational and institutional levels.

There are also few efforts to discuss and evaluate the potential links between institutional development and overall Norwegian development objectives, like poverty reduction, gender, environment, etc. It is important to emphasise that institutional development is not an end in itself, but should contribute to long term social and economic development. There are threads between in-

stitutional development efforts and such long term goals, but they are often weak, confounded by other external factors, and traditional evaluation methods are not suited to measure their strength and direction. Huge resources are currently invested in various forms of capacity building which will necessitate innovative evaluation methods and more information on effects and impact.

#### \* Institutional Change in a Southern perspective: Does Culture Matter?

A key concern in all studies was to understand and assess institutional change in a Southern perspective. How do organisations and institutions in the South understand and perceive the new institutional strategies promoted by Northern donors? National consultants were included in all studies and special efforts were made to document the opinions of Southern stakeholders.

At a general level we found no major cultural conflicts and differences in the case studies. Institutional development efforts do not contradict policies and interests among Southern partners. Initiatives for institutional development came as frequently from Southern organisations as from Norwegian. An no alternative organisational models or options were suggested from Southern partners. But their major concerns were at the level of human and organisational development and not broader system development which was considered as too «political».

But what is the relation between culture and institutional development beyond the more pragmatic aspects we have discussed in this report? What kinds of institutions are suitable and relevant to development in different cultures? The basic question remains: Are we transferring our «ideas» on what it takes to make organisations and systems work without adapting them to culture-specific contexts? Most agencies are paying lip-service to the importance of «culture», but in reality cultural aspects are not well integrated.

#### Part I: Framework and Issues in Institutional Development

#### 1 BACKGROUND AND PURPOSE

#### 1.1 Introduction

Early in 1997 the Ministry of Foreign Affairs initiated a comprehensive study of institutional development in Norwegian bilateral assistance. The study was to examine experience relating to three channels used by NO-RAD: the public sector, private commercial firms and non-governmental organisations.

Centre for Partnership in Development (DiS) with support from Nordic Consulting Group (NCG) was requested to prepare a joint plan for four sub-studies, recruit teams, coordinate the implementation of the study process, and prepare a Synthesis Report for the entire Study. Four sub-studies were carried out and are presented in separate reports.

In this Synthesis Report findings and conclusions are briefly summarised, while the major part addresses key cross-cutting questions and hypotheses common to all studies. This is partly in order to present findings from each study and partly to compare experience across sectors.

This Part starts by explaining the background and purpose of the study and providing the conceptual framework for analysing institutional development. Then core questions and hypotheses are discussed more in-depth in Part III, and the Report concludes with a chapter on main findings and recommendations. The Annexes provide further insight into Norwegian policies on institutional development in Norway, present basic OECD statistics on the funding of institutional development, brief summaries of the sub-studies, as well as a bibliography.

#### 1.2 Objectives for the Study

The Ministry of Foreign Affairs decided to initiate this study in order to gather experience from institutional development efforts pursued within the various channels of Norwegian bilateral assistance. It was thought to be too early to make a total evaluation, but of critical importance at this stage to summarise and analyse intentions, and to review how the new Norwegian approach was perceived, and translated into practice, and to evaluate the experience and outcomes so far of a selected group of programmes and projects. A critical reflection on policies and practices should, at this point in time, contribute constructively to the improvement of future action.

In the Inception Report the overall objectives for the Study were formulated as:

- to examine and compare institutional development strategies, experience and outcomes within channels for Norwegian bilateral aid,
- to increase the understanding of which factors influence and contribute to institutional development, and how public and private organisations in the South change and interact within this context,
- to contribute towards revising strategies for improved institutional development.

It was further emphasised that the Study should pursue three streams: Firstly, to review the institutional development strategies and experience in the three channels of Norwegian bilateral assistance, also drawing on international experiences and literature.

Secondly, it was to pursue a Southern perspective in the assessment of Norwegian efforts, and to increase the understanding of how Southern institutions perceive Norwegian cooperative initiatives and respond to institutional development efforts.

Thirdly, to place the discussion of organisational and institutional development in the context of overriding objectives for Norwegian bilateral assistance and overall macro-economic issues.

It was designed primarily as a thematic study on institutional development and institutional cooperation, and not as a group of country studies or evaluations of specific programmes.<sup>4</sup>

Each sub-study would result in stand-alone reports, but should also address a set of core questions and hypotheses relevant to all channels so as to provide a

<sup>4</sup> The Sokoine-Norwegian Agricultural University case was originally intended as an evaluation of a specific programme, but was later included in this study with a twin purpose.

basis for comparative analysis. In order to strengthen the thematic and learning-oriented focus, the studies should also look in-depth at interesting and promising cases rather than trying to cover a wide range of cases within each channel.

#### 1.3 Channels, Studies and Cases

Despite the comprehensive approach it became evident that all the strategies that NORAD currently employs to support institutional development could not be covered. The selection of channels, countries and cases is presented in the following chart:

				Recipient (	Country
	Norwegian Channels		Public Institutions	Commercial Companies	NGOs
N O R A	Public sector (Public institutio	ns)	<ul> <li>Fisheries and oil in Namibia and Mozambique</li> <li>Higher education in Tanzania</li> </ul>		
D	Private sector	Private Companies	Dyno in Indonesia     TANELEC in Tan     Tanesco in Tanzar	zania	
		Private consulting firms	<ul> <li>Surveying and mandonesia</li> <li>Physical planning building in Palesti</li> <li>Consulting service</li> </ul>	and institutional	
	Civil sector (NGOs)				<ul> <li>Redd Barna, FORUT, Development Fund in Sri Lanka</li> <li>Redd Barna, Red Cross, in Zimbabwe and Mozambique, NPA in Zimbabwe.</li> </ul>

Table 1.1 Bilateral Aid Channels

NORAD uses and channels support through:

- Norwegian public institutions and their twinning arrangements with similar institutions in the South.
- The private for-profit sector has two sub-sectors:

- Norwegian companies which are involved in providing goods and services to both the public and private sector in developing countries, foreign direct investments and joint ventures, and
- Norwegian consulting firms which manage specific programmes or projects.
- Norwegian NGOs and their southern counterparts.<sup>5</sup>

There is a large number of organisations involved and a broad range of activities going on within each of these channels. It was decided that five sub-studies (covering a number of cases in selected countries) could best cover the field. There were two on the public sector, two on

The most important feature of the diagram is the distinction between the three sectors in Norway since we will study and compare the characteristics of the three channels as instruments for pursuing similar institutional development objectives. On the recipient side the distinctions are blurred. Public institutions work with their public counterparts. Private companies and consulting groups work with both public and private organisations. NGOs collaborate mainly with NGO, but sometimes with public institutions.

Part I: Framework and Issues

the private sector (later combined) and one the civil sector. This resulted in the four sub-study reports referred to in the Foreword.

#### 1.4 The Study Process and Methods

#### 1.4.1 The Selection of Cases

The learning oriented thrust of the studies led to a deliberate search for information-rich cases which could potentially illustrate important dilemmas, best practices and future opportunities. The criteria adhered to and processes followed in selecting cases and countries were as follows:

The first step was a series of meetings starting with the Institutional Adviser in the Human Resources and Institutional Development Section in NORAD's Technical Department, followed by the Economic Development Section and the Department for Non-Governmental Organisations, the Department for Industrial Cooperation and the Sections for Asia, Latin-America and Southern Africa in the Regional Department.

In these meetings promising and information-rich cases were searched for – in particular cases where institutional development had been formulated as an objective and had been running for some years.

Asian countries in the NGO and Private Sector Studies, and variation in the selected sample, e.g. Norconsult should not be the sole consulting company to be included. On the other hand we were interested to compare the same actors working in several countries and different actors working in the same country context. The selection of public agencies in the oil and fisheries sectors in Mozambique and Namibia provided opportunities for such comparisons. There was also a need to balance «hard» and «soft» sectors. Thus, the public channel has cases from higher education, fisheries and oil.

Given the complexity of the Study and the limited time available, the organisation's willingness to participate in the studies were considered important. The NGO team emphasised in particular the participatory character of the Study, and cases were selected after surveying the Norwegian organisations and confirmed only after the Southern counterparts agreed to participate. In the public channel, contacts were established with the Directorates at an early stage. Other criteria and concerns applied were the size of the projects which represented priority areas in Norwegian bilateral aid policy.

On this basis 3 - 5 countries were selected from each channel and a list of potential cases prepared for each country.6 Key staff members in NORAD and MFA commented on the lists and verified the relevance of suggested cases. Criteria for selection and lists of cases were included in Terms of Reference for each Study and tendering consultants invited to comment on the cases and to propose alternatives, if required. When the Terms of Reference were discussed in the Advisory Group, it was decided to go for a third round of discussion of cases. A brief presentation of the Study with the agreed criteria for case selections and the suggested countries and cases were distributed to all relevant Sections and Departments in NORAD and the MFA. The response was however limited and it was decided to continue with the initial cases. All consultants able to tender were kept informed during this process.

#### 1.4.2 Methodological opportunities and constraints

Surveys covering broad representative samples of Norwegian organisations were carried out initially in order to provide an overview of activities in each channel. The survey phase also included interviews, seminars and meetings with a large number of Norwegian organisations. In each channel the consultants were also requested to review and briefly summarise the «state of the art» in institutional development drawing on and making comparisons with available international literature.

Time and resources available did not allow the inclusion of a large sample of cases from each channel. The cases do however illustrate the work of key actors and the reports prove that relevant cases were selected and gen-

The countries suggested were Namibia, Mozambique and Tanzania for the public channel, Ethiopia/Eritrea, Mozambique, Zimbabwe, Sri Lanka and Bangladesh for the NGO channel and Tanzania, Zambia, Nepal, Palestine and Indonesia for the private sector channel.

The «Study of Public Institutions» covered all institutional partners with a survey and met with the established network in Norway. The private sector study survey included 76 companies and firms followed by individual interviews with a smaller sample. The NGO study started with a broad survey and a seminar. Individual meetings were organised as a follow up and as preparation to the fieldwork.

eral issues covered.

The comparative perspective were pursued through a set of common hypotheses which were discussed by all teams. The study design did not provide a framework to test all the hypothesis according to strict scientific criteria. Several important issues and questions were not resolved or sufficiently covered in the reports, and in such cases the need for further studies is underlined. Subjective elements are also acknowledged in all studies, but systematic checks and balances were in place during the entire study process. Some of the general methodological issues pertaining to evaluation of institutional development is discussed in chapter 5.1.

#### 1.4.3 Common Framework and Joint Workshops

A core team of consultants from DiS and NCG prepared the joint approach and a plan for the entire study process, while the studies were carried out by individual teams of consultants. To maintain a focus on the comparative perspective and cross-cutting issues, Terms of Reference were prepared using similar formats which consisted of identical core questions. Two preparatory workshops with all team members were organised to discuss and agree on definitions and use of key concepts, a list of hypotheses was worked out, and survey instruments and questionnaires were shared and discussed.

During field visits the teams worked independently, except for participation of core team members in some of the case studies. In the end all teams assembled to review draft reports, share insights and experiences, discuss relevance of the initial hypotheses and prepare a common set of recommendations. Based on available comments from the workshop and from circulation of draft reports to relevant stakeholders, final drafts of the sub-studies were prepared while the core team produced this Synthesis Report. As a final input all teams commented on the draft of the Synthesis Report.

As such this was a collaborative study process: maintaining a balance between central coordination in the initial and final stages of the process while using independent teams from various countries in the implementation of each study. A mix of Norwegian and foreign consultants (Danish, Swedish and Canadian) was deliberately chosen to foster impartiality and to bring in fresh insight to the Norwegian scene. Each team also included Southern consultants in order to strengthen the Southern perspectives and thrust of the studies.

An Advisory Group with participation from NORAD and the Ministry of Foreign Affairs was established and met with the teams three times during the study process for advise, review and quality control and early feedback to key users and decision-makers.

#### Study Process 1997 – 1998

January MFA decided Study
March DiS/NCG started work

April Consultations with Norwegian Institutions
May ToR finalised and consultants selected.

June 1st Workshop

July Hypotheses and methods developed.

August 2nd Workshop September/November Fieldwork

December 3 Workshop. Final Drafts.

January/February Synthesis Report completed

#### 2 CONCEPTUAL FRAMEWORK AND QUESTIONS

### 2.1 What is Institutional Development? Levels and Dimensions

A recent review of «state of the art» in institutional development states that «there is probably no other area of development policy where so much money is spent in pursuit of an objective whose very name, as well as content, is subject to such basic and continuing dispute» (Moore, 1995, p.9).

The dispute will not be continued here, but Chapter 4.2 which follows summarises the conceptual consensus which emerged from the joint workshops, and which were attended by all parties to the Study.

Despite semantic pluralism and the complexity of the phenomena the terms try to capture, a review of relevant literature indicates that the underlying concerns and processes in institutional development share important similarities. We have tried not to invent a new set of definitions, but to stay as close as possible to what key actors in development use. We have partly been guided by UNDP, but decided to use institutional development and not capacity development as the broader term (UNDP, 1994) since this term seems to be most common in Norway and reflects better our analytical model.8

#### 2.1.1 A Multi-Dimensional Model of Institutional Development

Institutional development includes a broad range of activities at various levels of society and different sets of interventions on each level. Distinctions are often blurred and the broader terms build on narrower ones. The terms are meant to provide direction and intention – and not conceptual rigidity.

Institutional development is here defined as the process by which individuals, organisations, and institutions increase their abilities and performance in relation to their goals, resources and environment.

In this definition institutional development has three dimensions which address five different levels from various perspectives and can be presented as follows:

INSTITUTIONAL DEVELOPMENT			
Process dimension	Levels	Focus	
Human Resource Development	1. Individuals and groups	Competence, motivation	
Organisational Development	2. Organisations	Structures, processes and systems	
System Development	3. Network linkages	<ul> <li>Patterns of communication/ collaboration between organisations.</li> </ul>	
	4. sector	<ul> <li>Policies, rules, legislative framework.</li> </ul>	
	5. Overall context	<ul> <li>Macro-level policies and conditions.</li> <li>Cultural values, norms and traditions</li> </ul>	

Table 2.1 Dimensions of Institutional Development

Morgan & Qualman (1996) defines capacity development as a broader concept than institutional development, but it is difficult to gauge the difference. UNDP (1994), Moore (1996) and the World Bank (in Asplan 1993) use the terms interchangeably.

The process dimensions are as follows:

#### (I) Human Resources Development

is concerned with how people are educated and trained, how knowledge and skills are transferred to individuals and groups, competence built up and people prepared for their current or future careers. This represents the broad areas of educating and training individuals and groups for general or particular purposes, and represents the first and basic building block of institutional development.<sup>9</sup>

#### (II) Organisational Development

has another entry point and seeks to change and strengthen structures, processes and management systems in specific organisations in order to improve organisational performance.

There is variation between O.D. approaches, but in their «pure» form they have the following characteristics:

- focus on individual formal organisations and particularly their internal functioning,
- less attention paid to external contextual influences on performance,
- · most concern with internal organisational changes,
- major activities and inputs include education, training, technical advice and equipment,
- organisational change occurs as a result of planned internal changes (in management, culture, administration, etc.) with support of external inputs.

#### (III) System Development

is not a common term in development cooperation<sup>10</sup>, but in this study seeks to capture what goes beyond organisational development. It is a broader concept and brings in the organisational context, It includes an emphasis on links between organisations and the context within which organisations operate.

While organisational development starts inside an organisation, system development extends from the organisation to its linkages and interactions with the external environment. It also relates to how individual and organisational behaviour is regulated and affected by external constraints, pressures and incentives, norms and rules, etc. And contrary to the former organisational

perspective, an assumption is that organisational innovation requires also changes in external variables. Relevant macro-level issues are national level reforms of the central administration, decentralisation and deregulation, privatisation of public enterprises, etc.

A distinction is introduced here between organisations and institutions. Organisations form part of the fabric of institutions. Organisations can be changed and even eliminated without affecting the institution itself. A particular Ministry may be abolished, but the government will carry on.<sup>11</sup> Structures may change quickly, but not their guiding rules and principles.

It is important to keep in mind the different time perspectives. While human resource development often has a 1–2 years perspective, organisational development would need at least 3–5 years to make a sustainable impact. System development at the highest or rather deepest level means more than structural or functional changes, and requires a long term perspective. It involves fundamental social and cultural change and is often a more profound, long term and complex process than organisational development. We should be aware that some of those changes would be beyond the reach of donor-funded technical cooperation programmes.

Development of human resources and organisations may lead to increased effectiveness while system development may lead to enhanced legitimacy in a society (e.g. to acceptance by large groups of the population), and institutional development would depend on all levels and perspectives.

There are also different types and levels of system development:

### (3) The Network and Linkages between Organisations

which include the network and collaboration between organisations that facilitate or constrain the achievements of particular tasks and underline the interdependence of organisations.

Institutional development would most likely include and depend on training and education components, but it is not necessarily true that all training and education have an organisational or system development objective.

System development is often called institutional development, but we have found it useful to distinguish the encompassing term and the systemic elements that go beyond organisational development.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Uphoff (1986) provides as examples (a) some institutions are not organisations (a law or a legal system), (b) some institutions are also organisations, (c) and organisations are not institutions (law firms).

#### Organisations and institutions

We draw a disputed and often blurred line between organisations and institutions. It is important to keep this line and maintain a distinction between organisational and institutional development. Influential literature maintains the difference, and most donors refer to different though interdependent processes underlying organisational and institutional development. Often influenced by institutional economics, several reports suggest that institutions represent «the rules of the game» in society – the norms and rules which guide and constrain the behaviour of individuals and organisations and shape human interaction, while organisations are the actors or «players» (North, 1990 and Bates, 1995).

The purpose of the rules is to define ways a game is played, while the objective of the players is to win the game by a combination of skills, strategy and coordination following the set of rules, or through efforts to change them. Another sociological approach defines institutions as "patterns of behaviour that is valued within a culture". In both cases institutional development refers to activities geared towards guiding and regulating the environment in which organisations operate. Institutional development contributes to the framework within which organisations are placed, is a wide and holistic concept which implies an opensystems view on organisations. It also allows donors to deal with relevant national "themes" and "policies" rather than only projects and programmes.

(4) The Sector Environment which refers to the overall policy and institutional environment of the public, private and civil sector that constrains or facilitates organisational activities and affects their performance, including policies, laws, regulations, financial resources, etc.

#### (5) The Overall Context

which encompasses the broad action environment for the organisations, beyond the sector – including the political and socio-economic milieu (macro-polices and conditions) and the prevailing cultural norms, values and traditions which facilitate or constrain the functional capacity of organisations.

#### 2.1.2 Institutional Cooperation

Institutional cooperation between institutions in Norway and the South is one of several alternative strategies to promote institutional development in international aid programs.

Institutional cooperation represents formalised long term cooperation between two similar or like-minded organisations in the North and South to achieve capacity strengthening in one or both organisations. It is one of the key strategies in Norwegian bilateral aid to enhance institutional development in the public, private and civil sector. The cooperation should ideally move beyond technical assistance and contribute to institutional development in the receiving organisation. There is no intrinsic correlation between institutional collaboration and institutional development, and a key task in the Study is to analyse the degree of correlation.

Institutional cooperation is perceived as providing the recipient with a broad range of competence and services through a long term collaboration with a sister institution with a comparable institutional mandate. However, experiences with institutional cooperation through twinning arrangements are not solely positive. The most common criticisms include the supply-driven nature of institutional reform, resistance to change of *status quo* in many Southern institutions, and the cultural and communication barriers between foreign advisers and consultants and local management and staff. The Public Sector Study discusses in detail the stated comparative advantages of twinning.

#### 2.2 Changing Theories

The way in which donors and host countries think about institutional issues is also undergoing rapid changes. Four perspectives and related approaches may be introduced to describe these changes:

- The traditional institutional development perspective. The emphasis is on concepts and techniques of management analysis and organisational development, based on western management theory. Focus is on individual, formal organisations and particularly their internal functioning and service provisions.
- Governance perspective. In this perspective more emphasis is placed on political issues and how to create and sustain a supportive institutional environment. Analysis is linked closer to other institutions in public, civil and private sector, and the political implications of supporting certain orga-

nisations is also studied. Institutional growth is seen as depending to a large degree on bargaining, mediation and consensus-building among interest groups, bureaucrats and political leaders.

- Institutional economics perspective. Under the label of 'new institutionalism' techniques from micro-economics as well as socio-economic and historical perspectives are applied. Focus is on the role of individuals inside and outside the organisation and on incentive structures, deriving both from formal organisations and informal institutions as the 'market' and 'social relationships'. Focal questions centre on information asymmetry and strategic choices. The perspective tries to bring in the benefits of market forces and competition inside the programme or the organisational hierarchy. The new institutionalists also analyse state failure in weak states and the «transaction costs» weak institutions, including lacking laws and regulations, imply.
- Capacity building (development) perspective. It tries to synthesise the three other managerial-political-economic perspectives. It uses a 'macro' rather than a 'micro' institutional approach and deals with 'whole systems-in-actions' and national institutional patterns. Civic culture, social structures, personal trust and social capital as well as national psyche, ethnic, religious and many other cultural factors are used to contextualise organisational changes. It focuses on the facilitating conditions for donors to achieve such changes. For instance, from this perspective no amount of donor resources (training, management consulting, conditionality, policy reform, etc.) can surmount the effects of an inhospitable context<sup>12</sup>.

All of these perspectives are used in the study, however, to varying degrees depending upon the characteristics of the cooperating institutions, the type and scale of their programme assistance and the channels employed. The purpose is to identify characteristic features of institutional development in the various channels.

#### 2.3 Study Perspectives

2.3.1 Institutional Change in a Southern Perspective
There is a need to understand and better analyse organisations, how they change, which factors influence in-

ternal processes, and what are the most appropriate strategies for institutional development and cooperation in countries in Africa, Asia and Latin-America.

Institutional development approaches were said to be strongly influenced by theories and management thinking originating in USA and Western Europe, and so far there seems to be more enthusiasm and commitment for the new approaches among donor agencies than among representatives from developing countries. There needs to be more reflection on how the new strategies are transplanted, transformed and adopted in non-western countries with different social and cultural systems. Do institutions and organisations in non-western countries function and change differently, and which factors influence their development? How do organisations in the South understand and perceive the new institutional strategies promoted by northern donors, and how do the responses and reactions affect potential outcomes?

#### 2.3.2 From Micro- to Macro-Perspectives

The studies were designed within a bottom-up perspective. The stage was set for a broad discussion of issues at all levels, but the studies move from a micro- (human and organisational development) to a macro-perspective (system development). The assumption was that higher level success depends on lower level achievements, and unless the groundwork was done at individual and organisational levels, it would be less useful to speculate on overall relevance and outcomes at macro-levels. The overall objectives of the institutional development efforts is of course to increase the economic growth and reduce poverty, by the means of lowered transaction costs – the costs of planning, implementing and monitoring an exchange.

Due to time and data constraints the macro-dimensions is not sufficiently covered in this Study. Since there might be important interactions between the macro-environment and organisational development, this is an area which merits further work.

### 2.3.3 From Individual Advisers to Institutional Cooperation

A study of institutional development is by its very nature closely linked to a study of the modes of technical cooperation. «The Norway axis» has also promoted a new approach to technical cooperation. Currently, individual experts are sent out much less frequently by NORAD to work with institutional development in recipient organisations unless this is part of a larger coop-

Morgan, P. and Qualman, A.: «Institutional and Capacity Development, Results-based Management and Organisational Performance», pages 4–11, in a paper prepared for SIDA, 1996.

eration framework. The institutional contracts with public institutions in Norway, and their twinning arrangements with counterparts in Norwegian programme countries are meant to replace the individual advisers. It is argued that institutional cooperation ensures institutional sustainability more than individual experts. Private sector development is also a priority in Norwegian bilateral assistance and both commercial companies and private consulting groups are providing goods and services to public and private counterparts guided by the same institutional development objectives.

However, the difficulties of expert assistance identified in technical cooperation at the end of the 1980s most likely also apply to institutional cooperation of the 1990s. The virtues of institutional cooperation and twinning arrangements seem well justified on paper, but it has been unclear to what extent the new approaches are more successful in building and sustaining capacity in recipient institutions whether public or private, by following principles of recipient responsibility, national ownership and participation.

#### 2.3.4 Comparing different Sectors

Each channel has different characteristics and each consists of a broad range of organisations. The NGO channel includes Northern and Southern NGOs and refers to "strengthening of voluntary organisations in civil society". The private sector channel seeks to "strengthen"

the market», and involves e.g. the cooperation between commercial enterprises in Norway and public and private institutions in developing countries. The public channel represents institutional cooperation (twinning) between institutions in Norway and NORAD's programme countries and refers to «building of capacity in the public sector».

NORAD provides support through the three channels in order to strengthen the functioning of civil society, market and state in the respective programme countries. The study of private consulting firms and their role in institutional development comes in to a somewhat different category, but consulting firms are instruments NO-RAD uses to manage technical cooperation programmes in both public and private sectors. These firms are guided by the same development principles and objectives as the other channels and actors.

The overall aim for all channels is to build organisational capacity and to create favourable institutional frameworks, even if this is planned and implemented differently.

#### 2.4 Study Questions and Hypotheses

All the studies address the following five general questions which were specified and elaborated in the Terms of Reference.<sup>14</sup>

QUESTIONS	LEVELS
1. What are the objectives for institutional development and how are they perceived by the various stakeholders?	Policies/objectives
2. How are the objectives operationalised?	Strategies, methods
2. Which factors support/impede processes of implementation?	Implementation processes
4. What are the results at various levels?	Individual benefits Organisational change System outcomes
<ol><li>Compare and assess the relative strengths and weaknesses of the strate- gies for institutional development.</li></ol>	

Table 2.2 Study Questions

Only cases where private consulting firms are managing special programmes or technical assistance components are included. Cases where the firms are used as external advisers or to carry out appraisals or evaluations are not included.

<sup>14</sup> See Inception Report, Part II.

#### Part II: Discussion of Hypotheses and Findings

#### 3 CONCEPTS AND INTENTIONS

#### 3.1 The Five Key Elements

Based on the issues and questions in the Inception Report, the teams proposed a number of hypotheses to set a common framework for all studies. The teams also tailored hypotheses to the settings of their particular study. The joint hypotheses were organised around five key elements, each represented by two questions. The aim was not to reject or confirm hypotheses with any statistical methodologies. An hypothesis was loosely defined as what we expected to find or believed a priori, and would like to discuss. The full list of hypotheses is included in Annex 1, but these are the five elements and guiding questions we will examine in the following chapters:

#### CONCEPTS AND INTENTIONS

- What do the organisations say they will achieve through institutional development?<sup>15</sup>
- To what extent are intentions clear, consistent and shared between the cooperating organisations?

#### STRATEGIES AND ACTIONS

- How are intentions operationalised and carried out?
- To what extent are strategies and actions coherent, adequate and relevant?

#### RELEVANCE AND OUTCOMES

- To what extent are strategies and actions effective (in reaching objectives) and efficient (outcomes compared to costs)?
- · What are the outcomes at various levels?

#### **EXPLANATIONS**

- What factors explain variation in outcomes?
- How do such factors promote or impede outcomes?

#### COMPARISONS

- What are comparable international best practices?
- How do experiences and results compare across sectors/channels?
- How do outcomes of alternative strategies for institutional development compare?

#### 3.2 Institutional Development – A new Priority

 Norwegian organisations (involved in aid) are increasingly engaged in institutional development (changes in quantity), and there has been a gradual shift in emphasis from physical to human and social capital (changes in quality).

#### 3.2.1 Funding Patterns

Is it true that donors and organisations involved in aid have increasingly been engaged in institutional development (increase in funding), and that there has been a shift in emphasis from physical infrastructure to human and organisational resources? To record overall levels and patterns of funding, OECD/ DAC data were compiled and analysed for levels and trends in budget allocations in the area of institutional development first for a sample of OECD countries and then for Norway.<sup>16</sup>

Looking at other OECD countries<sup>17</sup> the following trends emerged for three periods (1987–89, 1990–92, 1993–95):

<sup>15</sup> The main parties would be: NORAD, Northern and Southern institutions.

Annex 4: Institutional Development: Aid Levels. A Comparison of OECD Data across Countries and over Time by Economic Area.

Eight countries are included in the sample and the sectors are: Public Administration, Human Resources, Infrastructure and Economic Sectors.

- Institutional development as a share of total aid has risen continuously, and has almost doubled from the 1987–89 average to the average in 1993–95.
- The actual amounts have also doubled from US \$
   2.1 billion to US\$ 4 billion.
- Institutional development as a share of total sector aid is by far the largest in the area of public administration (79% of total).
- In the social sectors, institutional development has hovered around 20% of the total, falling slightly to around 15% in the last period, as total aid to the sector has grown steadily.
- In the infrastructure sector, institutional support has fallen significantly and steadily over the period (from 13% to 7%), while it has risen rapidly to the economic sectors (from 17% to 39%).
- Most institutional development is not in the form of technical assistance, but in other forms of aid. This means that most of the financing tends to be for buildings and equipment needed to develop and run institutions, rather than building the capacity of personnel, organisational and system development.

Three important observations emerge and these are: Institutional development is receiving a larger share of available aid resources. The total volume is large and, more surprisingly, institutional development is more important in the economic sectors than in the social sectors.

If we compare the overall figures with data from Norwegian aid, it is striking how close Norway seems to be to the overall pattern:

- The share of institutional development makes up a significant share of all sectoral support.
- The rise in assistance to institutional development in public administration is particularly noticeable.
- Technical assistance as a share of institutional development seems surprisingly small.
- Norwegian support does not differ significantly from that of other donors with regard to distributional patterns<sup>18</sup>.

We believe that aggregate figures and findings reflect important trends, but it is important to be aware of some of the weaknesses in the OECD data:

 Each project is classified according to its main activity area only.

- Classifications and categories change creating problems in comparing data over time.
- Lack of consistency in how activities are classified.

Efforts were also made to extract comparable information from the NORAD data-base which has a different classification scheme from DAC. Data are classified here primarily according to which budget line they are allocated from. The main problem is however that there is very little in the way of *purpose or thematic* categorisations in the data-base, since data are basically used for accounting and program management purposes and not set up to be used for policy analysis. This means that NORAD has no mechanism for monitoring actual and changing levels of funding to various forms of institutional development or other policy priorities in Norwegian bilateral assistance.

The statistical data available seem at a general level to confirm the first hypothesis, but the same issues will be pursued further in the case studies.

#### 3.2.2 Case Study Findings

It emerged that, within the public and NGO channels, there had been a discernible increase in institutional development support. The Study of Public Institutions emphasises that institutional cooperation is not new, but that the content has changed and records a steady increase in use of twinning arrangements between Norwegian and Southern organisations for supporting institutional development. Altogether 35 Norwegian public (mainly Directorates) and semi-public (research and higher learning) institutions are currently involved in cooperation with like-minded organisations in the South, through approximately 100 individual projects.

The NGO Study also points to an interesting two-way interaction between the NGO community and NORAD. Progressive NGOs influenced NORAD in promoting institutional development whilst the NGO Division in NORAD in turn, provided incentives to other NGOs to shift to partnership and institutional strategies. There seems to be a growing consensus among NGOs that cooperation with partner organisations is the preferred modus operandi when working in developing countries.

<sup>18</sup> For further details see Annex 4.

#### NGOs and Partnerships

«The NGO Study shows that one Norwegian NGO adopted an explicit policy to support organisational strengthening of partners as early as 1935, and about half the NGOs that now have such a policy adopted this before NORAD issued its strategies for institutional development in 1990 and 1991. The Survey results, plus evidence from the field missions, suggest that some Norwegian NGOs have been in the vanguard supporting the partnership approach, likely because it was congruent with their values. These NGOs then reinforced the shift in policy within NORAD's NGO Division.

Many NGOs work purposely to affect values, norms of behaviour, and government policies because institutional development corresponds to their value-based orientation to development, an orientation that has strengthened since the recent series of NGO evaluations could not confirm the «articles of faith» concerning the comparative advantages of NGOs. If NGOs cannot demonstrate that they are, say, more efficient and better at reaching the poorest groups, they need another basis for demanding more funds from official aid agencies and the public.»

In the case of private companies and consulting firms there is no indication that they are now more engaged in institutional development. If anything, it could be a trend to be less involved and few companies and firms undertake anything which could be called institutional development. The new policies and trends have not had the same impact in this channel as for the public institutions and NGOs. Other, largely commercial considerations seem to have outweighed more long term, development-oriented objectives. The total budget for the Industrial Development Department in NORAD is approximately NOK 480 million. Around NOK 55 million or 15% of the total is allocated to institutional development. Around 76 companies have received funding from the Department in the recent years. In total, 26 out of the 37 companies that responded might have projects which contain some form of institutional development, but relatively small components.

#### 3.3 What is Institutional Development?

- Objectives are used with multiple meanings, are unclear and difficult to measure.
- There are few relevant operationalised objectives that allow organisations to target effectively institutional development.

Findings have confirmed an increasing awareness, interest and funding for institutional development, but a critical question remains: Which phenomena have attracted attention and increased funding? How is the term used and defined? The hypothesis suggests that objectives and intentions are unclear, several terms are frequently used with different meanings and it is hard to measure processes and results. The next hypothesis implies that there are few relevant operationalised objectives, e.g. that overall aims do exist, but there are less concrete, operational objectives to guide programme and aid managers.

We shall first examine to what extent Norwegian aid policies and strategies provide direction and content to institutional development<sup>19</sup>, and then how the terms are used and defined in the public, private and NGO channels.

#### 3.3.1 Policies for Institutional Development

In the Government White Paper No.51 (1991) institutional development is conceived as an important strategy to achieve overall development objectives. However, institutional development tends to be treated as synonymous with training and organisational development. In the Public Commission Report (1995) and the White Paper No. 19 (1995–96) institutional development is still a priority area, yet treatment of the topic is less extensive than in the previous White Paper, and the new documents seem not to provide further insights into the complex task of providing technical assistance to institutional development.

Both in the area of institutional development and recipient responsibility, NORAD seems to have been in the lead compared to the MFA. NORAD has on the other hand been influenced by other donors, especially SIDA, several multilateral organisations, Norwegian NGOs and public institutions involved in aid programmes.

See Annex 3 for a more in-depth discussion of Norwegian policy development.

The Study of Public Institutions finds that:

«the general impression is that the policy of institutional development and what it implies has received less attention within NORAD than other policy priorities such as poverty, gender and environmental issues. While the general policy statements received considerable attention, there were few initiatives taken to inform about the more practical implications of the new policy.»

The dissemination of the policy changes has been inadequate.

"The weakest link in the process of disseminating information, seem to be between NORAD and the Embassies and between Embassies and Southern partners... In line with this there is a considerable variation in the extent to which the staff at the missions understand and endorse the new policy...There is a positive will to develop further, but NORAD still has some work to do before the policy of institutional development and the strategy of twinning is anchored in the organisation."

The Guidelines for Private Sector Development in NO-RAD do not explicitly mention institutional development. On the other hand, the Guidelines have a lot to say about the practical content of what we have called system development – or institutional development at its highest level, such as:

- Support directed to the development of policies, legal systems and regulations.
- Support directed towards public infrastructure.
- Support for the development of relevant private organisations and institutions.

For the NGOs NORAD published in 1991 its own support guidelines stating that it is an overall goal:

«To strengthen local organisations and beneficiary groups in the host countries. Cooperation between NORAD and these organisations is therefore intended to contribute towards developing the capacities and competence of the local cooperating partner».

This strategic vision made NORAD's NGO Division a leader in emphasising institutional strengthening through capacity building. The NGO Study also records that institutional development – widely interpreted – lies at the core of what NGOs are trying to achieve.

#### 3.3.2 Case Study Experiences

The case studies illustrate the lack of clarity and consistency in terminology and definitions of key concepts in all channels. There is a large repertoire of competing terms which are also open for broad interpretations.

The Study of Public Institutions points to the particular confusion as regards to the differences between organisational and institutional development and differences in perceptions and opinions that exist regarding what institutional development really is.

«The main problem seem to be the relation between the more immediate objectives of strengthening organisational capacity, and the longer term objectives of institutional legitimacy and sustainability. This is largely the result of the absence of a common point of reference and a systematic emphasis on institutional development issues in NORAD's strategic planning documents.»

Given the conceptual confusion and difficulties in targeting institutional development, projects are mainly understood as support to specific organisations. The concrete interventions tend to concentrate on competence building and improved technology and equipment, less on improved administrative routines and development of an accountable leadership, and least on linkages between the organisations and the larger context it is to serve.

In the case of Sokoine University in Tanzania no strategy pertaining to broader institutional development was said to exist up to 1996, and even in the new agreement objectives are too general and devoid of any specific strategy. The focus has remained on human resources development.

For private companies and consulting firms objectives were said to be clear maybe because objectives tend to be more pragmatic and financial in commercially motivated companies. On the other hand the Private Sector Study found that terms are used without clear and consistent operational definitions, which makes it both uncertain and difficult to know how much change has actually taken place.

NGOs have the most elaborate institutional development objectives, but less developed understanding of what they entail. There is certainly no common NGO approach to the issue, but huge variations in and between organisations. Several NGOs are, however in the process of developing their own policy statements and defining terms which are needed to assess progress. There is a firmer grasp of how the terms should be employed and defined at the lower level in the institutional development hierarchy (human resources and organisational level) than at the system level. The bulk of money seems to be spent for tried-and true inputs and activities: technical training of local counterparts, equipment, and funding of administrative costs, but increasingly combined with new types of inputs, such as joint planning exercises, provision of consultancy services, support for applied research, etc.

There is broad agreement that there are few relevant operationalised objectives that allow organisations to target effectively institutional development. The case-studies confirm the hypothesis that institutional development is still ambiguous and under-defined both on the part of NORAD, public and private institutions and NGOs. However, there is an increasing feedback from the field about the need for and relevance of institutional development.

A narrow definition whereby institutional development is limited to «one thing» only would not be advantageous. Institutional development is a complex phenomenon and interventions need to take into account all dimensions and processes. But in order to make institutional development a policy priority in Norwegian bilateral aid a minimum requirement is to know what programmes and activities should be supported in its name. The review of statistical information, policies and cases suggests that Norwegian aid would benefit from clearer concepts and policy direction in particular at the operational level.

### 3.4 Institutional Development – A Donor Invention?

 The institutional development objectives of the funder dominate those of the recipient throughout the chain.

Institutional development and capacity building have made an appearance in donor vocabulary and the terms are used generously in their documents. Such terms and trends have also been strongly influenced by Western organisational theories and practices, but does this imply that the new donor strategies are met with scepticism, lack of commitment or resistance from Southern partners? And have alternative approaches to institutional development and arrangements for technical cooperation been presented from the South?

Deliberate efforts were made to pursue a Southern perspective in the studies, but we acknowledge the problems in reflecting rich nuances and unspoken sentiments, and the sample of cases is relatively small. It was found that concepts and objectives are often donor inventions and driven by the need of NORAD in Oslo to reformulate and reorient its aid policies towards national, recipient responsibility and the institutional dimensions of aid.

On the other hand objectives and intentions of Norwegian institutions were not found to dominate their counterparts. This came out clearly in the Study of Public Institutions. In fact, the initiative for institutional development came just as frequently from Southern institutions. In the case of Sokoine University in Tanzania the policy shifts were introduced and moved by NORAD, Oslo and the Tanzanian University leadership, with less support and enthusiasm from the Norwegian partner institution and NORAD, Dar es Salaam. In the private sector there was considerable awareness on the part of the recipients of the need for organisational and institutional development – more than the Norwegian companies.

Finally, we found no evidence of strong scepticism or resistance from Southern partners towards the new institutional approaches in the sample of cases. An interesting observation is that Southern organisations were not always aware of shifts in policy, and could not compare current and past performance. Southern partners had not been properly consulted in the discussion and evolution of the new policy, and the new messages had not been widely disseminated to partners. As policies move from headquarters they tend to become diluted, and in some cases the shifts in actual programmes were also marginal. But in most cases the changes were acknowledged, well received and seen as an opportunity to enhance national capacity.

To the extent that critical comments emerged it was from some Norwegian Embassies where institutional development was perceived as *«just another invention from the Head Office in Oslo»* or more importantly, that the use of twinning as a mechanism to provide technical assistance had grown too fast and uncritically. Early reactions to the new strategy within NORAD had indicated a mixed response among its employees. While the idea of making institutional development a key priority received strong support, the idea of making external institutions central actors in planning and implementation met with less enthusiasm (Statskonsult, 1995).

#### 4 STRATEGIES AND ACTIONS

### 4.1 A Means to an End, a Process or an End in Itself?

It is a question to what extent institutional cooperation and development should be viewed as means to an end, a process or as ends in themselves (Bebbington & Mitlin, 1996). Let us first examine institutional development. For NORAD it is primarily seen as a means to an end, as activities meant to strengthen the ability of public authorities to perform and deliver better services to their clients. In some of the Norwegian policy statements institutional development is treated as an end in itself, where the primary focus is to strengthen a ministry, university or NGO so it can be a stronger actor in the public sector, in the research community or in civil society. In yet other versions, institutional development is a process where the collaboration or partnership is viewed as a process of continuing adaptation to change and internal reaffirmation that gives organisations resources to deal with problems as they arise.

The preferred approach in the case studies is not evident. Norwegian policies define institutional development primarily as a means to an end, but also as an end in itself. The instrumental use is most common where institutional development is defined as a component of a larger programme, where the objectives are to deliver tangible products or services, and where better management and improved organisational performance are perceived as prerequisites. On the other hand, there are institutional development programmes where the objectives are to strengthen the role and functions of a Directorate, a University or a company - and where viable organisations are assumed to be important and will, in themselves be beneficial to society at large, while such benefits are not included in the programme objectives. In the first policy papers it was an objective that the twinning arrangements could be sustainable able to continue when donor funding ends.

The «end in itself» approach has increasingly been adopted by Norwegian NGOs where the criteria for success lie in their ability to strengthen partner organisations, and not in effective programme delivery. This has important implications for the selection of operational skills and for how NGOs are evaluated – not in terms of ultimate development impact, but in their ability to strengthen performance of their partners. The NGO Study finds that many NGOs have been in the vanguard on this point, and observes that NGOs, as

value-based organisations, seek to link up with likeminded organisations in the South, and then support only indirectly the projects of their

partners. Norwegian People's Aid has poverty alleviation and political solidarity as twin goals. It embraces the partnership concept both as an end in itself (solidarity) and as a means to fight poverty.

Institutional development as a process focusing on continuous collaboration between like-minded partners, has been pursued by smaller NGOs where development benefits are spin-offs from the collaboration rather than planned outcomes themselves.

The Study of the cooperation between Agder College and IDM underlines the partnership characteristics as a condition for effectiveness:

«The underlying philosophy of the cooperation between the two institutions is based on the idea of equal partnership implying a spirit of mutual respect and willingness to understand cultural differences, and an attitude of trust, tolerance and openness in the relationship. Such a cooperation between equal partners can not be based on a consultant-client relationship.»

Whether the partnership qualities in this case have improved performance and produced high-quality outputs are more questionable, so the «Agder College – IDM model» is not necessarily more effective. Paradoxically, the Sokoine Study shows that the introduction of the principle of recipient orientation in combination with a broad institutional development objective, has resulted in the Norwegian partner institution being relegated to the role of consultant.

Twinning is conceived by NORAD as a mechanism for providing technical assistance. Some Norwegian organisations seem not share this view, and treat the collegial and partnership collaboration more as a process. The two approaches might be complementary, but it is difficult to judge when collaborative efforts add value and when they simply add costs to the public twinning arrangements.

The nature of the answer would depend on the type of organisations involved. International NGOs and Universities have mandates which are motivated by international collaboration – mandates which exist regard-

less of NORAD funding, but benefit from additional support. Norwegian public organisations on the other hand have no development mandates as such, but could for pragmatic reasons be useful instruments for NO-RAD in providing technical assistance, e.g. when they have the skills and as long as they are able to perform. But the «Norway axis» concept could be construed as a right for Norwegian organisations to be involved in aid, where such participation represents a value in itself regardless of cost and effectiveness. In such cases NO-RAD may need to hold back and insist that Norwegian development objectives should be met.

#### 4.2 Organisational Support – Not Institutional Development

 Institutional development is mostly understood as support to specific organisations, and refers seldom to strengthening of organisational linkages, sector or system support.

This hypothesis posits that Norwegian organisations equate organisational with institutional development, and that they seldom address dimensions beyond organisational development, such as linkages (networking) and other forms of system development.

There is a dominant human resources focus in the understanding and application of institutional development among Norwegian organisations in all sectors. This means that the strengthening of Southern organisations through active collaboration, transfer of funds, equipment and competence is at the core of intentions and practices. There are however efforts to include the organisational environment and an increasing awareness of the influence of contextual factors. The Study of Public Institutions concludes that:

«even though institutional development projects still mainly relate to the development of organisations, there has been a shift in emphasis in most projects towards looking at organisations as parts of a wider context.»

System development is also reflected in broader sector approaches in bilateral programmes and, for the majority of NGOs networking is a common strategy. Components aimed at changing the sectoral or national institutional framework featured also in a number of cases. Redd Barna in Zimbabwe seeks in cooperation with TARSC (a national NGO) to promote the principles of the UN Convention for the Rights of the Child within Zimbabwean law and culture. This clearly implies institutional development at the system level – laws, rules and norms of behaviour.

Private companies are by definition more directly linked to the context via the market. For a commercial company a healthy and competitive market is often a prerequisite for survival. The Private Sector Study thus concludes that private companies pursue the system perspective more out of necessity than from explicit policies and objectives. Several private consulting firms also take a broader view of institutional development. The Study examines in particular the unintended systemic effects of Norwegian companies and firms, and discusses to what extent the market could be defined as an institution and how the Norwegian funded projects influence the market institution.

There is nothing wrong in focusing aid efforts on human or organisational development only, provided this is deliberate and takes place within a well conceived strategy for system development. A fundamental premise in most institutional development is still that organisational capacity and performance are enhanced primarily through manipulation of internal variables and by supplying additional resources. This could be a constructive point of departure, but misses new insights and perspectives that seek to locate organisations in an environment that imposes on them performance demands, incentives, pressures and disciplines, which are also required to enhance organisational performance (Moore 1995).

It is not sufficient to provide organisations with the resources they need. They also need incentives to use those resources well. There are examples among the cases which illustrate the limitations of a restricted organisational approach (Sokoine Agricultural University) where a broader system perspective could have strengthened the position of the Tanzanian University. Such an approach is described as including the research policy-setting institutions, as well as the institutions acting as end-users of Sokoine research and graduates, e.g. institutions beyond the university organisation.

«A broader approach has been adopted by a number of donors, in particular SAREC and IDRC, in which, on the one hand, greater impact and value added is tried to be achieved at institutional level through support to broader partnership links, building capacities at all levels at universities, but in particular stressing the management capabilities. On the other hand, pro-

vide support to strengthening the institutional environment in which projects and programmes are carried out, e.g. bolstering the institutional framework handling research and higher education at national levels.» (The Sokoine Study)

#### What goes Beyond Organisational Development?

The Private Sector Study found that institutional development does not figure as a prominent and respected activity in the two projects in Indonesia. Technology transfer was the main subject for most strategic thinking whereas the broader concept of institutional development at the system level was left for management to cope with more or less ad hoc. The development of linkages between organisations, coordinating inputs to data-bases and making sure that geographical information reaches users, are all example of activities that take place, but depending on time and opportunities. There is no consistent strategy for these purposes.

The case from Palestine contains a range of activities above and beyond organisational development that can be called system development:

- The development of a legal framework for planning.
- The development of nation wide norms and standards of planning.
- The development of cooperative mechanisms to work with other organisations.

 Activities to enhance the use of planning documents.

The main point is that maps or geographical information are not institutions in their own right, but that an organisational framework to define, commission, produce and use geographical information is a relevant object of institutional development.

In the study of Dyno Industries in Indonesia it is asked whether there are any effects at system level from the project? Dyno does not make any claim that the joint venture has an institution building effect, but it could have a negative effect on the market by distorting prices through subsidies. The conclusion is however that Dyno Indria through its approach to its clients, its choice of product portfolio and technological emphasis contributes to development of the market. But this happens by pure coincidence, not strategic intent. In this case the effect on the market was positive, but it could have been negative under other conditions, and it is said that NORAD needs to consider such aspects when loan agreements are being negotiated.

#### 4.3 Hard or Soft Institutional Development?

 Most of what is carried out as institutional development represents transfer of hardware and technical knowledge, and is not specifically geared towards human and organisational capacity building in the recipient organisations.

The OECD data indicated that most of what was defined as institutional development actually came in the form of buildings and equipment, rather than capacity building of personnel, organisational and system development. An internal NORAD memo (NORAD, 1990b) admits that NORAD's institutional support has so far primarily been used for organisational infrastructure and human resource development, and not organisational or institutional development in its broader sense.

Evidence from the case studies is more ambiguous. In the case of public twinning and the Sokoine -Norwegian Agricultural University cooperation hardware transfers and technical knowledge represent the main ingredients. NORAD's support to IDM has also targeted transfer of technical competence and improved technology and equipment.

When twinned institutions were asked about the principal outcomes of their cooperative efforts, 72% pointed to the development of technical competence and 59% to the transfer of improved technology. Only one third of the institutions perceived institutional development in any form as an outcome of the cooperation. The Study concludes that:

«institutional development projects tend to concentrate on competence building and introduction of improved technology and equipment, less on improved administrative routines and development of an accountable leadership. .... Much of what is carried out at the level of organisational development is «gap filling» in the sense that Norwegian institutions take active part in concrete activities with tangible outputs, and transfer of improved technology and hardware.»

However, decreasing amounts seem to be allocated to capital investments and increasing amounts to technical assistance.

In the case of private consulting firms it was found that human and organisational development are important tools of the trade in the consulting field. It appears that consultants have more incentives to be at the forefront of development thinking than private companies.

For private companies and NGOs the evidence is not clear. Although straightforward technical assistance and hardware transfer are usually the main components of most industrial projects, training and capacity development are often equally important. NGOs work at many levels. In some cases they simply assist their partners with material and financial transfers, but there is a clear trend towards adopting a much wider approach to institutional development working at local, national, regional and international levels with issues like the rights of the child, sexual abuse of children, de-mining and the establishment of and support to regional networks and institutional development in the broadest sense.

### 4.4 Changing Central Policies, but not Local Realities?

- In spite of new policy directions which emphasise institutional development the realities of programmes remain the same.
- The policy intentions of institutional development are not reflected in implementation.

Have the changes been only symbolic or to what extent have the realities of programmes been affected by the new policy directives?

Evidence from the case studies differ. In the public channel policy shifts and the new strategy of «twinning» have had significant operational consequences. NO-RAD's «new» strategy has been discussed intensively at Headquarters and to a large extent been internalised by its staff. There are flaws in implementation and critical comments on parts of the strategy, but overall there has been strong support which has had implications for country level strategies and individual programmes. The study of Sokoine Agricultural University provides an example of an «old» programme (supported over a period of 25 years) where shifts of policy have taken place on paper, but less in so in reality. It is interesting to note how the relatively new Palestinian project for physical planning has a broad institutional perspective. In both cases, NORAD played an important role in promoting the institutional objectives.

The NGO Study concludes that Norwegian NGOs over the last ten years have changed their policies and programmes significantly. The policies of partnership, non-operationality and institutional development were adopted quickly. Policy shifts in some of the larger NGOs actually preceded the new NORAD strategy from the early nineties<sup>20</sup>. Most of the NGOs prepared similar policy documents when the strategy first came, as it was a NORAD requirement to reflect NORAD strategies. The NGO Study shows that Redd Barna has more recently followed suit.

Private companies have less contact with the development assistance field in Norway and have consequently been less aware and affected by the policy shifts. In the case of private consulting firms it is interesting to note that Southern institutions have primarily initiated the institutional components and stressed their importance.

On the other hand the Study of Public Institutions makes on the other hand two relevant observations: First, that at the level of country programmes, the hierarchy of policy and planning documents have remained largely the same after the introduction of the new policy. And, secondly, the formal procedures for initiating, implementing and evaluating projects have also remained unchanged.

#### 4.5 Changing Values and Incentives

 There is a movement from value driven to commercially driven incentives in institutional cooperation.

The reports provide no firm conclusions, but interesting insights. The twinning partners, consulting firms and NGOs have made conscious attempts to adopt new policies. In the case of Sokoine University there was little

The intense discussion in Norwegian Church Aid from 1985 of its large operations in Southern Sudan and discussion of new approaches to partnership in international church fora gradually changed the organisation.

evidence of any commitment although this may be a «one-off» case. As far as private companies are concerned new policy directions have not been adopted.

The Studies did not find a general move towards commercially driven incentives in institutional development. In the case of Norwegian public institutions, almost twice as many report ideological rather than commercial motives for the cooperation. The incentive structure emerges however as a critical issue for public institutions. If the motivation for being involved in development cooperation depends primarily on interest from individuals, ideological or humanitarian motives and marginally on professional or commercial interests such involvement may in the long term be vulnerable and difficult to sustain.

For Universities on the other hand, professional motives underpin international collaborative efforts and the Norwegian Agricultural University also experienced considerable financial gain over a long period of time from such collaboration. Private consulting firms would have commercial motives for being increasingly involved in human and organisational development<sup>21</sup>, and the new concerns have also been taken up by previously technically oriented consultants. The Study of Private Companies finds no incentives at all for long-term institutional development – and certainly not commercial incentives. Institutional development seems to be perceived as a development oriented effort imposed by NORAD which adds extra costs, but no additional value for the companies.

Among the NGOs there could well be opportunistic reasons for «jumping on the bandwagon». On the other hand, the collaborative institutional approaches are consistent with NGO values and principles:

"The raison-d'etre for NGOs is development rather than profit or, for political servants, vocation... Their value-based approach leads them to seek linkages with like-minded organisations (NGO Study)".

The lesson is that the incentive structure must be compatible with the raison d'etre of the organisation involved. If it is a commercial enterprise, once the commercial importance disappears, they will also leave. If the interest is ideological, which is often the driving

force for NGOs, they might fight hard to find resources to continue a collaboration they think is worthwhile. And what is defined as worthwhile varies from one NGO to the other. What is more difficult is to define the incentive structure for the public institutions. This is an issue which needs to be analysed and discussed further.

#### 5. RELEVANCE AND OUTCOMES

#### 5.1. Monitoring and Evaluation: How do we know the Results?

 Systems for monitoring and evaluating changes in institutional development are not in place, and there are few benchmarks/standards to assess quality of performance.

A general finding from the World Bank and other donors is that institutional development in social sectors has low success rates, much lower than hard or engineering type technical assistance (Berg 1993, p.24). It is also conventional wisdom that to construct irrigation canals is easier than establishing water management systems.

But a more fundamental issue which precedes an assessment of relevance and outcomes is whether we have any tools to gather data and information to measure results: to what extent monitoring and evaluation systems exist to detect and assess institutional progress, and if there are standards to evaluate quality of performance. In principle both indicators and standards of success are required since assessment of achievements will vary between individuals and groups and their perspectives, expectations, background, etc.

The studies confirm unanimously the suggested hypothesis which means that there are no or only few systems for monitoring and evaluating changes in institutional development, or benchmarks to assess quality. Norwegian NGOs reported difficulties in monitoring and assessing progress because of lack of baseline data, and problems in defining appropriate indicators and criteria for institutional development. Among private companies and private consulting firms there was a sense that reliable methods for evaluating institutional development did not exist. The Study of Public Institutions emphasised that the twinning institutions should assess their own performance and not leave this responsibility to NORAD, but also suggested that more external evaluations are required.

Other motives or interests are of course not excluded. We are here trying to characterise the channels.

On the other hand the lack of effort in trying to measure impact is unfortunate. Huge resources are invested in the area of institutional development, and NORAD's intention to become principally a financing and enabling agency, requires a strong analytic and evaluation capacity to justify such a role.

#### Issues in Evaluation of Institutional Development

- Un-weighted multiple objectives: Few programmes have single and precise objectives, they are not weighted and constitute parts of long complex chains of means and ends where institutional development must be both evaluated as processes and products.
- Institutional development is a problem-solving, learning process where the end product is not part of a blueprint plan, but often follows from the process.
- Intangible output measures: It is difficult to define outputs and impacts and precisely measure the success of an activity (e.g. the outcome of placing a policy-adviser in the petroleum sector in Mozambique).
- Subjective perceptions or data derived from proximate indicators tend to dominate.
- Multiple determinants of performance: It is difficult to disentangle effects of institutional development efforts from other variables that contribute to institutional performance.

Reviews and evaluations have been carried out, but in the sample of cases limited attention was paid to the institutional components of the programmes. Outcomes are most commonly measured with reference to lower level concerns. So far none of the twinning arrangements have been thoroughly evaluated. The Study of the 25 years cooperation between Sokoine and Norwegian Agricultural Universities found that no major evaluation had been carried out during this period. It also found flaws in basic monitoring: financial data (actual expenditure) and outputs achieved were not documented or were unavailable. Some of the larger NGOs are making efforts to measure impact, but so far with limited results.

There are at least two aspects to this. In an area with a high level of uncertainty and new policies, evaluation should have been an important tool for critical and continuous learning. With a high level of decentralisation and increased use of intermediaries for technical cooperation (e.g. twinning), accountability, checks and balances in the form of supervision and control are much needed.

#### 5.2 Achievements at Lower or Higher Levels?

- Activities aimed at addressing lower level concerns (e.g. individual skills) are more likely to achieve their short term objectives than those aimed at higher level outcomes.
- Activities which successfully address lower level concerns are less likely to achieve sustainable improvements than those which successfully address higher levels concerns.

There is broad agreement that activities at the level of human resource development were more likely to achieve short-term objectives than those aimed at organisational and system level outcomes. It was found that lower level achievements (in human and organisational development) were considerable, but there is a lack of data on higher level outcomes and relevance. Most programmes have few explicit and measurable institutional objectives, and macro-effects and relevance can mainly be identified as unintended or accidental effects. The case of Redd Barna in Zimbabwe examined in the NGO Study indicates however, that progress in setting and measuring objectives for the system level is feasible.

An important finding relating to the first hypothesis in both the public and private channel study is that lower level products are not less important for sustainable improvement than higher level processes. Both are required and depend on each other, and lower level activities must be planned and implemented with reference to higher level concerns in order to become relevant. It is necessary to train individuals, but a proper planning process must initially address broader institutional concerns such as: training for what purpose, how and with what content? The institutional concerns place the training in a long term development perspective. The same is true for organisational development, which is a necessary, but not sufficient condition for making a development impact.

In the case of private firms and companies it was argued that unless programmes met lower level objectives, e.g.

that organisations are made effective and legitimate, they could not meet any other either. With the types of interventions which we have studied here, solid groundwork needs to be done at the level of human and organisational development as a condition for change and innovation at higher system levels. One level does not exclude, but builds on the other and often interventions are required at all levels simultaneously. In the case of Geographical Information Systems22 it is obvious that the production of maps need to precede the use and dissemination of the same. But the overall system perspective must also be present from the beginning to clarify questions like «who are the main stakeholders, who need what kind of maps to take what kind of decisions, and what are the best and most cost-effective ways to provide the necessary decision-making information?»

#### 5.3 Relevance and Macro-level Outcomes

The ultimate evaluation-question is whether programmes contribute to the overarching aims of Norwegian development assistance, namely sustainable development and poverty reduction. And to what extent does institutional development address, is relevant to or has impact on issues like reforms in the central governments, decentralisation, private/public mix, privatisation of public enterprises, the formation of markets, transaction costs in business, etc.

Case studies show that most programmes are not sufficiently prepared with reference to higher level concerns and overall objectives in Norwegian development aid.

The Study of Public Institutions finds in its survey of Norwegian institutions that:

"...most projects primarily address issues at the operational level... The impact on higher level concerns... is less frequent and less positive. In seven out of ten projects the Norwegian institution is satisfied with the overall outcome, but with no reference to higher level concerns. Most of the projects show that progress is made in the area of technical and general competence."

The Sokoine Study found that the collaboration had focused on single professional issues and as such been relatively effective, while links to broader socio-economic, policy and institutional issues have been downplayed making the contributions less relevant.

«The collaboration has given priority to aspects which are of only marginal importance in relation to agricultural sector needs in Tanzania».

Within the same sector of research and similar political and economic context, the institutional development projects of Sokoine and the Institute of Development Management (IDM) have very different relations with stakeholders. The cooperation between IDM and Agder College has actively related to network linkages and macro-economic policies and emphasised the need to do relevant research and training in order to develop legitimacy and long term sustainability, while the Sokoine-NAU seem to have operated more in a vacuum.

In the Private Sector Study it is clear that all stakeholders, and in particular the recipient country authorities, view institutional development as a key to sustainable development. The Study concludes that interventions could have considerable impact in terms of macro-economic objectives of Norwegian development cooperation, but that it is far too early to assess whether the projects have had any impact, and in particular if poverty reduction can be related to institutional development pertaining to Norwegian funded projects.

There are no simple causal links between poverty reduction and institutional development. Such links are only indirect. Poverty is a complex phenomena largely shaped by factors that lie outside the scope of most aid-programmes. The main point is that there are no simple ways that monitoring and evaluation systems to confirm whether such an impact has been achieved during the life-time of a programme, or even during a few years after it has come to an end.

This negative statement does not exclude systematic assessment of the overall conditions of development, or tracing multi-causal links between specific interventions and over-arching objectives, but it is not possible to verify results in such terms. There is also a need for further studies with other designs to look more in-depth and systematically at macro-level outcomes. This Study pursued a deliberate bottom-up organisational approach which only allowed an exploratory discussion of issues of overall relevance and the macro-impact of institutional programmes.

NGOs have often lofty ambitions. In addition to their work at the national level, all three Norwegian NGOs studied clearly believe there is a higher, international dimension to institutional development which they

<sup>22</sup> Examined in the Indonesian case in the Private Sector Study.

should address. Norwegian People's Aid believes the international economic system creates inequalities and should be changed. Redd Barna promotes an international movement based on the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child. Norwegian Red Cross is a member of an international movement whose capacity to mobilise support throughout the world is central to its ability to respond to disasters. Both Redd Barna and Red Cross are actively working for institutional reform at the international level, e.g. the Geneva Convention and the Rights of the Child.

The NGO Study shows that Redd Barna Zimbabwe has been successful in advancing its goals to alter the national institutional framework relating to child sexual abuse. 22 local organisations are cooperating within a network with that aim. The work has had an impact on public attitudes towards the rights of the child and the sexual abuse of children, and so begun the long process of changing social norms and the informal institutional structure of society.

But in general it is a dilemma for the NGOs that so far they have no methods to critically monitor and evaluate potential outcomes of high level intentions and objectives, and few have even tried to find such methods.

#### Results for Whom?

In the Study of Public Institutions it was evident that the Southern counterparts gained more than the Norwegian institutions from the collaboration. A Northern provider-Southern receiver relationship dominated thinking and practice. In the NGO Study a rarer example is recounted where the Development Fund in Norway gains considerably from the relationship with its partner organisation in Sri Lanka, in terms of credibility, experiential learning, and assistance to other project partners in the region. The Study of IDM – Agder College suggests that there must be mutual advantages to the collaboration, and that such advantages can be found. In the other case from Sokoine and Norwegian Agricultural Universities the potential for mutual advantage has been systematically reduced over time.

#### 5.4 Do Objectives Make a Difference?

 Differences in objectives and design have less of an impact on institutional development than do differences in organisational capacity to implement programmes. Are policies and intentions overvalued? Do other factors make a more significant impact on institutional development? This hypothesis posits that objectives and intentions have less impact than the organisations' capacity to implement programmes. In other words, outcomes are determined by the process of implementation more than by intentions and plans. This does not imply that clear and relevant plans are unnecessary, but only that they are insufficient for understanding and predicting outcomes.

The Study of Public Institutions states that institutional cooperation may have worked well despite the lack of formal planning instruments and explicit objectives and designs. Southern institutions argued also that the level of ambition in formal plans was too high. In the private channel a majority of private companies and consulting firms had not adopted the theory of institutional development. In practice, however, some companies were involved in institutional development without using the «correct» terminology. The NGO Study lacks information to discuss the issue, but underlines the importance of Southern partners' capacity. On the other hand the case studies also illustrate how important deliberate plans and intentions are for creating awareness of new and complex issues and preparing the ground for innovations. The common sense message is that what you do is more important than what you say when it comes to implementation, but ideas and plans mobilise and guide the process in the first place.

#### 5.5 Whose Results Count?

 There is frequent disagreement between key stakeholders on the relative importance of project outcomes.

Are results in the eye of the beholder and are there frequent disagreements between key stakeholders about project results?

The Study of Public Institutions revealed that key stakeholders tend to disagree on the relative importance of outcomes in the sense that Southern institutions evaluate projects more positively than their Norwegian counterparts. This is explained by differences in expectations (more realistic perceptions in the South of what can be achieved within the given time frame) rather than disagreements on what constitutes positive results. The Norwegian institutions often assess outcomes with reference to standards in their own institutions and NO- RAD with reference to broader development objectives and both come up with less positive results.

The studies of Sokoine University and the private channel did not find major disagreements in the assessment of outcomes, while conflicting interests and views are quite common among value-based NGOs.

In general there is no strong and critical opposition to institutional development and cooperation as practised by Norwegian organisations. Problems and disagreements exist, but not on policies, or in what is assessed as valuable outcomes.

### 5.6 Value for Money?

How do costs compare to results? Do the case studies prove that institutional development represents good value for money or to what extent institutional cooperation is more cost-effective than other forms of technical cooperation? None of the studies examined cost-effectiveness in any detail or came to firm conclusions. There are several methodological problems in comparing and measuring various technical cooperation instruments, and more in-depth studies are required to provide more detailed information. The studies however, presented several relevant observations.

The Study of Public Institutions explains that actual costs of technical cooperation have become more transparent since Southern institutions began to administer funds from NORAD. As such they have become increasingly aware of the high costs of consultants, goods and services from Norway. Many seem to look at it as an inevitable part of the relationship with Norway, but there are also examples of Southern institutions using the high costs as an argument for seeking help elsewhere.

The Study finds it difficult to compare the costs of institutional twinning as a strategy for institutional development with for instance the traditional individual adviser. Institutional cooperation is found to be costly and the cost per person year is likely to be higher due to institutional overheads, but at the same time the range of services provided is broader through the institutional link. It is difficult to assess to what extent the broader collaborative efforts (mutual visits, number of people involved, etc.) add value in terms of improved impact – or only costs.

The Sokoine Study concludes that the collaboration has been very costly and based strictly on a cost-recovery policy.

«The costs of educating the number of Masters and Ph.D. students over the programme can be estimated as being excessive, at least compared to available figures from other projects for unit costs in producing candidates abroad.»

The IDM-Agder College Study found another pattern where costs look small partly because individual Agder College staff members subsidise the project, mostly in terms of opportunity costs and by following a low-cost and egalitarian approach to travel and per diems. It would be interesting to discuss further if collaboration agreements should be based on both partners' willingness to chip in resources, beyond the grant received and bills reimbursed. Would counterpart funding foster more genuine collegial and professional interest on both sides, and also strengthen the sustainability of the cooperation? Or should twinning be based on a business-like cost recovery policy for all activities?

Two findings relevant to the discussion of costs emerge from the Study of Public Institutions. Firstly, that the long term expert or adviser is still present as part of the new twinning arrangements, and in some cases also wanted by the Southern public agencies. The Norwegian advisers are no longer hired by NORAD, but recruited through the Norwegian twin and sometimes outside its own ranks. The Southern organisations expressed appreciation for the better continuity, flexibility and broader institutional backstopping in the twinning arrangements, but simultaneously the need for continued physical presence of a coordinator – or mediator between the Northern and Southern institution for twinning to be effective.

Secondly, case studies indicate that institutional cooperation is costly, and provides not necessarily «more value for money» than other means of technical cooperation. It is clear from the studies that twinning is not the only effective strategy. It should be used cautiously and deliberately in cases and countries where Norwegian institutions have the skills and motivation and where there is a demand for and interest in the potential partner. Others means of technical cooperation should also be considered and not avoided as a matter of principle. The mode of technical cooperation (e.g. whether twinning, long term adviser, short term expert, etc.) seems to engender more ideological discussion in Norway,

whereas Southern countries are concerned with the type of work that needs to be done, the financial resources and the qualities of the adviser, etc.

It should also be mentioned that there are examples of small collaborative arrangements in both the public sector and among NGOs where the cost is low, but where the studies were not able to determine cost effectiveness. Low cost is not a virtue in itself and does not necessarily lead to better impact.

### 5.7 Continuation and Sustainability

 Institutional cooperation ends when donor support discontinues.

This hypothesis states bluntly that continued collaboration depend on donor funding and is clearly confirmed in the Study of Public Institutions. Norwegian partners have few incentives and financial opportunities for sustained collaboration with Southern partners if NORAD does not provide the funding. Some of the research institutions would in principle have incentives to continue, but they need someone to meet the costs.

The situation for NGOs is less easy to define and the selected cases do not provide a test of the hypothesis, but given the considerable public funding, the current level of international NGO collaboration would most likely be radically reduced if support ceases. Only organisations with a high level of domestic income from members will be able to cope with dramatic cuts in NORAD support. Another finding relates to what happens to a Southern NGO which «graduates» from financial assistance from the Norwegian NGO (i.e. the Norwegian NGO is the donor). Evidence from the NGO Study suggests then that institutional cooperation does not invariably end when donor support stops.

The hypothesis is not confirmed for private companies. Firstly, there is a strong element of credit and not grants in the sector. Secondly, private companies will continue the cooperation as long as it is profitable regardless of continued support from NORAD. Private consulting firms have on the other hand no means to continue the cooperation unless somebody pays for their services.

The NGO Study made some particular comments on the issue of sustainability. If by «sustainability» we mean lasting independence of foreign donors, many in the NGO sector will be in trouble. Few NGOs in Sri Lanka

or in countries like Norway for that matter – are likely to be sustainable in the sense that the organisations can operate entirely on earned funds, as opposed to donations or grants. But sustainability has also other dimensions. Financial independence may not be a realistic goal for an NGO working with poor people in a poor country. Institutional self-reliance in the sense that the local NGO may direct or monitor its own work without close oversight and training by the donor NGO, is a more realistic target and an important step towards sustainability

As a corollary to the issue of sustainability, the question of «phasing out» arises. An aim of donors is often complete withdrawal after a period of time. When partnership becomes the raison d'âitre of aid, the question of sustainability is given a new logic. The whole idea of mutual learning implies presence and partnership and seen as a lasting relationship, where trust and stability are central ingredients and ends in themselves.

### **6 EXPLANATIONS**

 What factors explain successful institutional development?

So far we have limited knowledge of what makes institutional development succeed. There is a diversity of internal and external factors that determine processes and outcomes. It is important to record results, but we also need to understand what factors contribute to successful institutional development and how differences in outcomes can be explained. Such information would be the basis for future learning and improvements.

A series of ten explanations was set out in an attempt to explore the observed variations in outcomes. It should be noted that there is significant research on what makes organisational development work, but much less on the broader concept of institutional development.

The studies provide several interesting findings and patterns, but the study design did not provide a sufficiently satisfactory framework to test more systematically the hypotheses. The sample of cases was relatively small, and it is difficult to determine whether successful institutional development depends on a set of unique factors in every situation or can be explained by certain basic variables which cut across context.

## 6.1 Cooperation based on Southern Demands and Initiatives

 Successful institutional cooperation occurs when cooperation is initiated by Southern organisations and based on their demands, and not by Northern donors and organisations.

There is a broad consensus in the studies that, when cooperation is demand-driven (initiated from the South) or where there are similar/like-minded commitments, then institutional development can be more easily mobilised. In the case of the Study of Public Institutions and Private Consulting Firms evidence seem clear for this. In the latter Study institutional development components were also mostly initiated by Southern partners.

The Study of Public Institutions found that Southern institutions often make the initial request to the Embassy, while the Norwegian institutions are in control of elaborating the joint programme. There is little evidence of Norwegian institutions taking the first initiative themselves, but institutional cooperation can only partly be demand driven since cooperation is tied to Norwegian institutions.

At least two-thirds of the Norwegian twinned institutions reported that their counterparts attached considerable importance to the principle of recipient responsibility and 80% considered that decisions were made jointly by the cooperating institutions.

The survey carried out in the private sector study found that cooperation was initiated by the Norwegian company, their partner organisation, or both of them. Only three companies stated that the initiative had come from NORAD. In the case of private companies there was no real evidence that demands were expressed by the recipient country. For the NGO sector as such it was not possible to generalise. The Sokoine Study provides no evidence that commitment from the recipient was decisive largely because the concept of institutional development was formulated and advocated mainly from NORAD Oslo.

## 6.2 The Role of Individuals

 Successful institutional development happens when collaboration is initiated and mobilised by committed individuals, and later incorporated and supported by broader network of actors and organisational structures. The commitment of individuals appeared to be an important factor in explaining the evolution of institutional development and cooperation. The Study of Public Institutions in particular emphasised the importance of the committed individual.

«The survey confirms that one or a few individuals very often play a vital role for the development of the projects. There is in other words a strong personal component to the cooperation despite its institutional basis. This makes the quality of the collaboration very dependent on the personal qualifications of the individuals involved.»

It has to be recognised that many of the twinning arrangements are relatively small in relation to the size of the institutions. The number of people involved from Norwegian institutions is less than ten in 90% of the cases and somewhat higher in the Southern institutions. They are therefore bound to depend on the commitment of a few individuals who are experienced and specialised in international cooperation. An important finding was also that twinning seldom exists in its "pure" institutional form. The case studies confirm that the classical "expert" is still very much alive – often as a part of a twinning arrangement.

The case of Sokoine University is somewhat different. The collaboration between the two universities was originally initiated by a group of researchers at the Agricultural University of Norway whose primary interest and training was not in institutional development, but in furthering specific educational and research topics. The strong involvement of individuals in preparing the ground is quite natural and required, and in the Sokoine case this is not criticised. It is, however, argued that the collaboration could have profited greatly from involving some management or institutional development expertise in addition to the researchers from Norway. The same partners have also been together for 25 years which is far too long. Diversity and flexibility would have been better than such stability in relationships.

In the case of private consulting companies it is said that sound individual commitment starts off institutional development activities. For private companies the hypothesis is rejected. Here market forces may be more important than the efforts of individuals when it comes to institutional development.

The individual factor plays a crucial role in both North-

ern and Southern NGOs. With less bureaucratic structures and traditions than in the public sector, NGOs are open for individual initiative (and dominance) given favourable opportunities for making a change. Several Northern and Southern NGOs are still managed and dominated by strong individuals.

## 6.3 Blueprint or Emergent Approaches

 Successful institutional development depends on an emergent, step-by step approach based on continuous mutual adjustment in planning and implementation, and not a fixed blueprint activity. Most NORAD funded projects adhere to a blueprint planning principle, partly because NORAD's project cycle procedures makes this necessary. On the other hand institutional development is often characterised as a slow, incremental learning process with activities that are not repetitive, production-oriented and service-delivery focused (Morgan & Qualman,1996). It is further argued that blueprints for institutional development are not conducive to institutional change which needs to be planned according to an alternative logic (Hirschman, 1993). This view is summed up in the following text box.

#### Institutional Development as a Process

- Institutional development is a long term activity.
- Institution building is a process rather than a blueprint activity. It cannot be programmed in detail and requires flexibility and adaptiveness on the part of the people involved, including funders.
- Institutional development is not a mechanical activity, but requires adaptiveness to the specific political, cultural, economic contexts.
- Institutional development involves changes in social relationships. This creates resistance, which needs to be met with proactive political support from leadership.
- There are generic skills that can assist in the process of organisational change – those of the organisation/management development specialist (Morgan & Qualman, 1996).

The Study of Public Institutions found that most projects followed a blueprint approach. It points to the fact that the use of a more flexible planning strategy would necessitate a clearer definition of roles and responsibilities between NORAD as a funder and coordinator on the one hand, and the institutions responsible for the planning and implementation on the other.

In the case of University cooperation in Tanzania and the case of private consultants, the choice of approach was important, but not decisive in explaining outcomes. A flexible approach may not be possible between twinned organisations who have to follow the requirements of formal state-to-state agreements. On the other hand the Study of IDM's collaboration with Agder College found that:

«the slow pace and evolutionary nature of the first phase of cooperation has no doubt been important in establishing the trust and mutual confidence which both parties have been insisting on.»

In the case of private firms, the hypothesis was confirmed as it was considered that institutional development in the private sector was achieved incrementally. With private consulting companies, one of the cases had followed a blueprint approach and the other a flexible one. Both had advantages and appeared to yield results. It cannot be said that one works better than the other.

It is further emphasised that institutional development has to rest on sound foundations. The private channel study states that:

«It is useless to have a framework to discuss legislative proposals, if proposals are not produced. The model of cooperation with the Bureau of Statistics serves no purpose if the organisations do not produce or use population statistics. Hence, the project's strategy to develop production of plans simultaneously with, and even a little bit ahead of, institutional links is probably both prudent and necessary.»

#### 6.4 Cultural Training and Contextual Knowledge

 Institutional development occurs when both parties are trained and have the skills to handle the technical and social/cultural aspects of cooperation. To what extent does effective management of cultural differences contribute to successful institutional development? There are obvious cultural differences between Tanzania, Namibia, Mozambique, Zimbabwe, Sri Lanka and Norway, and research has confirmed the importance of such cultural differences (Hofstede, 1991).

The Study of Public Institutions shows that the Southern and Norwegian institutions do not find cultural differences to be significant. The Private Sector Study also found that cultural differences are not decisive for explaining institutional development. This Study has however analysed another question: how the actors involved cope with cultural differences. Companies have no screening process to ensure that the wrong people are not selected for international work, and few prepare their staff for assignments abroad. Such formal processes are also absent when Norwegian public institutions send people overseas.

It appears that local personnel take on most of the burden of bridging and managing the cultural divide and not the Norwegian personnel. On the other hand the case studies found that the cultural dimensions were not considered as critical determinants, either by Norwegian or by Southern institutions. Norwegians were mostly well received, perceived to be well qualified and culturally sensitive<sup>23</sup>.

#### An Adapted Knowledge Base

To what extent does the knowledge base of the Norwegian organisations make a difference? The Study of Public Institutions found the competence and capacity of Norwegian institutions to be very varied. They were professionals in their own fields, but not development institutions with knowledge and technology for problem-solving in less-developed countries. Neither were they obvious partners in development simply by virtue of being public institutions with domestic skills and experience.

There are examples where the special conditions and needs of partner institutions were not taken sufficiently into consideration and unsuitable or inappropriate advice given. On the other hand several of the institutions are well qualified and prepared for development work. Variations in capacity and competence will always exist, but it is more problematic that NORAD's initial assessment of capacity and competence of the Norwegian institutions was found to be inadequate.

The NGO Study underlines the fact that the new emphasis on institutional development places great demands on the organisational capacity of the Northern partner. Norwegian NGOs need to acquire new skills in organisational assessment, institutional development and consultancy work. Some NGOs need to recruit new categories of staff since personnel whose experience is in emergency relief are not necessarily effective OD facilitators.

#### 6.5 Gender Differences

The gender dimensions in institutional development was neither emphasised by the institutions involved or by NORAD. This is partly reflected in the fact that most data used in planning and monitoring of institutional development projects is not gender disaggregated and gender impact assessment is not systematically applied. The Private Sector Study found not surprisingly that:

- Few female consultants have been used in any of the projects. In most projects not more than 10% of the consultants were female.
- In the Southern organisations women are in most cases under-represented in number of total staff and at management level. Women are more common at the middle management level and found in positions related to personnel, administration or training.
- Neither the Norwegian company nor the partner organisation have any policies or working methods as to how to integrate the gender concern into their programmes.
- NORAD maintained in interviews that they usually do not demand that the issue of gender is a part of the agreement between Norwegian companies and their partners.

Efforts to address gender imbalances generally encompass part of the thinking and actions of Norwegian NGOs. However, this usually affects more the choice of a project or partner organisation (e.g. women credit projects and organisations) than the design and implementation of a capacity building project. Many Norwegian NGOs (or individual staff members) are «gender-

The Private Sector Study referred to Palestinians informants wondering whether Norwegians had some kind of Arab origin. The Norwegian advisers emphasised cultural differences and how cultural factors influence implementation while their counterparts did not see any particular problems. Indonesians found the Norwegians peculiar in their managerial style. Not in any way negative, just different.

sensitive», but not competent in working through the gender implications of the partnerships and capacity building efforts.

### 6.6 The Role of Strong Organisations

Institutional development succeed when the counterparts are «strong» Southern organisations (with high levels of efficiency and ability to manage change).

The studies do not provide sufficient data either to confirm or to reject this hypothesis. Private consulting firms and public institutions depend more on «strong» counterparts than private companies and NGOs. Unlike the public channel NGOs and private companies can select their own partners according to their preferences while NORAD cannot avoid potentially inefficient public institutions in favour of others. In the discussion of the cases from Namibia and Mozambique in the Study of Public institutions it is said that strong organisations may be better situated, but that the potential for change is considerable in weak organisations.

## 6.7 Contextual Factors

 A relatively stabile and predictable environment promotes institutional development.

In the Study of Public Institutions the importance of external factors was less pronounced than expected. The bureaucratic tradition is the factor that is most frequently rated as having a negative impact, more often than political, cultural or economic factors.

The case studies however, demonstrated the importance of context. In Namibia the policies, rules and legislative frameworks are well developed. The situation in Mozambique on the other hand is very different. The country has gone through a long period of war and instability, the public sector has been weak and is currently undergoing fundamental changes – affecting most institutional development efforts. With reference to the volatile situation the NGO Study notes that organisational strengthening in Mozambique at best remains a «two-step forward and one step back process».

Differences in context do not imply that institutional development is needed and feasible only in stable contexts, but that strategies for institutional development should adapt to and take such differences into account. «Arguing that institutional development projects are more likely to be efficient and achieve legitimacy in stable and predictable political and economic contexts does not necessarily mean that the development potential is stronger than in less stable and predictable environments. The current transition in Mozambique also indicates that volatile public structures may be more adaptable to changes than established bureaucracies in Namibia. What the cases demonstrate is the importance of relating focus and type of intervention to the existing institutional capacity and context. In Mozambique human resources and organisational development should have first priority. In Namibia linkages to the external environment is more relevant» (Study of Public Institutions).

The Private Sector Study could not confirm the hypothesis while the NGO Study found significant variations in goals, strategies and activities of institutional development:

«which stem in large part from the differences in the host country context. While Redd Barna is going through a major change in policy and operational approach, there remain very significant differences across countries in Redd Barna programmes.»

From the cases studied, at least three aspects of the national context warrant special mention. These are whether the country is in a state of emergency, the strength of the local civil society and the degree of politicisation.

### 6.8 Role of the Donor

 Institutional development is promoted when there is clear policy direction, but no strong supervision and monitoring from NORAD.

A general finding is that the role of the donor – NORAD – is an important factor in institutional development. The critical variable is however, not more or less NO-RAD involvement, but more on what roles NORAD should play.

On the role NORAD has actually played there were divided opinions. The Study of Public Institutions is partially critical of NORAD's role to date. The shift towards institutional development is commended and said to be more far-reaching than previous policy shifts within NORAD. On the other hand NORAD appears half-hearted about the shift and has given institutional development less attention than other priorities.

The Norwegian institutions were critical of NORAD's role to date. Only 50% thought that NORAD had con-

an active and constructive part in implementation and only 33% thought NORAD's administrative structure functioned properly. At Sokoine University NORAD has not given clear policy direction on institutional development until recently, but this has partly been rectified in the new Project Document from 1996.

The discussion of the NORAD role in the Private Sector Study seems valid for the twinning arrangements in the public sector. Nine different, but complementary roles were said to be available to NORAD.

#### **Potential Donor Roles**

- 1. Visionary introduces and formulates the idea or direction.
- 2. Network builder creating, building and maintaining networks.
- 3. Contact broker establishing links between organisations.
- 4. Financier provides the financial resources.
- 5. Operator carries out the actual work.
- 6. Operational controller supervises the process of using and integrating the resources.
- 7. Tactical controller monitors and checks if the objectives and targets are reached.
- 8. Strategic controller examines the purpose and strategic interests.
- 9. Teacher/informer caretaker and disseminator of information.

It was found that NORAD seldom plays the role of visionary and strategic controller in respect of institutional development, but if the strategic intent of NO-RAD is to be realised, it will be necessary to develop such capacity. In the public channel, however, NORAD has played a strong role in formulating vision and mobilising new partners through the Norway axis.

In the private sector NORAD has played a marginal network builder and contact broker role, while the opposite is true in twinning. This role has a potential for bringing in a broader spectrum of actors from Norwegian society to participate in development cooperation.

If the overall intent concerning institutional development is to be carried out in practice, it is necessary to provide strategic inputs and control when projects are formulated, financed and executed. NORAD has seldom played this role of strategic controller in any of the channels. NORAD should take on a leading role in designing the overall assistance frameworks together with other donors and the governments concerned.

NORAD's role configuration should to a large extent depend on circumstances. If a minimum package was to be defined the role of visionary, financier and strategic controller should be compulsory, while the network builder, contact broker and informer would add value, but would not be absolutely necessary. The role as operator is not relevant, and the nitty-gritty bureaucratic controller should be avoided//— to a larger extent than

today while the strategic support and evaluation functions need to be strengthened in line with result-oriented management.

At any rate, the principles of recipient orientation and national ownership should not become an excuse for reducing NORAD to a financial source and administrator. NORAD needs to take active donor responsibility and provide support through the entire programme cycle.

The cases show that the strategic intervention of NO-RAD has contributed to change a programme (Sokoine Agricultural University) or inserted and created the conditions and framework for a comprehensive institutional development programme (Physical planning in Palestine). Institutional development would not have taken place without the active support and involvement of the donor.

The NGO Study could not provide a test of the hypothesis as NORAD does not exercise close supervision and control over any of the NGO programmes studied. NORAD only influences NGO programmes indirectly. It is an interesting observation that both the NGO and private sector channels seem to be given more operational autonomy than public institutions. The latter are followed up directly by NORAD and considered more as their extended arms while the former are independent, self-managed organisations.

In particular the Sokoine Study pointed to the need for a further clarification of roles and responsibilities between NORAD Oslo and the Embassies, and between NORAD and the Norwegian institutions.

«While most of the administrative responsibilities between NORAD-Oslo and NORAD-Dar-es-Salaam on paper may appear clear, certain unsettled issues remain, such as who has the responsibility of monitoring and supervising the programme. With the policy of decentralisation, an increasing administrative and supervisory burden has been left with NORAD-Dar, staffed with only one professional assigned to this task. This administrative system appears rather fragile. In addition, linking up with NORAD-Oslo professional staff, able to assess professionally the various components of the programme, has been weak.»

## 6.9 Sector Studies and Organisational Assessments

 Effective institutional development depends on systematic sector studies and organisational assessments for the selection of partners.

In principle selection of new institutions to be involved in institutional cooperation should be based on analysis of sector needs and opportunities to ensure that the institutions are viable and relevant to the needs of their own country, and on an assessment of capacities and competencies of the potential Norwegian partners. To ensure more sustainable results from investment, it appears to be important for a donor like NORAD to provide more of its support of institutions within such broader frameworks of sector support programmes. But it is necessary to understand the roles, functions and underlying problems of institutions before any reforms and changes are suggested and implemented. When the problem is an institutional crises, other interventions would be required than in a country with an acute shortage of resources.

The Study of Public Institutions made the remark that some of the public institutions had «lent themselves» to NORAD in the sense of being obvious choices in one sector. There is thus no screening process. So far no assessments of institutions regarding professional competence or their capacity and competence for development work and institutional development have been made. Initiatives are underway to rectify this situation.

All studies found a lack of initial assessment and this was identified as an important area for improvement. Consequently, it is impossible to know the beneficial effect of such studies on institutional development. In the case of private firms, the Study doubts whether NORAD could do much to identify and initiate industrial cooperation. In the case of private consulting companies the evidence is more ambiguous. Despite the huge investments in the projects in Indonesia preliminary studies relating to institutional development issues were not carried out24, but in Palestine NORAD's initial planning was decisive in the design of the programme and several institutional development components. A general lesson is that a complex phenomenon like institutional development does not happen «by default», but requires systematic preparation, clear policy guidance, proper assessment and studies of organisations and their environments and ongoing evaluation.

#### 7 COMPARISONS

## 7.1 Norwegian experience in an international perspective

 Observations and findings in comparable international studies reveal similar patterns to the Norwegian cases.

To what extent is Norwegian aid considered similar or different compared to other countries? It was not a priority task, but all studies were asked to place their findings in a comparative perspective. Observations were limited and relatively general. Few other bilateral agencies have emphasised and pursued the principles of recipient responsibility and institutional cooperation as thoroughly as NORAD has, but does this mean that Norway provides «better» institutional development? The new focus on institutions in development has led several donors to prepare new policies and approaches to institutional development, but there are less broad empirical studies carried out which can be used to compare results. At the level of policies some other donors have more elaborate guidelines for institutional development than NORAD, and a closer dialogue would be useful, but in general it is considered an area in a state of flux with more good questions than answers.

The general consensus is that Norwegian experience tallies with that revealed in international findings. In the Study of Public Institutions, findings were not dissimilar to those made in a major international study (Cooper, 1984). Other donors are currently in the process of

A feasibility study of issues relating to the ownership of a database was carried out, but it was considered premature to incorporate findings in the project document.

studying public twinning arrangements. For private firms the extent of institutional development achieved is quite similar to that reported by the World Bank. More recent World Bank studies, however, point at more positive impacts of foreign investments than recorded from Norwegian companies.

International studies of private consulting firms find more institutional development components than in the Survey of Norwegian firms. Those firms may not have changed so rapidly in response to new policies, or their programmes have not been analysed within the same conceptual framework.

Recent developments among Norwegian NGOs follow international trends, but institutional collaboration as an independent development objective may have a higher priority among Norwegian NGOs than among NGOs in most OECD countries (Kruse et al., 1998).

The following observations are based on more limited evidence: Individuals and organisations from Norway are in general given a good initial reception because they are Norwegian. Norway is still sufficiently small, its economic «footprint» in the South, and the presence of Norwegian corporate interests, are still relatively modest. There are few concerns that Norwegian aid is used as a lever for commercial interests or for some hidden purpose. Norwegians seem to be aware that there are important cultural differences, and try to be attuned to this. The stereotype Norwegian is open, understanding, and generous – sometimes to a fault, in that Norwegians can be uncritical, «too supportive» and sometimes naive.

Personnel from Southern Governments and organisations were often unaware of Norwegian policies and changes in strategy, but they were well aware of different donor behaviour and practices. The principle of recipient responsibility is not well known, but is judged through how it is implemented and how Norway differ from other countries. The Norwegian aid is considered to have the following positive characteristics:

- Willingness to fund core/administrative/recurrent costs.
- Flexibility relative to most other countries.
- Quick reaction/disbursement relative to many other donors.
- Fewer reporting requirements than most other donors.

Greater willingness to be the sole funder to organisations, projects or programmes.

Most of the above are virtues compared to other donors and does not necessarily mean that Norwegian aid is good. Norway has also put its mark on the potentially progressive concept of «recipient responsibility» which goes beyond «ownership», often translated by donors into: «We want the recipient to develop a sense of commitment to the actions we want the recipient to undertake». According to recipient responsibility Norway would have to accept that developing countries have different and sometimes conflicting priorities.

Lastly, the NGO team observed how little disrespect Norwegian NGOs had for NORAD and the Norwegian government – a relationship which is much more tense in other countries (e.g. Canada, the US, UK). This reasonably open relationship between NORAD and Norwegian NGOs could lead to constructive communication on policy direction and reasonably polite disagreements on policy nuances, rather than rancorous fights over fundamentals. Norwegian NGOs are more likely to see the government policy as a shared agenda rather than an imposition. However, this kind of relationship would most likely not survive a severe and prolonged cut in the country's aid budget, or in the proportion of aid delivered via the NGO channel.

#### 7.2 Similarities and Differences between Channels

Evidence from the studies indicate significant differences between the channels regarding their receptivity to institutional development approaches, and the likelihood that the new approaches will feature centrally in specific projects. In brief, development NGOs are «true believers» and partnership is a general feature of their work today. Public sector institutions seem open to the new approaches and have made progress in concretising institutional development, due to individuals involved, demands from Southern partners and other situation specific reasons. Private sector organisations on the other hand have not understood or have not been willing to adopt the new development jargon, although they may well promote activities that are consistent with institutional development as long as these activities promote their own objectives.

The links, cooperation and coordination between the three channels and organisations were not studied directly, but few links and mechanisms of cooperation were observed in Norway. The channels are governed by different rules and regulations and at the country level no evidence were found of synergies from cooperation and coordination taking place within a country strategy framework.

The discussion of explanations in Chapter 7 indicates that many of the common-sense assumptions on the nature and process of institutional development may have to be reconsidered. The origin, process and outcomes are far more dependent on specific circumstances than has been assumed.

There are a large number of important factors that explain variations in outcomes, and it is important to search for and study such underlying factors. But the very nature of institutional development makes such knowledge less useful if a mechanical replication of one set of factors is expected to produce similar results in new contexts. The variables may be the same, but the mix and interaction between factors depend heavily on contextual differences. On the other hand awareness of the process of institutional development and how different factors come into play are useful for planners with the ability to adapt critically such knowledge in new situations.

The Study of Public Institutions suggests eight issues (see the following box) which are found to be important for a successful institutional development project in the public sector. The same factors may not be applicable for NGOs or private companies, but future studies could identify and test the relevance of individual variables and clusters of variables required in each channel.

#### What Makes a Good Institutional Cooperation Project?

#### Clarification of policies.

A precondition for improved institutional development projects is that NORAD clarifies its policy and objectives, and makes sure that these are reflected in the hierarchy of policy and program documents.

### Initial assessments.

More emphasis must be put on the initial assessment of the competence and capacity of the Norwegian and Southern institutions involved.

#### Close communication.

Few institutional development projects are initiated and planned by NORAD, the institution in Norway or the institution in the South alone. The important thing is to establish open communication with options for participation and influence for the Southern partner at an early stage.

#### Personal relations.

The study has clearly demonstrated the importance of committed individuals for institutional development projects. However, strong dependence on a few individuals makes the cooperation vulnerable. It is therefore vital to widen the scope of the cooperation to a broad base of personal relations on all levels of the institutions. It seems particularly important to involve the top management at an early stage, in order to give the cooperation the necessary legitimacy.

#### Flexible planning.

Most projects adhere to a blue-print planning principle, partly because NORAD's project cycle procedures makes this necessary and partly because it is a convenient way to organise a project. It is necessary to find a balance between the need for clear objectives and indicators of progress, and the need to be flexible enough to change strategy when objectives turn out to be irrelevant or difficult to fulfil.

#### Adapted professionalism

Despite the emphasis on the issue of institutional development, the core of the twinning projects is transfer of professional competence. A proper adaptation of professional knowledge makes necessary a real understanding of the political and economic context the Southern institution is to relate to, the competence and capacity of the institutions to absorb and use new knowledge, and socio-cultural differences in perceptions and ways of life.

#### Long term goals.

All experience indicates that institutional development is a long term process. When relevant, longer term projects should be carried out with a more careful approach in terms of level of activity and costs.

## Support adapted to capacity and needs.

The fact that institutions find themselves on different levels of development must be taken into consideration. Weaker institutions will often need support to develop a basic competence in the organisation, while stronger institutions will be in a position to focus on output and the issue of legitimacy.

## PART III: FINDINGS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

#### 8. MAJOR FINDINGS

## Concepts and intentions: Increased funding and commitment to unclear objectives

- NORAD has continuously increased its support to institutional development and institutional cooperation. Within the public and NGO channels there have been a discernible increase in the number of actors and funding, while it has continued to be low for private companies and consulting firms. There is no data available to monitor more exactly actual and changing levels of funding.
- 2. There is an increasing awareness and commitment to institutional development in NORAD, among public institutions and NGOs. The studies found several promising cases in all channels of effective institutional collaboration. But the understanding of key concepts and objectives is still unclear. A mixed terminology is in use where similar terms have multiple meanings and few operational objectives allow organisations to target effectively institutional development. In the private sector channel however, few companies are aware of NO-RAD's institutional strategies and committed to the long term development objectives.
- 3. Norwegian policy documents provide strong support for institutional development. The shift in NO-RAD strategy provides overall direction, but fewer insights into how institutional development should be carried out. It is a priority which is left to each channel and organisation to define. NORAD still lacks an operational «policy of the middle range».
- The shift towards institutional development and extended use of Norwegian organisations is broadly appreciated and is more far-reaching than previous policy shifts.
- 5. Institutional development efforts do not contradict policies and interests among Southern partners. Initiatives for institutional development came just as frequently from Southern institutions as from Norwegian. Few Southern partners had been involved in the discussion and evolution of new policies, and to the extent that Southern partners were aware of the shift, changes were well received and seen as an opportunity to enhance national capacity.

## Strategies and actions: Missing overall development perspectives

- 6. Institutional development tends to be equated with provision of infrastructure and equipment, and human resources development (education and training), and does not address organisational linkages, policy environments and macro-development. There is increasing awareness that institutional development goes beyond competence-building and organisational development, but few cases address the system levels effectively.
- A strong focus on poverty alleviation requires an approach where human and organisational development is placed within an overall development perspective – as a mean to more long term ends, and where institutional development is also linked to political processes.
- 8. New policies of institutional development have led to more than symbolic changes, but the realities of programmes tend to remain unaffected or to encounter problems in accommodating new approaches. Norwegian organisations wish to prioritise institutional development, but are so far not using new opportunities effectively. This is partly due to lack of operational strategies for how new roles should be played and partly lack of skills and experience with organisational and institutional development in countries in the South.
- 9. Incentives and commitment to institutional cooperation reflect differences between the channels, but there is no general move towards commercial incentives. Public institutions report ideological rather than commercial motives, while professional and financial motives underpin collaboration between universities. Consulting firms have mostly commercial motives and private companies find few, if any incentives. The collaborative institutional approaches are consistent with NGO values and principles.

## Relevance and outcomes: Lower level results - weak empirical basis

- 10. Systems for monitoring and evaluating institutional development were not in place in any of the channels, and there were few standards by which to assess quality, relevance and impact.
- 11. Activities at the level of human resources were

more likely to achieve short-term objectives than those aimed at higher level outcomes. Targets for human resource development are often met, but there is a lack of information about changes at organisational and system levels.

Most programmes<sup>25</sup> are not prepared with reference to organisational and institutional concerns which Southern institutions view as keys to sustainable development. It was felt that interventions could have considerable impact on macro-economic objectives, but that it is far too early to assess such impact, and to what extent reduced levels of poverty can be related to specific institutional development efforts. The Private Sector Study examines in particular the unintended systemic effects of Norwegian companies and firms, discusses to what extent the market could be defined as an institution, and underlines the need to be aware of and analyse how Norwegian funded projects influence the market institution.

- 12. There is no real criticism against institutional cooperation from Southern institutions. Problems and disagreements exist at operational, but not policy levels. Southern public stakeholders tend to evaluate projects more positively than their Norwegian counterparts which often assess outcomes with reference to their own standards, whilst NORAD focus so in terms of broader development objectives.
- 13. There are no firm conclusions on cost-effectiveness in the studies. The public sector study found institutional cooperation to be costly, and little evidence that twinning provides «more value for money» than other means of technical cooperation. There are successful twinning-arrangements, but the number has increased too fast, and new Norwegian twins are not sufficiently prepared for operating in developing countries. Twinning should be used in cases and countries where Norwegian institutions have comparative advantages, and where there is a demand for particular Norwegian partners. Other approaches to technical cooperation should also be considered and not avoided as a matter of principle. In line with the principle of recipient responsibility twinning should not be restricted to Norwegian institutions.

 Institutional cooperation ends when donor support discontinues. Sustained collaboration depends in most cases on external funding.

## Explanations: What makes institutional development succeed?

- 15. When cooperation is demand-driven (initiated from the South) or where there are similar/likeminded commitments, then institutional development can be more easily mobilised.
- Commitment by individuals appears to be an important factor explaining the evolution of institutional development.
- 17. A process approach does not necessarily yield better results than a blueprint plan. Most NORAD funded projects adhere to a blueprint principle, partly because NORAD's procedures make this necessary. The choice of approach is considered important, but not decisive in explaining outcomes.
- 18. Cultural dimensions are not considered as critical determinants by either Norwegian or Southern institutions. Norwegians were mostly well received, perceived to be well qualified and culturally sensitive and cooperative. On the other hand it is mostly the Southern participants and not the Norwegian personnel who have to bridge the cultural divide.
- 19. Competence and capacity within different Norwegian institutions are very varied. Most public and private institutions are professionals in their own fields, but not development agencies with knowledge and technology for problem-solving in lessdeveloped countries. Neither are they obvious or exclusive partners for NORAD. There is no adequate screening and assessment of Norwegian institutions.
- 20. Interventions are strongly influenced by the political and economic context in which institutional development takes place. This does not imply that institutional development is only feasible in stable countries, but that programmes must take different levels of development into account, and prepare strategies accordingly.
- 21. The role of the donor is an important factor. The critical variable is, however, not more or less involvement, but what strategic roles the donor plays. The principle of recipient responsibility does not exclude that NORAD takes an active responsibility as a donor, and provides strategic support at critical junctures in the programme cycle.
- 22. Sector studies and initial assessment of institutional issues were missing in all channels, and pro-

<sup>25</sup> This means there are exceptions like Redd Barna/TARSC and Norwegian Redd Cross/SAPRC where there is information and awareness of higher level outcomes.

grammes suffered from with weak links between analysis and action. A complex phenomenon like institutional development does not happen «by default», but requires systematic preparation, clear policy guidance, proper evaluation and studies of organisations and their environments.

## Comparisons: More institutional development – not better?

- 23. Few bilateral agencies have emphasised the principles of recipient responsibility and institutional development as forcibly as NORAD has, but no evidence shows they are so far doing it better than other agencies. Findings reveal similar patterns to comparable international studies, except for private firms which appear less involved in institutional development. Recent developments among Norwegian NGOs follow international trends, but there is evidence that institutional cooperation as an independent development objective has a higher priority than among NGOs in most OECD countries.
- 24. Few links were observed between the three channels and organisations in Norway. The channels are governed by different rules and regulations and at the country level no evidence were found of synergies from cooperation and coordination taking place within a country strategy framework.
- 25. The current involvement of Norwegian public institutions has several positive aspects, but there is no intrinsic correlation between institutional cooperation and institutional development. There is a need to identify the conditions and criteria for a positive correlation and to «hold back» in order to avoid that Norwegian institutions lead the development cooperation away from its basic goals and become too dominant.
- 26. Evidence suggests that Norwegian organisations are doing more institutional development, and are probably doing it better than they did before. Are they doing it well? It is too early to pronounce in general terms, and while some of the cases studies are encouraging, institutional development is not a game that players can expect always to win.

#### 9 RECOMMENDATIONS

Institutional development captures activities at many different levels of development cooperation and involves actors from the highest policy-makers to operational managers. Recommendations are directed at three levels in the system of Norwegian development cooperation i.e. the Ministry of Foreign Affairs commissioning this Study, NORAD, and the relevant Norwegian institutions.<sup>26</sup> The list is extensive and dialogue and discussions during will prove what recommendations are most relevant and useful.

## 9.1 Recommendations to the Ministry of Foreign Affairs

## Policy formulation and experimentation

- Institutional development is an important key to sustainable development, and closely linked to political and economic processes. Norwegian aid policies should continue to place high priority on capacity building, recipient responsibility, and partnership, and secure a high-level and predictable funding with a strong emphasis on quality-improvements.
- 2. All development programmes should be prepared with reference to broad institutional concerns at all levels of society. Potential conflicts between strengthening existing institutions, needs for institutional change and a strong focus on effective poverty alleviation need to be addressed and discussed in the preparation of country assistance frameworks.
- The Ministry must address the existing conceptual confusion and establish a common point of reference where a broad approach defines the relevant levels and dimensions.
- 4. The Ministry should take the lead in the formulation of a strategy for institutional development that can serve as a guideline for NORAD's more operational work. This needs also to work out priorities in case of conflicts between objectives and thematic areas. Institutional cooperation needs to be discussed both in light of the principle of recipient responsibility and its effectiveness.
- 5. With few blueprints available, the Ministry should allow and encourage experimentation with alternative institutional development approaches, discuss and share experience with other like-minded countries, and maintain a continuous dialogue with Southern governments and organisations receiving Norwegian aid.

<sup>26</sup> The following list builds on and extends the recommendations included in the various sub-studies.

#### Policy dissemination and discussions

- The Ministry could play a stronger role in clarifying Norwegian positions on institutional development in international fora, as for example the OECD and the UN agencies.
- 7. The Ministry should make sure that Norwegian policies on institutional development are disseminated to all Embassies and decision makers in recipient countries, and to personnel at Norwegian Embassies in countries where NORAD has no representation. Those Embassies should have access to professional support in order to respond to issues of institutional development in programmes that emerge.

#### Policy monitoring and evaluation

- The Ministry should consider whether financial targets can be developed to monitor priorities given to thematic issues (like institutional development) that cut across channels, regional and country programmes.
- The Ministry should give a stronger emphasis on evaluation of institutional development and in particular assess the degree of fulfilment of overall Norwegian aid principles.

### 9.2. Recommendations to NORAD

## Formulation of guidelines and strategies

- 10. NORAD should prepare specific operational guidelines for its support to institutional development in the various phases of the programme cycle. NORAD should play an important role in designing the overall assistance framework together with other donors and the governments concerned, and strengthen the links between analysis and proposed actions.
- 11. The three levels of human resources, organisational and system development should be considered necessary in improving institutional performance. All programmes should not necessarily include all levels, but the process of selecting levels of intervention and programme components should start from a system perspective.
- 12. Continuous learning should be an important part of the strategy to promote institutional development where NORAD maintains the direction, while at the same time acknowledging the high level of uncertainty and rapid change involved.
- 13. Institutional development is a long term activity,

and external support should also be long term and predictable.

## Ways and means of institutional development

- 14. Institutional twinning should be seen as a means to an end and chosen among other options if found to be the most effective and efficient response to the problem or issue at hand. Norwegian institutions should be involved, provided that they have the required skills and capacity to work in developing countries. In line with the overall principle of recipient orientation, Southern partners should not be restricted to seek services and advice through Norwegian partners. Alternative ways of providing technical cooperation like promotion of international and regional networking, including easier access to professional associations, technical and economic cooperation between developing countries, management training, support for the development of regional and national training, strengthening of national consultancy and research institutions, etc. should also be encouraged and tried in addition to twinning.
- Collaborative arrangements between two institutions should be limited in time. Diversity and flexibility would often be better than too much stability in relationships.
- 16. NORAD should ensure that all channels and institutions are guided by and adhere to Norwegian aid principles. Norwegian public institutions should not be expected to become development agencies, but to strengthen their awareness and knowledge about development issues in general and institutional development in particular. Private firms have their own objectives, but should as long as they receive aid subsidies be guided by and contribute to long term development objectives.

#### Monitoring and evaluation

- 17. For NORAD as a whole, quantitative indicators should be developed that show allocations for institutional development. These must be identified, bench-marking figures established and monitored on a yearly basis.
- Indicators to monitor the organisational and system dimensions of institutional development also need to be developed.
- NORAD should systematically assess the capacity and competence of Norwegian organisations, and regularly review ongoing twinning arrangements.

## Clarification of roles and delegation of responsibilities

- 20. NORAD should define its roles in relation to the different channels and cooperating institutions, and clarify whether the public, private and NGO channels should be directed differently, i.e. whether private companies and NGOs should be more autonomous vis à vis NORAD than public directorates.
- 21. A minimum set of roles should be defined for NORAD. The emphasis on recipient responsibility needs to be supplemented with a stronger emphasis on donor responsibility. It is not sufficient for NO-RAD to be a financier and controller of institutional development, but it must take active part in mutual strategic development and support at critical junctures in the programme cycle.
- 22. More responsibility and operational flexibility should be given to the organisations involved, while strengthening NORAD's strategic planning and evaluation capacity.
- 23. NORAD should review the Project Cycle Manual in order to give more scope for the Norwegian and Southern institutions to plan and implement programmes. New ways of structuring the project cycle which give more attention to experimentation and adaptability, local commitment and organisational learning should be looked for.

## Strengthened resource base and training

- 24. NORAD should strengthen its own resource base on institutional development and make it more visible and accessible to partners. NORAD should also have access to a group experts on institutional development issues, that could be used for evaluations and provide support to Norwegian organisations.
- 25. NORAD should provide basic, on-the-job, and follow up training to all its staff members on institutional development. It should also ensure that technical staff of Norwegian public and private institutions involved receive necessary training in order to improve the overall performance of the input provided by Norway.<sup>27</sup>

#### Process research and networking

26. Two cases could be selected in order to test the applicability of the broad approach to institutional development advocated in this Study, and a proc-

27 The training should not necessarily be provided by NORAD.

- ess-research component included in order to record, analyse and disseminate experience.
- NORAD should actively promote networking between organisations in the public, private and NGO channels by establishing for like the one for public institutions.

# 9.3.Recommendations to Norwegian Organisations Policy and identity issues

- 28. Institutions in all channels should discuss the basis, content and implications of institutional development and institutional cooperation:
  - a) Public sector institutions should consider and decide whether they will pursue an international agenda or not, adhere to Norwegian aid strategies and strengthen their capacities as development agencies.
  - b) Private sector firms need to enhance their awareness and knowledge of what are Norwegian aid principles, and to what extent current programmes support such principles.
- c) NGOs should systematically identify the operational consequences of being partner organisations, and develop appropriate technical skills and working methods consistent with institutional development.
- 29. The organisations should examine their aid programmes in light of the different levels and dimensions of institutional development, define more clearly their own comparative advantages and priority areas where they can contribute most.

## Building competence and capacity for learning

- 30. Public and private institutions in particular should put stronger emphasis on developing competence and capacity for problem-solving in developing countries. While retaining their primary emphasis on technical competence, they need to acquire new skills and become more professional with regard to general development issues and institutional development.
- 31. The organisations should strengthen their internal networking and actively draw on skills and resources available in other organisations. They should also consider using outside expertise as a bridge between Norwegian and Southern organisations, and in order to provide additional services.
- 32. The organisations should pay more attention to the interaction with personnel in developing countries and make a commitment to train their staff in cross-

- cultural communication, and provide extensive briefings on their destinations.
- 33. The organisations should be wary of standardised approaches to institutional development and take contextual differences into consideration when programmes are planned.
- 34. Lastly, the organisations should not leave quality control and evaluation to NORAD, but establish or strengthen their own internal monitoring and evaluation systems.

## **Annex 1: List of Common Hypotheses**

## A. CONCEPTS AND INTENTIONS

- What do the organisations say they will achieve through institutional development?<sup>1</sup>
- To what extent are intentions clear, consistent and shared between the cooperating organisations?

### Hypotheses:

- Norwegian organisations (involved in aid) are increasingly engaged in institutional development (changes in quantity), and there has been a gradual shift in emphasis from physical to human and social capital (changes in quality).
- Objectives are used with multiple meanings, are unclear and difficult to measure.
- The institutional development objectives of the funder dominate those of the recipient throughout the chain.

#### B. STRATEGIES AND ACTIONS

- How are intentions operationalised and carried out? (e.g. what is carried out under the heading of institutional development?)
- To what extent are strategies and actions coherent, adequate and relevant?

#### Hypotheses:

- There are few relevant operationalised objectives that allow organisations to effectively target institutional development.
- Institutional development is mostly understood as support to specific organisations, and refer seldom to strengthening of organisational linkages, sector or system support.
- 6. Most of what is carried out as institutional development represents transfer of hardware and technical knowledge, and is not specifically geared towards human and organisational capacity building in the recipient organisations.
- In spite of new policy directions which emphasise institutional development the realities of programmes remain the same.
- There is a movement from value driven to commercially driven incentives in institutional development efforts.

#### C. RELEVANCE AND OUTCOMES

- To what extent are strategies and actions effective (in reaching objectives) and efficient (outcomes compared to costs)?
- What are the outcomes at various levels? (see attached diagram)

## **Hypotheses:**

- Systems for monitoring and evaluating changes in institutional development are not in place, and there are few benchmarks/standards to assess quality of performance.
- The policy intentions (rhetoric) of institutional development is not reflected in implementation.
- Activities aimed at addressing lower level concerns (e.g. individual skills) are more likely to achieve their short term objectives than those aimed at higher level outcomes.
- Activities which successfully address lower level concerns are less likely to achieve sustainable improvements than those which successfully address higher levels concerns.
- Differences in objectives and design have less of an impact on institutional development than do difference in organisational capacity to implement programmes..
- There is frequent disagreement between key stakeholders on the relative importance of project outcomes.
- Institutional cooperation ends when donor support discontinues.

#### D. EXPLANATIONS

- What factors explain variation in outcomes?
- How do such factors promote or impede outcomes?

## **Hypotheses:**

The following factors tend to promote institutional development:

- when cooperation is initiated by Southern organisations and based on their demands (demand driven), and not by Northern donors and organisations (supply driven),
- when Northern and Southern counterparts have similar and not conflicting commitment to and/or understanding of institutional development,
- 18. when collaboration is initiated and mobilised by

The main parties would be: NORAD, Northern and Southern institutions.

- committed individuals, and later incorporated and supported by broader network of actors and organisational structures,
- when an emergent, flexible step by step approach based on continuos mutual adjustment is followed in planning and implementation, and not a fixed blueprint strategy,
- when both parties are trained and have the skills to handle the technical and social/cultural aspects of cooperation,
- when there are «strong» Southern organisations (with high levels of efficiency and ability to manage change),
- when the external environment is relatively stabile and not too turbulent and unpredictable,
- when support from several donors to the same organisations are coordinated,
- when there is clear policy direction, but no strong supervision and monitoring from NORAD,
- when the selection of cooperating partners is based on systematic sector studies and organisational assessments.

## E. COMPARISONS

- What is comparable international best practices?
- How do experiences and results compare across sectors/channels (e.g. between public, private and voluntary)?
- How do outcomes of alternative strategies for institutional development compare?

#### Hypotheses:

- (a) Between countries
- Observations and findings in comparable international studies reveal similar patterns as in the Norwegian cases.

### (b) Between sectors

- Aid organisations from different sectors have consistent objectives in respect of institutional development.
- There are some key variables that explain variation in outcomes in all channels.
- There are specific factors in each channel that explain internal variation.
- 30. Local ownership and sustainability is generally higher when the organisations are business-oriented firms or value oriented NGOs than public institutions. (The structure of incentives are different between the sectors.)

#### (c) Between strategies:

- 31. Institutional cooperation (twinning as opposed to individual technical assistance) is based on the following assumptions:
  - a) stabile long term partnership as opposed to short term contracts and/or funding of single projects,
  - organisational continuity as opposed to individual vulnerability
  - access to broad organisational resources as opposed to limited individual knowledge,
  - d) higher cost effectiveness than other forms of international technical assistance.
- Institutional cooperation (twinning) has a limited impact on improving organisational performance compared to other factors.

## Annex 2: Profiles of Sub-Studies

MFA Evaluation Report 1/98:

# "TWINNING FOR DEVELOPMENT". INSTITUTIONAL COOPERATION BETWEEN PUBLIC INSTITUTIONS IN NORWAY AND THE SOUTH.

Christian Michelsens Institute, Norway.

This Study examines the experience of institutional cooperation between public and semi-public institutions in Norway and the South. Altogether 35 Norwegian public institutions are involved in over 100 institutional development projects. 55 percent of these are larger public institutions (directorates and authorities), while 45 percent are institutions of research and higher learning. The report is based on information and data from a survey of the Norwegian public institutions and partner institutions in the South, case studies of institutional development projects in Namibia, Mozambique and Tanzania in the sectors of oil, fish and higher education, and interviews with staff from the Ministry of Foreign Affairs, the NORAD Head Office and Norwegian embassies.

#### The Role of NORAD

While general policy statements have been effectively disseminated within NORAD, there have only been limited attempts to formulate more specific objectives and guidelines. As a consequence, there is conceptual confusion particularly as regards the difference between organisational and institutional development, and uncertainty regarding the division of roles and responsibilities between NORAD and the institutions in the South and Norway. At the same time, institutional development projects are planned and implemented within NORAD's existing project cycle principles. This makes it difficult to accommodate the roles and responsibilities of the institutions themselves in the planning and implementation process. Having said this, a number of initiatives have been taken to clarify policy implications.

## Public Institutions as Agents of Aid

Norwegian public institutions differ considerably in experience, competence and capacity for development work. Some have considerable experience, are involved in a large number of projects and have separate units working with development issues, while others have limited experience and only a few individuals involved in development work without an adequate institutional basis. The individuals working with development issues have a range of incentives for doing so, but the institutional commitment is not equally strong. Public institutions give precedence to their responsibilities in Norway. While most of the institutions possess considerable professional competence, they are not equally forceful in pursuing Norwegian development goals and the broader objectives of institutional development. At the same time, they tend to argue that NORAD represents the main bottleneck for successful implementation of the projects they are involved in and that more responsibility should be left to the institutions themselves.

The public institutions in the South are generally positive towards the cooperation with Norwegian organisations, but are only to a limited extent familiar with the implications of the policy shift for their own role and increasing responsibilities. They also have problems separating NORAD and the Norwegian institutions as agents of Norwegian development aid. The capacity of the Southern institutions to absorb and use the human and technical resources accessible though the twinning agreements vary considerably. Some are also sceptical towards including higher level concerns such as organisational change, management and relations with external stakeholders in projects involving foreign institutions.

## **Institutional Development Projects**

Despite the conceptual confusion and the unclear distribution of roles and responsibilities, the institutions are generally positive towards the institutional development projects they are involved in. The Southern institutions are normally more positive than their Norwegian partners. The majority of the projects have been established in the last 1-4 years, they are primarily but not only funded by NORAD, they have budgets of around 10 million NOK and are planned for periods of between two and five years. The project period is significantly lower than what is recommended for this type of project. The projects involve a relatively large number of people, and thus conform with the idea of institutional development projects being something more than individually based technical assistance.

## Institutional Development in the Sectors Oil, Fish and Research

The case studies from Namibia, Mozambique and Tanzania largely confirm the general findings from the surveys of Norwegian and Southern institutions. The relation with NORAD is seen as problematic particularly by the Norwegian institutions, but the relations established between the partner institutions are seen as positive and constructive. The Southern institutions have a relatively strong influence on the identification of objectives and project activities, while the Norwegian institutions normally carry out the professional aspects of the twinning arrangements. Again, however, the projects mainly relate to lower level concerns even though some of them do have implications for the broader political and economic context.

The cases also make it possible to assess the importance of the political and economic context. More developed and stable contexts (like Namibia) are most conducive for institutional development efforts. At the same time, however, the options for making substantial contributions to development are also evident in less developed and stable contexts like Mozambique even though the risk element is larger. Context is not decisive. In Tanzania the cooperation between Agder College and IDM has fulfilled many of the objectives of institutional development by relating actively to the external context, while the relation between the Agricultural University of Norway and Sokoine has enhanced research capacity without making the research sufficiently relevant for the agricultural sector and Tanzanian society.

## Institutional Cooperation as a Development Strategy

Norwegian public institutions are increasingly engaged in institutional development, and there has been a shift of emphasis from operational interventions and physical outputs to development of human and social capital.

## Concepts and intentions

While there is confusion at the conceptual level particularly related to the differences between organisational and institutional development, the stated objectives in individual projects are consistent and clear. However, these tend to target lower level rather than higher level concerns in institutional development. Both NORAD and the public institutions need to sharpen their conceptual tools and their understanding of institutional development. Even though the policy of institutional development and twinning has been donor-driven, there is no evidence to suggest that the institutional development objectives of the Norwegian institutions dominate those of the partner in the South.

### Strategies and actions

There are few operational objectives that allow organisations to effectively target institutional development. Interventions tend to concentrate on competence building and introduction of improved technologies and less on improved administrative routines and accountable leadership, and least on linkages between the institution and the larger political and economic context. Much of what is done is gap-filling in the production of tangible outputs. This also contributes to institutional development, but only when the recipient institution is closely involved in the process. To develop a constructive relation between Norwegian and Southern institutions, it is necessary to find a balance between longer-term resident advisers and shorter term consultants. Public institutions are not development institutions. NORAD should make a close assessment of these institutions competence and capacity for development work.

## Relevance and outcomes

There are few standards to assess the outcome of institutional development projects, particularly as regards higher level concerns (institutional efficiency and legitimacy). The problem is exacerbated by the discrepancy between the relatively short project periods on the one hand, and the time needed to ascertain impacts related to networks, sectors and society at large on the other. As a consequence, outcomes are most commonly measured with respect to low level concerns and tangible outputs. Stakeholders tend to disagree on the relative importance of the outcome of institutional development projects, partly because of differences in perceptions of context and what is possible to accomplish. Despite the positive assessment of institutional development projects by the

institutions involved, institutional cooperation stops when donor support discontinues.

## What makes a good institutional development project?

Following from the analysis set out above, a number of issues are identified as important for a successful institutional development project. These include: i) clarification of policies and their implications; ii) initial

assessment of the cooperating institutions and political and economic context; iii) a demand-driven process of planning and implementation with close communication between the partners; vi) establishment of personal relations between individuals with strong institutional backing;; vii) establishment of long-term development goals with reference to which all short-term interventions are made; viii) a division of responsibilities where NORAD takes on a guiding rather than an active role in project development.

## MFA Evaluation Report 2/98:

# «INSTITUTIONAL COOPERATION BETWEEN SOKOINE AND NORWEGIAN AGRICULTURAL UNIVERSITIES».

COWI, Denmark

The Norwegian government has provided support for capacity building in education and research at Sokoine University of Agricultural (SUA) in Tanzania for nearly 25 years. Around 250 mill. NOK has been granted for this purpose, but the present study is the first systematic assessment of the cooperation, which has been seen as an institutional twinning arrangement between SUA and the Agricultural University of Norway (AUN).

#### **Capacity Building**

The long lasting collaboration, funded by NORAD, has been an expensive, but rather successful capacity building effort. The collaboration has provided significant inputs allowing for a comparatively high intake of students at various levels, and it has provided significant opportunities in teaching and research. The faculties/ departments have now become self-contained University institutions, capable of carrying out education at various levels, managing and priority setting. In addition to the many undergraduate students, it is estimated that a total of 131 Master students and around 30 PhD students have received their degrees thanks to the Norwegian programme support. A number of joint research projects between SUA and AUN researchers have been initiated over the years. The output from this collaborative research in the form of articles and contributions to national and international journals is substantial.

### Cost efficiency

The main objective of the collaboration has been to support education and staff development, while the main component budget wise has been infrastructure development (equipment and, in particular, construction of buildings). It has not been possible to calculate exact unit costs of producing graduates at various levels. However, the costs of producing the candidates graduated via the programme can be estimated as being excessive. With other programme priorities, both the number of students educated and the amount of research carried out could have been substantially increased.

## Donor dependency

For the year 1996/97, NORAD's support to SUA was 48.1% of the total University budget, nearly equalling the Government contribution to recurrent costs of the University, and no less than 83% of total external (donor) funding. The very high level of contributions from Norway over a very long period of time makes it unlikely that the capacity building efforts will ever become sustainable. The Government is withholding funds in expectation that donors might step in and compensate for shortcomings, which they actually seem to have done.

## Unbalanced support

In general, donor contributions to SUA have targeted selected institutes/departments, rather than supporting capacity building at the University at large. This unbalanced support structure may have hampered institutional development, as certain institutes or departments have not been able to play their expected role in serving agricultural sector needs, nor has the managerial capability of the University as such been strengthened. The priority given to the Faculty of Forestry is not the result of a well-conceived strategy adopted by NORAD, but based on the preferences of key Norwegian persons involved. For a long time this support was characterised by a focus on plantation forestry and the use of exotic species, rather than, for example, agro-forestry and the use of indigenous species, with limited immediate value for smallholders and their development needs.

For a very long period the activities have been following a supply-driven, rather than demand-driven, approach to capacity building in education and research. The collaboration has focused on single disciplinary issues, both with SUA and AUN, while links to broader socio-economic, policy and institutional issues have been downplayed.

## **Modes of Operation**

In a first phase before 1986, the collaboration was characterised by person-to-person contacts, gradually being replaced by a combination of personal contacts and institution-to-institution working modalities, while NO-RAD was the third party in the triangle. The Norwegian

researchers attached to AUN had during this period an important initiation-taking role to play, at the request of NORAD. In a second phase, from 1986 to 1996, the working modality was characterised by a more formal institute-to-institute collaboration programme, with the SUA partners taking on greater responsibilities and initiatives. With the framework agreement as of 1996, the mode of operation has shifted towards SUA being responsible for programming, planning and implementation, based on a NORAD-to-University agreement.

The principles of recipient orientation of the collaboration have been increasingly at the fore in the gradual evolution of the collaboration. With the implementation of NORAD's decentralisation policy, with management responsibilities transferred to the Norwegian Embassy in Dar es Salaam, and implementation, coordination and accounting responsibilities transferred to SUA, management has been reduced to a working modality between NORAD-Dar and SUA management.

The collaboration has shifted in character, from a twinning arrangement, to a situation where partners at AUN take on a role primarily as consultants and/or service providers, at the direct request of SUA partners. This has strained some of the comparative advantages in twinning arrangements, which has its rationale in a partnership constellation between researchers/ teachers in the North and in the South. The role of AUN researchers is becoming increasingly marginal. The primary reason is that AUN researchers are too costly, so that budget provisions, now handled directly by SUA, cannot sustain these high costs.

## MFA Evaluation Report 3/98:

## "DEVELOPMENT THROUGH INSTITUTIONS. A STUDY OF PRIVATE COMPANIES AND CONSULTING FIRM".

ANDANTE, Sweden.

## Extent of institutional development

In the two channels of private firms and private consulting companies, there are relatively few activities that can be called institutional development. Most organisations, including NORAD itself, use a definition which equates organisational development with institutional development. Using this definition, the total annual expenditure on institutional development in the industrial development department would amount to 55 million NOK, or around 15% of the department's total budget. There are some 26 firms engaged in institutional development (again with the use of the same definition), half of which are private firms and half consulting companies. But the most common feature is that the firms undertake feasibility studies, or deliver machinery and

equipment, or undertake training programmes, with little or no relation to institutional development.

The study found some promising examples of institutional development, and was in particular looking for examples of institutional development that go beyond organisational development. The authorities in the recipient countries have initiated these components, and they often undertake them without much technical assistance from their Norwegian partners. The demand for cooperation is there, but NORAD and the Norwegian firms are often slow to pick up the challenge. Private firms and consulting companies can have positive roles to play in institutional development, but much remains to be done before these roles can be realised.

#### NORAD's roles

NORAD has an important role to play, but needs clear and consistent strategies at all levels. There is also a need to develop capacity in institutional development analysis, so as to assess projects, to monitor and follow up, and maintain strategic control over activities. But NORAD's roles can shift considerably; there are cases where a very extensive set of roles is necessary, and yet at other times there is only need for a few strategic inputs.

A review of international experience indicates that the achievements in institutional development are generally low. It is a difficult intervention area, and many donor agencies have gradually come to realise that their success rates seldom are higher than some 25 - 30%. But the more hardware oriented, and the more practically oriented the projects are, the better do the institutional development results tend to be.

## Findings in respect of private consulting companies

The three cases of private consulting firms, Geographical Information Systems (GIS) in Indonesia, Physical planning and institutional development in Palestine and Norconsult's joint venture in Tanzania, show that it is indeed possible, feasible and desirable to channel such assistance through private consulting firms. The process of technology transfer was designed in many different ways, and most projects followed several ways to build up individual competencies. One project had an elaborate formal training structure, with a heavy emphasis on degree courses abroad. Yet another had a totally ad

hoc approach, with little formal, structured training but a heavy emphasis on on-the-job training. Other projects showed different types of counterpart arrangements. The point is that all these approaches seemed to work under the conditions pertaining on the particular project. Successful technology transfer largely depends on careful tailoring of the inputs to the conditions on each particular project.

Similarly the organisational development on the projects followed different approaches. In one case, the approach was largely determined by the legal framework for interventions (Indonesia), which left considerable question marks as to how the achievements are to be sustained. The project organisation in the form of a joint organisation between Norwegian and Indonesian firms appears to promote effective and efficient implementation, but does not solve the long-range organisational issues. Overall, the organisational situation on all projects was fluid. But it is a practical skill, and there is a very practical bottom-line in terms of paying salaries, renting office space, and managing services, which has to be solved.

Systems development, or broader aspects of institutional development, were addressed in two of the three cases, but in very different terms. One of the projects had planned these activities and stipulated them in work plans, but on the other the planning was very loose, and depended on incremental learning. It is not possible to say which will be more successful. The full effects cannot be verified for many years to come, even though both projects have to be commended for the efforts they make.

### Findings in respect of private firms

The three cases of private firms, Dyno's joint venture in Indonesia, TANELEC in Tanzania and Norplan's cooperation with TANESCO, show that institutional development is possible, feasible and desirable by means of the private firm channel, although it is often neglected. However, in comparison with the private consulting companies channel, there are significant problems in defining the appropriate level of locating the institutional development impact. It is interesting to speak of an institutional development effect, in respect to the market, both from the practical and from the theoretical point of view. But the market is an elusive phenomenon, and the interests of the firms do not necessarily lead to the best market development impact.

However, it is not only private firms which may have an impact on market development. Governmental institutions such as anti-trust authorities, price supervision bodies, consumer ombudsmen, could also be targeted for Norwegian development cooperation. But, these would by definition constitute another channel, hence there is a need to transcend the concept of channels in these four studies of institutional development, and at times to focus on economic and social sectors instead.

Technology transfer was generally not thoroughly planned for by the actors in this channel. It occurred ad hoc, and often the firm in the developing country had to pay a large share of the costs. Much of the technology transfer took the form of transfer of documents and technical information. Organisational development also took place ad hoc, and with a high degree of control from the Norwegian firms. To understand technology transfer and organisational development it is necessary to leave the common framework of development assistance project and instead realise that we are now discussing the internal corporate management of international firms, which follows another logic.

NORAD is not much in evidence after they have approved the loan, or training grant, or whatever instrument is used. There is a format for follow-up, which is applied, but whether it has any real clout – or even whether it should have any, is not evident in these cases.

## Comparing the two channels

In conclusion, many of the common-sense assumptions about the nature and process of institutional development have to be reconsidered. The origin, process and outcomes are far more dependent on specific circumstances than we tend to assume. The findings here are generally supported by concepts and theories in the sciences of organisational complexity, building on rapid responses to emerging situations, organisational learning, and capacities for self organisation.

There are some differences between the two channels. The private firms were often found to have clear and commonly understood objectives for technology transfer and organisational development. These objectives followed from the integration of the subsidiaries in developing countries into the structures of multinational firms. At the same time, the projects followed (ad hoc) incremental steps in implementation, for example in respect of personnel training and organisational development. The organisations in developing countries often shared significantly in the costs. Interestingly, competent individuals rather than strong organisational counterparts seemed to be important for successful technology transfer and organisational development.

The private consulting firms, on the other hand, had more problems with objectives and with measurement of results. Blue-print approaches to project implementation also seemed to be doing rather well, contrary to what one might expect. The local partner organisations play a far more prominent role, both as clients in the contract relationship and as the ultimate beneficiaries of the interventions. The local organisations were very aware of the necessity of institutional development, and were the first to express a keen interest in such activities. So in these respects we found significant differences between the channels, differences that can be explained by the nature and interest of firms, and the working of competitive forces and governmental regulations.

But there are many instances in which the two channels are similar. The study found no significant growth in institutional development activities. It was generally acknowledged that it was important to get the basic production right before venturing into more elaborate organisational and institutional development activities. However, these levels may be far more closely integrated than we commonly see in project designs. It is also encouraging that institutional development can be undertaken under turbulent conditions, and it is not necessary to seek out stable and safe environments in order to launch institutional development projects. In both channels significant convergence in the understanding of the role and importance of institutional development was found.

### MFA Evaluation Report 4/98:

### «NGO STUDY ON INSTITUTIONAL DEVELOPMENT.»

North-South Institute, Canada

This document reports on a study of the institutional development efforts promoted by Norwegian NGOs and their partners in the South.

#### Methodology

The report is based on information and data from a review of Norwegian aid policies plus the literature on institutional development as these relate to NGOs, meetings with a number of NGOs in Norway, Sweden, Denmark, and Britain to discover what approaches these took to the development of counterparts and institutions

in the South, a survey of Norwegian NGOs and partner organisations in the South and finally case studies of institutional development projects in Mozambique, Zimbabwe, and Sri Lanka. It must be emphasised that the NGO team undertook a study rather than a full evaluation. Given a tight schedule, the NGO team used a «self-selection» approach by inviting Norwegian NGOs to suggest cases which they believed to be interesting and successful examples of institutional cooperation: the selection was then finalised after the relevant Southern organisations agreed to participate.

Norwegian NGO	Counterpart Organisations		
	In Mozambique	In Zimbabwe	In Sri Lanka
Redd Barna	Ministry of Social Welfare (Acção Social)	Training & Research Support Centre	Siri Prabodha
Norwegian Red Cross	Mozambique Red Cross	Southern Africa Partnership of Red Cross Societies	
Norwegian People's Aid		Zimbabwe Women's     Finance Trust	
		Zimbabwe Women's     Bureau	
FORUT			Alcohol and Drug Information Centre
The Development Fund			Future in Our Hands (Sri Lanka)

The study aims to glean lessons from successful projects, and makes no claim that the cases described are representative of NGO projects in general, in the focus countries, or in the portfolio of projects supported by the participating NGOs. The NGO team did, however, receive the full co-operation of the participating organisations, and supplemented the rich case study information with data from its survey and literature review before undertaking the analysis leading to its conclusions and recommendations.

#### Literature review

The review of literature revealed a number of strands which have direct relevance to the study of institutional development promoted by NGOs. In brief these are:

- increased awareness that laws, norms, and other institutions comprising «the rules of the game» have a tremendous impact on whether organisations and individuals will co-ordinate effectively to promote development of a society;
- traditional methods employed to strengthen organisations and institutions are too costly and often ineffective;
- NGOs are increasingly important in the international aid system, and particularly so in some Southern countries; and
- there is little hard evidence to support many of the «articles of faith» concerning the comparative advantages of NGOs relative to other development organisations.

## Norwegian aid policy

The NGO team found Norwegian aid policy is very conducive to NGOs that wish to promote ID in the South. This supportive policy environment is based in part on the priorities given to institutional development, recipient responsibility, and linkages between various Norwegian NGOs and their natural partners in the South. Also important however is a supportive funding policy for Norwegian NGO activities, often on the basis of multi-year «frame agreements» which provide reasonable assurance concerning the level and duration of funding. There is little evidence that the policy mix outlined above is perceived by many in Norway's development NGO community as an imposition. Indeed, many Norwegian NGOs espoused a North-South partnership approach to development well before such policies assumed prominence in the country's aid programme.

#### Survey findings

The majority of Norwegian development NGOs, including all the larger organisations, responded to the survey. In brief, the majority of NGOs reported that they had introduced new policies on capacity building, organisational strengthening of counterparts, and partnership and that their support for institutional development has been increasing. Over 90 percent of the respondents reported that efforts to build capacities in their Southern counterparts have resulted in positive changes, such as increased participation, better dialogue, and (more modestly) enhanced awareness of environmental, gender, and human rights issues.

At the same time, survey responses suggest that many Norwegian NGOs still focus their capacity building efforts principally on the provision of funding, equipment, and training to their Southern counterparts, rather than taking a broader organisational development approach. None of the Norwegian NGOs reported the use of specialised tools for organisational assessment or for the diagnosis of specific performance constraints; rather, they defined needs in the course of project or programme reviews, or reacted to crises experienced by their partners, or simply adopted an extended «getting-to-know-you» process. Still, the survey data suggest

Norwegian NGOs are increasing their support for organisational consultancies, the development of local sources of funding, and the use of local NGOs (service organisations) that specialise in providing support services to the country's NGO community. As well, Norwegian NGOs often provide support for networking among Southern NGOs on a sectoral, national, or regional basis, thereby attempting to institutionalise Southern NGO communities.

#### Case studies

Team members examined a total of nine cases in the three focus countries. Five Norwegian NGOs participated, along with eight Southern NGOs and one government ministry. The Norwegian NGOs studied are eschewing direct implementation of projects in favour of building capacities in local organisations and developing more robust relationships (partnerships) with local counterparts which in turn are responsible for implementation. The participating Norwegian NGOs are also active in fostering NGO networks at the national, sectoral, regional, and international levels. In one case, the Norwegian NGO and its local counterparts are seeking to change the national institutional framework (laws and legal administration, cultural norms, support systems) with respect to children's rights.

The case studies strongly suggest that the local context dictates to a significant degree the ID goals, strategies, and activities pursued by Norwegian NGOs operating in a country. Specific contextual factors of clear import are (1) whether the country is in or emerging from a state of emergency, (2) the vibrancy of the local NGO community, and (3) the degree of political polarisation. For example, Norwegian NGOs still assume direct implementation roles in emergency situations, and their ability to subsequently transfer responsibility to local counterparts is largely based on the maturity and capacity of the local NGO community.

While it is difficult to make firm pronouncements on the basis of a limited number of cases examined over brief duration, some of the cases seem extremely successful and most have successful elements. A common but not necessarily causal factor in the most successful cases is that an adaptive approach had been used, which allowed the Norwegian NGO and its local partner(s) to learn-by-doing. While this observation may of course be an artefact of the method used to select the cases for study (i.e., cases were not randomly selected by were suggested by

We calculate that the responding organisations account for over 99 percent of the Norwegian bilateral assistance channelled through Norwegian NGOs.

Norwegian NGOs then confirmed with the Southern counterparts), it also is consistent with the literature on «best practice.»

Those Norwegian NGOs that are new to ID approaches are also making great efforts to develop new capacities within their own organisations. All the participating organisations are taking steps to learn how to better support ID, capacity building, and partnerships, and in most cases they are updating their corporate policies to better reflect their recent experience. Most of the Norwegian NGOs have been experimenting with strategic planning

and medium-term country programmes to ensure their activities are coherent, consistent with their organisation's strategic goals, and appropriate to the local context. At the same time, none of the participating NGOs appear to use formal organisational assessment or performance diagnostic tools to supplement their understanding of what type of capacity building assistance is most required by their Southern counterparts. In a few cases, the Norwegian NGOs seem to have been slow in offering specific types of technical expertise in addition to funds, equipment, and general training.

## Annex 3: Norwegian Policies on Institutional Development

Like many other donors, the Norwegian government has emphasised the concept of institutional development in their aid policy for the 90ies. Institutional strengthening or capacity building for sustainable development has become a cornerstone and important rationale for Norway's involvement in international development cooperation as a part of their strategy to focus on the recip-

ient's responsibility in the development process. The emphasis on institutional development seems to be the combined outcome of a growing realisation of the importance of organisations and institutions in the development process, and frustration with the limited results from other forms of development cooperation, including technical assistance.

Main components in the Norwegian development assistance are:

- the bilateral aid component, which this study is focusing on, with policy framework set by the Bilateral Department of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs and implementation by NORAD, both under the responsibility of the Minister for Development Cooperation;
- the emergency and political development component, with policies and administration both centred in the Political Affairs Department of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs under the responsibility of the Minister of Foreign Affairs (From October 1997 also partly the Minister for Development Cooperation).
- the NGO component, which is also included in this Study, compromising some 80 organisations, a number of whom have major human, logistical and financial resources, with funding from both the bilateral system (NORAD) and the emergency system (Political Affairs Department of the Ministry)
- the multilateral component, with policies and funding for both Multilateral Development Banks and United Nations (UN) agencies located in the Multilateral Department of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs under the responsibility of the Minister of Development Cooperation.
- the NORFUND component, which will soon become operative with a capital base that will gradually be increased. This is the Norwegian Government's Fund for Private Sector Development in developing countries. Once NOR-FUND is in place, the way should be clear for increased investments by the Norwegian private sector in developing countries. NORFUND has an independent board appointed by the Minister of Development Cooperation. However, the existing Department for Industrial Cooperation in NORAD will continue it's activity.

#### **Level of Strategies**

We can identify strategies for institutional development at four different levels in the Norwegian bilateral development assistance. First, there are strategies expressed through Government White Papers to the Parliament, through the Expert Commission's recommendations in their Official Norwegian Report, and other channels to communicate overall strategic intent. Second, there are strategies formulated by NORAD itself, for guidance of its entire operations. Third, different departments or subdivisions within NORAD also establish strategies for institutional development, and in theory these could also be defined in respect of different instruments of cooperation. Finally, the actors who are actually undertaking projects, such as companies, consultants, public organisations and NGOs, could themselves set strate-

gies for institutional development. Here we will identify the strategies in existence at the first and second level, and discuss these strategies, in terms of relevance, clarity and consistency. We refer to the part-studies for a review of the two other levels.

## NORAD's «Strategies for Development Cooperation»

The history of Norwegian institutional cooperation and organisational development dates back to the first development decade. More recent perspectives, as reported in major policy documents however, go back to 1989/90 when NORAD's «Strategies for Development Cooperation» was presented. This strategy was based on the Parliamentary White Papers St.m. no. 36 (1984/85) and St.m. no. 34 (1986/87), in which the importance of

strengthening key public and private institutions in developing countries was emphasised, while admitting to the difficulty in separating technical aid and institutional support.

The NORAD strategy emphasised a change from recipient orientation to recipient responsibility in their aid policy.

«Responsibility for own development presupposes robust, stable institutions. One of the causes of donor dominance in international cooperation is the weak administrative structures in developing countries. For the concept of recipient responsibility to be meaningful, Norwegian development contributions must also in the future be used to enhance proficiency and to reinforce public administrative capacity – institutional development – so that these institutions can become independent of aid as far as possible.»

In the same strategy paper it is stated that:

«NORAD must actively encourage participation of Norwegian organisational and institutional life in development work. By means of active participation on the part of Norwegian organisations and institutions, NORAD will be able to draw upon competence, capacity and resources which we would otherwise not have access to. Through increased external participation, Norwegian society and public opinion in general will be enabled to identify themselves more strongly with, and show greater appreciation of, Norwegian development cooperation and the challenges and problems which this entails.»

This focus on Norwegian participation was later presented as the «Norway axis»<sup>1</sup> in development cooperation. The idea is that the main responsibility for planning, implementation and reporting rests with the cooperating partners, in Norway and in the recipient country, while NORAD acts primarily as a source of funding and coordinating body.

NORAD decided to reduce the recruitment of individual Norwegian experts to work in partner countries, due to the meagre results in knowledge transfer and experiences of poor integration of aid efforts into national institutions. The principal conclusion in the Nordic evaluation of technical assistance from 1988 was that technical assistance personnel were usually highly effective in operational positions, but much less in transferring skills and in contributing to institutional development (Forss et.al. 1988). Professional expertise from Norway was however still required, and NORAD changed its approach and started to recruit Norwegian institutions for entering into cooperation with similar organisations in partner countries.

Apparently from the same period as the new NORAD strategy, an internal NORAD memorandum presents and elaborates a general strategy for institutional development.<sup>2</sup> The paper confirms that the overriding objective of institutional development is to enable recipient country institutions to perform their functions independent of foreign assistance. Thus, institutional development must be integrated in all essential parts of NORAD's activities.

Among such activities, the paper notes that the understanding and knowledge of institutional development among NORAD's personnel and advisers that are sent abroad, must be strengthened. The «School for Development Cooperation» has an important task here. It is necessary to review administrative routines and project assessments to make sure that institutional aspects are assessed. It is also necessary to strengthen Norwegian institutions that can be engaged in institutional cooperation as this will be the main strategy for institutional development.

Under the heading «strategic assumption», the paper notes that there is often an imbalance between institutions that engage in cooperation, and consequently it is important that the recipient organisation must be given the upper hand. It is necessary to accept that recipient responsibilities must mean that NORAD's scope for detailed control will diminish, the preparatory work must be allowed to take its time. It is recommended that

In 1992 they introduced the term «Norwegian axis», later the name is changed to the «Norway axis».

<sup>«</sup>Strategy for NORAD's activities in institutional development in developing countries.» It consists of 9 pages and has a title, but no author nor any date, but it is referring to the stronger emphasis on institutional development in the forthcoming Government White Paper no. 51 (1991/92). Its status in the organisation is thus uncertain to an external reader, and it is not clear how it is disseminated. It is written in Norwegian, and the quotations are our translations.

processes of cooperation should start at low levels of ambition, and gradually be allowed to increase – if the conditions are conducive to continued cooperation. NO-RAD should only support projects where both parties are committed to cooperation and where the Norwegian institution is sufficiently staffed and qualified. There is an objective that the cooperation should be able to continue also after the donor financing is terminated!

In sum, this document, as well as the others, proceeds on the assumption that institutional development is similar to organisational development. It certainly points at weaknesses – both internal and external – to reach the objectives, and it repeats and elaborates on these objectives. It does not introduce any ideas or plans that are contradictory to the other documents. On the other hand, it does not really spell out in any more detail what different sections should do, and as a strategy it is still very general. Perhaps most surprising is that none of the documents translates a priority area into financial terms. What are the budgetary consequences, if any, of these priorities? The last document explicitly says that institutional development should play a role in »all essential» activities of NORAD.

Another memorandum NORAD (1991) from July 1991 presents a more in-depth analysis of the public institutions in developing countries, including effects like the economic stagnation and the following structural adjustment programmes. NORAD should support the necessary reform of the public sector and the strengthening of the private sector and civil society. In such support NORAD should avoid making donor controlled «islands of capacity» with few prospects for a sustainable future.

Without any precise definition of institutional development they present their approach as a focus on quality – how well the institution or the collaborating institutions are functioning.

«Focus will therefore be on the way the institutions are organising their activity in relation to their objectives. To clarify which components are suitable for assistance and how they relate we will split the term into three areas for application:

 adjustright The structure and «construction» of the institution: management, administrative lines, rules for decision making, mechanisms for planning, contextual framework etc.;

- adjustright human resources of the institution: level of education, profile of competence, organisational culture and working conditions, etc. and
- adjustright Material resources: Infrastructure, equipment, maintenance, transport, etc.» (Our translation.)

They conclude that there is a bias in NORAD's institutional support as they have been focusing on point 2 and 3, infrastructure and human resource development. The new policy should focus more on the organisational issues, *including* the contextual framework. This new orientation of the Norwegian policy implies a change from long-term advisers to a more flexible, low-profile, institution based assistance. This means shorter periods over a longer period of time. This model should also strengthen the responsibility of the recipient institution.

The memorandum also discusses modes of institutional cooperation, priorities, the importance of the partner dialogue and some criteria for the selection of institutions. The support should focus on key institutions with possibilities for wider influence, e.g. Ministry of Finance and Ministry of Planning, but also institutions at district levels in a process of decentralisation. As organisational diversity is important in a democratisation process support to NGOs is also included. Universities and research institutions focusing on management, planning, organisational theory and economics should also be prioritised. However, there is still no financial plan to implement this new strategy.

## White Paper No.51

In 1991 the Ministry of Foreign Affairs released White Paper 51 (1991–92), «Trends in North South Relations and Norwegian Cooperation with Developing Countries». The proposition initially notes that:

«if the recipient countries are to be in command of their own development, and if they are to plan and implement concrete programmes, it is often necessary to increase the competence levels and the institutions of the recipient countries. To a greater extent than previously, it is necessary to emphasise capacity building and institutional development, both as an independent subject and as a part of other types of development cooperation».

In their guidelines for the Norwegian policy for development assistance we quote (Our translation and emphasis.): «The Government will:

- continue their strong emphasise of recipient orientation in Norwegian aid policy. The cooperation should be developed in accordance with the developing countries own priority and plans.
- Norwegian development aid should increasingly be based on recipient responsibility. This implies that the recipient countries themselves are main responsible for planning and execution of all developing initiatives,
- to a larger degree concentrate on sector and area programme in stead of isolated project aid.
- focus on a continued dialogue with the recipient governments about national political priorities, objectives and conditions for Norwegian development assistance. The importance of democracy, respect of human rights, good governance, efficient use of resources, and a focus on income distribution in the economic policy will be emphasised.
- emphasise the necessity of enabling framework conditions for an effective development assistance and sustainable development, and in a more responsive way adapt the assistance to changing conditions.
- emphasise the support to activities that enable the developing countries to meet the demands of the recipient responsibility. Capacity building and institutional development will be a key issue in this effort.»

Based on this general assessment, the proposition proceeds to analyse capacity development, institutional development and research on almost 5 pages<sup>3</sup>. We quote selectively to capture the main flow of the argument. The three concepts were cast as partly overlapping and partly complementary areas of intervention. Capacity development occurs primarily through education and various types of training activities, research and on-the-job experiences. Institutional development, on the other hand, must take its staring point in institutional circumstances (e.g., administration, leadership, etc.).

The proposition confirms that institutional development is a broad concept which covers different activities that aim to strengthen the capacity of an organisation to solve its tasks. It does not only concern public administration, but also other public institutions in research and education, and non governmental organisation, as for example voluntary associations and trade unions. In-

stitutional development will often entail changes in organisational and administrative conditions to improve efficiency and effectiveness. On some occasions it will be necessary to change the competence profile or to add to the competencies and/or the material resources of the organisations.

In recent years there has been a growth in the extent of directly cooperating organisations in Norway and the recipient countries, both in public and private spheres, universities, research institutes, and many others. The proposition notes that institutional development has often been directly associated with the production of certain ends, it has not been an end or an objective in itself. Institutional development has not received priority, and thus the long-range effects and the sustainability of the assistance has suffered. When the recipient organisation has a well developed capacity a priori, then limited intervention may be effective anyway, but when the absorptive capacity is low, then it is necessary to take a more comprehensive view of institutional development.

Support to institutional development should aim at improving the structure and design of the institution (i.e., leadership, administrative structure, decision-making systems, planning capacity, mandate, etc.), and the institutions human resources (educational levels and competence profile, organisational culture and working environment), and its material resources (i.e., infrastructure, equipment, maintenance, transport, etc.). Support to institutional development can consist of training programmes, institutional support, personnel assistance, institutional cooperation, or any combination of these components.

Before an institutional development programme is approved, there must be a comprehensive evaluation of the role that the recipient organisation plays in society, as well as of its management and administrative structure, and its propensity to benefit and to embark on a change and reform programme. In addition, support to institutional development should be an integrated part of Norwegian assistance to the country.

Public administration has a fundamental role to play in national development, and will therefore have priority as a recipient of institutional cooperation. Primary importance will be assigned to institutions with responsibilities in planning and implementation of the country's development policy. The commercial sector is also important, and hence it is also possible to cooperate for the

p.224-228 in White Paper 51 (1991-92),

purpose of supporting rational and effective management in commerce and industry. The Norwegian government also notes that development is a process involving several actors, and hence it is also possible to support institutions that articulate the interests of important social concerns. In conclusion, the proposition asserts that the Government of Norway will:

- contribute to capacity development in connection to particular Norwegian development cooperation and also at more general levels in order to increase the total educational and competence levels in the developing countries,
- emphasise that women shall have access to education and training at all levels,
- adapt the training, fellowship and personnel assistance to local conditions. Increase the role of institutional cooperation,
- emphasise institutional development in the developing countries, in order for these countries to be in a better position to manage their development,
- evaluate support to institutional development in the light of conditions in each institution and its social mission.

Support can be granted to both public and private organisations, and the proposition continues to discuss and set strategies for research cooperation, which are of no concern here.

There is no doubt that the proposition assigns a central role to institutional development. The sheer amount of text, and the rather detailed discussion the purpose of institutional development leaves no doubt about that. It is also interesting to note that the proposition contains a reflection on experiences to date. We should remember that this was written in 1991, and thus reflects experiences of the late 1980s. But it reads like a summary of present experience as well. The proposition discusses institutional development almost as synonymous to organisational development. All the examples it provides are examples of typical organisational development interventions, and the connection between institutional development and training is very close in the text. There are basically no sectors that are excluded, but priority is assigned to central government functions. Also, no channels are excluded, but the public sector is seen as the main target of institutional development.

#### NORAD STRATEGY: PART II

To implement the new policies NORAD presented a part two of their strategy in 1992, focusing on some basic principles for bilateral development cooperation. We quote section 4.7 Institutional development in its entirety:

«Norwegian development cooperation must contribute towards strengthening institutions in partner countries, so that in the longer term they will be able to carry out their responsibilities independently of foreign assistance. Such institutions may be in the public, semi-public or private sectors, at central, regional and local levels. Important measures will include:

- supporting reforms and organisational development which will increase the efficiency of the public administration at the central, regional and local level;
- supporting educational and research institutions which may improve the supply of expertise and knowledge which is lacking in important public and private institutions;
- supporting the establishment and development of institutions which may improve the functioning of business, industry and the market;
- emphasising the importance of institutional conditions for all development cooperation – if necessary by making financial support conditional upon the development of expertise and organisational changes;
- identifying and evaluating those institutions in partner countries which are suitable for Norwegian assistance. There will be emphasis on framework conditions and the possibilities for development;
- identifying and strengthening Norwegian institutions which are suitable for institutional cooperation in selected sectors;
- giving priority to using local expertise in projects and programmes supported by Norway;
- supporting training programmes, with particular emphasis on organisational development, administration and management training.

Support for institutional development will normally have a long-term perspective. It will require not only detailed knowledge of the institutions which we cooperate, but also knowledge of administration, management and leadership.

In selecting the type of cooperation to be provided, there must always be emphasis on the ability to continue the activities of the institution in question at a satisfactory level after the professional and economic assistance have been phased out. Support for the establishment of parallel administrative systems must be avoided.

On certain conditions, budgetary support may be provided to cover wages and operating costs at an institution for a limited period of time. Support of this type must not be provided if it is likely to prevent necessary organisational changes, or the costs cannot be covered by the institutions themselves at a later stage.» (NORAD, Strategies for Development Cooperation, Basic Principles, Edited 1992)

In chapter 6.3 about institutional cooperation NORAD state that:

«the purpose of institutional cooperation is to create viable institutions in our partner countries through direct cooperation between institutions in Norway and partner countries, or between developing countries. Cooperation agreements may be entered into with public institutions and administratively bodies, non-governmental organisations and commercial enterprises.

In considering suitable institutions there will be emphasis on the following:

- Norwegian organisations taking part in such cooperation must have a thorough understanding of the current principles of Norwegian development cooperation, of conditions in the partner country and of the institutions with which they are cooperating.
- The Norwegian institution must have sufficient professional expertise and staff capacity to be of benefit to the cooperating organisation. However, we must also ensure that Norwegian expertise is strengthened and maintained with a view to future cooperation.
- There must be evidence of a real interest in, and willingness to enter into, binding cooperation on the part of the management of the institutions on both sides.

It must be ensured that cooperation takes place on as equal a footing as possible. This means that plenty of time must be allowed for the preparatory stages, and that we must adapt to the recipient's capacity for making use of such cooperation. The centre of gravity of cooperation must rest with the partner in cooperation.

Institutional cooperation will often be supplemented with other forms of development cooperation, e.g. more traditional technical assistance, equipment, etc. However, in the long term, institutional cooperation is expected to reduce the need for traditional technical assistance administered by NORAD. Agreements on institutional cooperation are, in principle, agreements between two institutions, but they must be approved by NORAD and the authorities of the recipient country. Agreements must be entered into at the institutional level, and must contain clear guidelines for responsibility.

In, principle, all types of development cooperation funds may be used. Institutional cooperation between non-governmental organisations is regulated through NORAD's agreement with Norwegian institutions, while institutional cooperation within the university and college sector is partly regulated by the agreement that has been entered into between Norwegian Universities and the development cooperation administration.»

The term «Norway axis» in development cooperation is now introduced for the first time whereas the content was presented already in the 1990 strategy. The strategy document does not define institutional development, and as the text illustrates, almost any project or programme intervention that has a training component or some aspect of organisational development could be termed institutional development. It is very general, and the question if is it is too general to provide strategic guidance.

#### TRAINING EFFORTS

In February 1993 Christian Michelsen Institute and Centre for Development Studies, University of Bergen, arranged a course in institutional understanding for NO-RAD's Training Centre for Development Cooperation (Bistandsskolen)4. The course was a result of the 1990/ 91 process that ended in the NORAD's strategies for bilateral development cooperation - Basic principles (Part II - 1992). In this process it was revealed a need to strengthen the Norwegian partners and NORAD's understanding of institutions in recipient countries. The course was however evaluated as being to theoretical in its focus and NORAD's institutional adviser developed the course further in cooperation with PA Consulting presenting a new annual course in December 1994. The new course had a more practical approach where cases of institutional cooperation were presented and the participants could exchange experiences from their work with Southern institutions, primarily in public administration.

<sup>4</sup> Today the Foreign Service Institute

#### THE PUBLIC EXPERT COMMISSION 1995

The next document which is relevant to analyse is the Public Commission of 1995; «A Norwegian Development Cooperation Policy for a Changing World» (NOU 1995: 5). Chapter 5, subsection 5.3.1 discusses the aim and contents of a long-term programme for competence-, capacity- and institutional development. The commission treats institutional development on two pages, which thus receives relatively less emphasis than in the previously mentioned proposition. But it is clearly noted that institutional development is a priority area. The commission points to the problem-solving capacity as the key word, both at individual and organisational levels, hence the reason to treat these subjects jointly. There are five main points made in the text.

- First, institutional development can occur both at local and national levels. There has been a tendency to emphasise central government institutions, but it is equally important to engage in capacity building at local levels, and the commission particularly mentions organisations like voluntary associations, private firms, welfare societies, and others.
- Second, the commission emphasises that the cooperation should aim at changing the development framework and create enabling conditions. This should be a priority, and should be connected to the recipient's responsibility.
- Third, it is better when cooperation can be built on mutual advantages; that is, both donor and recipient should gain. In the long run, this is said to lead to more stable links and more sustainable patterns of cooperation. It will also mean that more actors from the Norwegian society can find a role in development cooperation.
- Fourth, poverty orientation should be the guiding light, and it is important to identify and address the mechanisms that create poverty in the developing countries.
- Fifth, it appears logical to concentrate long-term cooperation to a smaller sample of least developed countries, where there is a NORAD representation. This would be important in order to build up local knowledge and contacts for institutional development.

The Commission provides little guidance and strategic insights on how to go about the task. In comparison to the 1990/91 proposition, it changes direction somewhat, as it de-emphasises the role of central government institutions. But as the Commission does not define what it means with institutional development or how it relates to the channels of cooperation, it is not quite certain how it should be interpreted. Another change in comparison to the proposition lies in the promotion of mutual benefits. There appears to be a contradiction between the concepts of mutual benefit and local institutions on the one hand, and poverty orientation and addressing the broader frameworks of development on the other hand. But the text is not detailed enough to analyse how these apparent contradictions could be resolved.

#### **GOVERNMENT WHITE PAPER NO.19**

The Government White Paper No. 19 (1995–96) which mainly was based on the Commission's report see capacity building and institutional development as prerequisites for the ability of developing countries to take responsibility for their own development. The development of expertise and administrative capacity is also important in order to prevent aid dependency. But, in our view it adds little to the understanding and strategy in respect of institutional development as these subjects were treated in proposition 51.

The Government wishes to increasingly emphasise the capacity building and institutional development as:

«past experience of cooperation between Norwegian organisations and institutions and their counterparts in developing countries has been good, and the Government wishes to ensure that this type of cooperation is further developed. The Government wishes to promote broader areas of contact between the developing countries and Norway with a view to ensuring that cooperation takes place on more equal terms. Extended trade and economic cooperation will be essential elements of this effort.» St.meld. no 19 (1995–96).

### OTHER REPORTS AND EVALUATIONS

In recent years both Norwegian MFA and NORAD have commissioned papers and evaluations on the subject of institutional development. In 1990 a working paper was produced for the evaluation department, MFA with a suggestion for evaluation of institutional development and integration in development aid projects (Holdt, 1990). In 1993 the same department commissioned another working paper presenting the state of

the art in institutional development (Engberg-Pedersen, 1993). Both papers were focused at the public administration and more managerial sides of institutional development, e.g. how to integrate it into the project cycle and how to secure objects like effectiveness, participation, sustainability and accountability in institutional development. Statskonsult (1995) on the other hand focused more on the internal process and clarification.

MFA Evaluation report 1.95 about Technical Cooperation in Transition compares Norwegian policy and experience to other bilateral and multilateral donor experiences. They state that:

«Norwegian policy on technical cooperation has changed in accordance with the DAC principles. The change is clearly visible in the new policy guidelines from the Ministry of Foreign Affairs and the new strategy of NORAD. The implementation of the new profile on technical cooperation in Norwegian partner countries in accordance with the political, economic and institutional environment.»

The report continues with a discussion of institutional cooperation as this is regarded the key to institutional support in Norwegian policy, and ask whether institutional cooperation in terms of twinning arrangements will constitute the indispensable instrument it is expected to be, if it takes place without changing the profound nature of the relation. They argue that the best possible approach when the relation is unequal by nature, is to recognise the inequalities by bringing real motives and interests to the forefront.

The issue of vested interest is also touched upon. In the case of twinning of profit-making institutions in the private sector, commercial interests are obvious. The

same may also occur for public or semi-public institutions acting both as advisors for NORAD, partners with the Southern institutions and as an institution in search for funding. NORAD is now trying to clarify how to deal with the many roles the Norwegian actors must play in a small country like Norway. NORAD has also commissioned a manual for assessments of institutional sustainability to improve the institutional development effects of the many institutional cooperation projects.

### NORAD - THE DRIVING FORCE

Normally the Ministry of Foreign Affairs defines the policy for Norwegian development cooperation, whereas NORAD is responsible for developing guidance to the implementation of the policy. In the area of institutional development NORAD seems to have been the initiating force. The change from recipient orientation to recipient responsibility and the introduction of the «Norway Axis» is examples where NORAD reformed the policy that was later incorporated into the governments policy. NORAD on their side seems to be influenced by Norwegian NGOs, by SIDA and other bilateral donors and by the multilateral agencies.

This bottom-up approach may be one of the reasons why there is no stringent use of the terminology, although MFA sometimes seem even more confused than NORAD about the concept. After eight years of implementation most people equate institutional cooperation with institutional development and understand it as organisational development. However, the importance if the systemic framework is gradually recognised in NO-RAD and by the cooperating institutions.

## **Annex 4: Institutional Development Statistics**

A Comparison of OECD Data across Countries and over Time by Economic Area<sup>1</sup>

#### 1. PREFACE

This paper is part of the background documentation prepared for the evaluation of Norwegian support to institutional development. The evaluation itself will rely for the most part on case studies, and will not generate any data regarding overall resource levels allocated to institutional development.

The Secretariat of the Development Assistance Committee (DAC) of the OECD receives data annually from all donors – bilateral aid agencies and multilateral lending institutions. The data are collected at the level of individual aid activities in the Creditor Reporting System (CRS) and in the form of annual aggregates in the DAC reporting system.

Institutional development is not separately identifiable in the annual DAC statistics. This paper therefore uses the CRS data to look at the levels and trends in budget allocations to the area of institutional development. As noted in this paper, there are major problems with the data which make it difficult to draw clear conclusions. The information nonetheless may help put the evaluation of Norwegian aid to institutional development in perspective.

## 2. DAC DATA

The Development Assistance Committee (DAC) of the OECD maintains a DAC reporting system which gives an overview of the flow of aid resources provided by bilateral donors and multilateral lending institutions. The data are presented in the form of tables in an annual report. These figures are largely aggregate numbers, which do not provide much detail as to the use of funds. In addition, the DAC also collects data on commitments, which are defined as «a firm obligation to furnish resources of a specified amount under specified financial terms and conditions for specified purposes for the benefit of a recipient country, expressed in an agreement or equivalent contract undertaken by the government or an official agency acting on its behalf».

The data therefore represent formal agreements between the donor and recipient which are necessarily based on estimated project budgets. These data, which contain a lot more detail on the various activities to be undertaken, are put together in the so-called Creditor Reporting System (CRS), which are the data used in this analysis.

These data are put on the Internet by the DAC, where they are available in the form the aid donors actually present them, which is on a project by project basis. They are to represent the best estimate of total project expenditures through the lifetime of the activity - that is, for they most part they are not annual budgets. For technical reasons, some donors, such as the US, have chosen to report the estimated expenditures for a given year as a commitment. Some other countries, such as Belgium, do not have commitment data available on their internal systems, or these data are not reliable enough, so these donors therefore report disbursements in the CRS. In general, however, the data are thus neither on actual disbursements nor annual, which would have given a more accurate picture of real resource flows.

This presents certain problems with respect to the data, in particular changes in annual disbursements for certain aid categories. The coming on-line of a large multi-year project or program can make the contributions of a particular donor to that category «jump» considerably compared to the previous year, though the actual flow of resources will be smoother.

The projects are classified along several dimensions: by donor, by recipient, by economic area or purpose of aid, and by form of aid. The last two categories are identified by a six-digit code developed by the DAC. This scheme is an internationally accepted standard which is to be used by all, to ensure consistency in reporting over time and to permit comparison between countries. Five digits make up a purpose code, and a one-digit prefix shows aid form.

The one-digit prefix identifies four different forms of aid: (1) investment projects, (2) other resource provi-

This document has been prepared by Arne Disch, Nordic Consulting Group

sions including commodities and supplies, (3) technical cooperation or technical assistance (TA), and (4) program aid or cash.

In this study, we are particularly concerned with technical assistance, which is largely the provision of expertise, training, fellowships, and small-scale equipment and running costs linked to the provision of the TA. This form of funding generally provides the «pure» form of institutional development. As will be seen in the tables later on, most of institutional development is in fact not in the form of technical assistance, but other forms of aid. This means that most of the financing tends to be for buildings and equipment needed to develop and run the institutions, rather than just the capacity building of the personnel and systems development, which is what «pure» institutional development is often considered to focus on.

The classification of projects or funding by economic area is what is of most concern in this study. The DAC has developed a three- and five-digit classification system, where the five-digit code simply builds on the three-digit codes to give some more sophisticated classifications.

The first three digits is the DAC-code most people are familiar with, since this is the one used in the annual DAC publications. The first two digits give the overall economic area: «11: Education», «12: Health», etc. The third digit gives sub-areas: «111: Education, Level Unspecified», «112: Basic Education», «113: Secondary Education», and so on.

The following two digits show main activity areas within these three-digit sectors. Within category «111: Education, Level Unspecified», there are four activity areas identified: «11110: Basic education policy and administrative management», «11120: Education facilities and training», «11130: Teacher training», and «11181: Educational research».

The last two digits follow a common scheme. This ensures consistency across economic areas and subareas, which permits aggregation. Codes ending with

xxx10 refer to policy, planning and program aid, administration and institution building, advice, and so forth. Other main categories end with 20, 30, 40 and 50, while more detailed codes run from 61 through 79. Education, training and research end in numbers from 81 through 89, while sector specific services have codes from 91 through 99.

The DAC provides fairly clear guidelines as to how data should be classified. Just to cite two sets of examples which are given in the latest DAC publication on the matter<sup>2</sup>:

 (i) Assistance to Ministry of Education to prepare an education sector program:

The appropriate code is «11110: Education policy and administrative management» and neither «government administration» nor «economic and development planning»

Training of government officers in project preparation:

The appropriate code is «15010: Economic and development planning».

(ii) Construction of housing for experts working on an agricultural development project:

The appropriate code is «31120: Agricultural development» and not «housing policy and administrative management»

Construction of apartments in three cities:

The appropriate code is «16210: Housing policy and administrative management».

It is the last two digits which make the OECD data interesting for this study, since they can provide information on how much is directed to institutional development. At the same time, this detailed disaggregation creates classification problems.

Each project is classified according to its main activity area only. Ideally, a project should be broken down along two dimensions. On the one hand, a fairly broadbased project such as a rural development program might cover a number of sectors, and should therefore have been classified according to different three-digit

Development Co-operation Directorate, Development Assistance Committee: «Review of DAC Statistics. Reporting on the Purpose of Aid». Prepared by Working Party on Statistical Problems. DCD/DAC/STAT(95)9/ Revision 1. Paris, 21.03.1996, 42 pp.

codes. In fact, the entire funding is now allocated to one sector only. Secondly, within the activities of a sector, some funding might be for construction of infrastructure, another part may be for institutional development, while a third component may be research. Here the funding should have been broken down by different activities within a given sector (the last two digits of the five-digit DAC code).

In practice, of course, it is not possible or practical to ask for such detailed break-downs of the budget data. The point is simply to note that the classification of a given project's budgets is problematic, and provides a serious bias in the data which it is impossible to correct for, because we do not have any way of estimating what the «true» break-down of figures should be. Whereas some of the biases presumably «wash out» in the aggregate, clearly not all of them will. The biases furthermore presumably vary from one donor to another, and have undoubtedly also changed over time.

Whether a project is institution building or investment related, for example, is not always easy to decide, despite the OECD/DAC guidelines, since a project may contain both aspects. Which one is chosen as the one under which the project is classified is up to the donor country's project officer to decide. Today, «institutional development» is considered «politically correct», perhaps particularly in the Scandinavian countries. A project which earlier was considered a rural development program and classified as such (»31120: Agricultural development»), can easily become an institutional development program during the 1990s. The reverse of course then also holds: a project which has always had a strong institutional component was classified in former years as investment related. These shifts in classification tendencies create obvious problems when trying to compare data over time.

A more vexing problem is the contradiction that the more sophisticated the classification scheme, the more arbitrary the classification. As long as there are only a few sectors into which projects can be classified, it is generally easy to place the various projects. One can at the same time be reasonably certain that the classification covers the entire financing within the project. Once the scheme becomes more detailed, it is much more difficult to decide where to place a particular project within the overall classification system.

This problem is compounded by a lack of consistency in

classifying activities. Whereas a project in most cases retains its classification during its lifetime, if a new phase of the same activity is agreed to, the classification can change. In many cases, this is legitimate – the new phase has a new emphasis with a new inputs composition.

In most cases, it is the desk officer handling a given project at head office which provides the classification. It is not clear what kinds of training and importance is attached to this exercise, but for most it is presumably just another chore which needs to be dispensed with as quickly as possible when the deadline looms.

The DAC itself does try to question the classification provided by the donors when there seem to be obvious problems, but the capacity to do so is clearly limited.

The CRS data which were downloaded from the Internet for this exercise covered the years 1980 through 1996. The tables presented here cover the period 1987–1995 only. Data from previous years were quite poor, in part because some of the current classifications were not used at that time. The 1996 data are patchy for a number of donors, and thus of little help.

The data have been grouped into four categories: general planning and public administration; human resources/ social sectors; economic sectors; and infrastructure. This classification is used partly to be consistent with the breakdown of societal capital used in the other background paper on «Institutional Development and Transaction Costs». The annex tables thus provide information on total aggregates, and then broken down into these four categories.

### 3. NORWEGIAN AID DATA

NORAD maintains a database on all Norwegian aid which is disbursed. This includes the funds which are channeled through the multilateral system such as the UN family and the various development banks. The data are classified primarily according to which budget line in the Norwegian budget they are allocated from, which of course is different than the DAC classification scheme.

The database provides very detailed and accurate figures on budgets and actual disbursement, and the Norwegian data are quite up to date. The classification scheme used makes it difficult to carry out the kind of analysis we would like to, however. The reason is that there is very little in the way of purpose categorizations in the database, since the data are basically used for accounting and program management purposes and not set up to be used for policy analysis. The database does contain a two-digit version of the DAC three-digit codes (»DAC main sector» and «DAC sub-sector»), but the last two digits which indicate if an activity is for institutional development purposes are missing.

NORAD provided a complete set of data from 1980 till 1996, to make available a time series which was comparable to the DAC data. An attempt was made to analyze these data along the lines of the DAC numbers, since the NORAD figures undoubtedly are more accurate.

The idea was to take the NORAD database outcomes and compare them with the figures for Norway which the DAC CRS-data would generate. This would provide a test for the accuracy of the DAC figures, both with regards to the classification of aid flows, as well as overall aid levels. If there were serious discrepancies between the two data series, particularly at the aggregate level, this would be a serious warning regarding the reliability of the DAC data.

Because the NORAD database does not have the activity identifiers, an attempt was used to classify projects using the title of the projects as selection criterion. Projects with terms like «capacity building» or «institutional development» in their titles were selected, after projects first had been divided into the four main categories used in the DAC-based tables.

A screening exercise along these lines proved extremely time consuming and highly unsatisfactory. In the end, it was found that the groupings of project expenditures based on these selection criteria were not meaningful. This part of the data analysis therefore had to be abandoned. This means that it unfortunately has not been possible to use the better-quality Norwegian data to provide a good picture of Norwegian aid to various

forms of institutional development. The hope was to get a good time series providing an insight into the shifts in the composition of institutional development support across sectors. We were instead left with the less reliable DAC figures.

### 4. THE FINDINGS

The CRS data for the period 1987–1995 were used. Because of the variations from year to year, the three-year averages for 1987–1989, 1990–92 and 1993–95 were used. This should get rid of some of the «noise» in the data, though how much of total error is eliminated is unclear.

In the first two tables, summary data are provided. These data refer to only eight of the larger donors, because those were the only countries for which complete data sets were downloaded<sup>3</sup>.

These countries are Denmark, France, Germany, Japan, Norway, Sweden, the United Kingdom, and the United States. As can be seen from the attached annex tables, there are considerable jumps in allocations to the same category from one year to the next by some donors. This is partly due to the problem noted above, of new largescale activities being approved in a given year which in fact will generate multi-year expenditure streams. Another problem is that technical cooperation data on France, Germany and Japan are considered incomplete by the DAC. DAC believes this presents a particular under-reporting problem for the «public administration» and «human resources» sectors. The reporting during the period has, however, been stable, so there is no particular bias as far as trends are concerned. Coverage for Denmark, Norway and the UK has improved during the period used in this study, while that for Sweden has in fact deteriorated.

The data in Table 1 show the nominal average value of donor support to the four main sectors of public administration, human resources development, infrastructure, and economic sectors. In addition is the total value of aid by these donors, which includes other forms of aid, such as budget support, emergency aid, and multi-sectoral or aid which could not be classified.

The first row in each three-year period shows the amounts which were classified as «Institutional Development» within each sector. The second line shows total aid to the sector including institutional development,

Downloading the database turned out to be an extremely time consuming and disk space intensive exercise. Because data are stored project by project, it became impossible to download all the activities. It was not possible to aggregate data directly on the Internet, and then download aggregates, which created at one point a serious problem, as the hard disk on the PC being used could not handle the database. The DAC secretariat in fact had to generate the aggregate data tables in Annex tables A.1.b-e, for which I am extremely grateful.

Period	Category	Public Admin	Human Resources	Infrastructure	Economic Sectors	Total
1987–89	Inst Dev't	83,532	329,089	914,712	818,264	2,145,597
	Total sector	304,785	1,707,871	6,784,641	4,689,916	36,922,000
	Share	27.4 %	19.3 %	13.5 %	17.4 %	5.8 %
1990–92	Inst Dev't	420,712	479,618	682,913	1,541,086	3,124,327
	Total sector	652,973	2,361,366	7,904,097	4,858,631	42,235,000
	Share	64.4 %	20.3 %	8.6 %	31.7 %	7.4 %
1993–95	Inst Dev't	1,151,281	542,326	786,529	1,520,958	4,001,094
	Total sector	1,499,946	3,482,793	10,790,967	3,944,913	36,505,000
	Share	76.8 %	15.6 %	7.2 %	38.6 %	11.0 %

Table 1: Institutional Development by Major Donors as Share of Total Aid (USD '000)

while the third line shows institutional development expenditures as a share of the sector total<sup>4</sup>. The general picture which emerges, is the following:

- Institutional development as a share of total aid has risen continuously, and has almost doubled from the 1987–89 average to the average six years later.
- The actual amounts involved have also doubled (as the nominal aid value over the period remained constant), from USD 2.1 billion to USD 4 billion – a considerable amount.
- Institutional development as a share of total sector aid is by far the largest in the area of planning and public administration. The increase is in fact quite astonishing, if the numbers are to be believed: while the share in the first three-year period already made up more than a quarter in the first three-year period, in the last three-year period it represented over three-fourths of the sector's aid. At the same time, this was the sector which grew the most in relative terms: support to the sector grew almost five times, support to institutional development within the sector grew almost fourteen times.
- In the social sectors, institutional development has hovered around 20 % of the total, falling slightly to

- around 15 % in the last period, as the total aid to the sector grew steadily.
- In the infrastructure sector, this kind of support has fallen significantly and steadily over the period. Why this is so is not clear, but might be linked to the significant privatizations or transformations of public infrastructure departments into utilities which have taken place in the sector during the last decade. This has reduced the need for institutional support.
- The rapid rise for this kind of aid to the economic sectors is more difficult to explain. Part of the story is the overall stagnation of support to these areas (the average support in the last period was less than 85 % of the nominal support in the first period – the real value of course considerably less).

Given the data problems, one should not be too strong when drawing conclusions. But a couple of features stand out and seem to confirm the general impressions many have of the shifts in donor support. In the first place, institutional development is receiving a considerably larger share of available resources than some years ago. Secondly, the total volume of aid classified as «institutional development» reaches billions of dollars. The most surprising fact, if the data are to be believed, is that institutional development is more important both as a share of total sector resources and in the aggregate in the economic sectors than in the social sectors. Throughout the nine-year period, about three times as much money has consistently been spent on institutional development in the economic sectors compared with in

The «Total» column for «Institutional Development» is not far off from the sum of the allocations to the four sectors. The «Total» for «Total Sector», however, is much higher than the sum of the four sectors. This last sum is total recorded aid from these eight countries, which thus includes all the various other categories, which in the aggregate are quite large.

Period	Category	Public Admin	Human Resources	Infrastructure	Economic Sectors
1987–89	TA/InstDev TA/Sector	2,326 37,527	13,203 62,472	24,245 92,157	6,356 67,493
	Share	6.2 %	21.1 %	26.3 %	9.4 %
	Total sector	304,785	1,707,871	6,784,641	4,689,916
	TA Share	12.3 %	3.7 %	1.4 %	1.4 %
1990-92	TA/InstDev	22,517	68,181	20,214	14,249
***** **	TA/Sector	48,392	351,966	291,873	268,330
	Share	46.5 %	19.4 %	6.9 %	5.3 %
	Total sector	652,973	2,361,366	7,904,097	4,858,631
	TA Share	7.4 %	14.9 %	3.7 %	5.5 %
1993–95	TA/InstDev	29,953	51,520	71,598	39,712
	TA/Sector	47,989	386,443	220,235	183,637
	Share	62.4 %	13.3 %	32.5 %	21.6 %
	Total sector	1,499,946	3,482,793	10,790,967	3,944,913
	TA Share	3.2 %	11.1 %	2.0 %	4.7 %

Table 2: Technical Assistance to Institutional Development by Sector (USD '000)

human resources development, which on the face of it is a little difficult to understand<sup>5</sup>.

Table 2 below looks at the technical assistance component of sector aid. The first row for each three year period shows technical assistance, TA, to institutional development, the second row shows total TA to the sector, and the third shows the ratio of the first to the second. The fourth row gives total aid to the sector, and the fifth shows TA for the sector as a share of sector total.

Several aspects of this table are surprising. The first is that TA to institutional development in the public administration area was so low in the first period. This could have been due to misclassification (that is, many donors did not break down their TA into that which went to institutional development and that which was in general for the sector). It is difficult to see why this problem should be any greater in this sector than in the other three, however, where the shares seem more reasonable.

TA to institutional development in this sector has grown rapidly as a share of the total, now making up nearly two thirds. The surprising thing, however, is that the total rise in TA to this sector has been very limited over the period – a little over 25 %.

TA in human resources development has grown more than six-fold over that same period, tripled in the economic sectors and up almost two and a half times in the infrastructure sectors in nominal terms. The relative share of TA going to public administration as a share of all TA has therefore fallen during the period, which seems counter-intuitive. Whereas this sector got 14 % of all TA in the first period, it received less than 6 % during the last three years.

Technical assistance as a share of all aid to the sector is also surprisingly low in the public administration sphere, and in fact has fallen continuously, from over 12 % in the first period to just over 3 % in the last one. It has been more important in the human resources sector, and as a share of total support only the infrastructure sector shows a lower level during the last period looked at. This again is counter-intuitive and merits some further analysis before final conclusions should be drawn.

One reason may be that donors want to promote the economic sectors, and in particular private enterprise development. This, though, poses problems, since government funds cannot be given as grants to entrepreneurs or other private actors. Instead, one tries to support the sector through indirect means such as the establishment of various institutions, training programs etc – and also justifies some of the assistance by labelling it as «institutional development».

Period	Category	Public Admin	Human Resources	Infra-structure	Economic Sectors
1987-89	Inst Dev't	792	9,613	9,886	11,476
	Total sector	5,230	63,437	72,899	74,188
	Share	15.1 %	15.2 %	13.6 %	15.5 %
1990-92	Inst Dev't	4,618	11,297	23,348	7,272
	Total sector	4,618	78,322	144,167	57,993
	Share	100 %	14.4 %	16.2 %	12.5 %
1993-95	Inst Dev't	16,467	33,203	11,728	13,991
	Total sector	28,318	104,134	138,186	54,893
	Share	58.2 %	31.9 %	8.5 %	25.5 %

Table 3: Norwegian Aid to Institutional Development as Share of Total Aid (USD '000)

Table 3 gives data for Norwegian aid in the same structure as for the group of eight donor countries in table 1. While there are some differences, what is perhaps more striking is how close Norway in general seems to be to the overall pattern:

- The share of institutional development in public administration has risen sharply, and is by far the highest share during the last period.
- Institutional development is decreasing in importance in infrastructure, but increasing in the economic sectors and (unlike the general trend) in the social sectors.
- The share of total aid allocated to institutional development is increasing, and in nominal terms about two and a half times as much money is spent on institutional development in the last period compared with the first period.

Whereas one might perhaps have thought that Norway was devoting a larger share of its resources to institutional development than other donors, this overall does not seem to be the case.

### **General Conclusions**

- Aid to institutional development makes up a significant share of all sectoral support.
- The rise in assistance to institutional development in public administration is particularly noticeable. This supports the argument put forward in the companion background paper entitled «Institutional Development and Transaction Costs», that institutional development in this sector merits particular attention. It is clear that donors are putting more emphasis on this aspect of public administration, yet we do not seem to have good instruments for measuring impact from this considerable investment.
- Technical assistance as a share of institutional development seems surprisingly small. This may be more due to data problems, as much of the TA is financed in larger projects which are not classified as TA.
- Norwegian support to institutional development does not seem to be significantly different from that of other donor countries with regards to distributional patterns.

Annex 5: Bibliography 77

## **Annex 5: Bibliography**

There is a large volume of relevant literature relevant for those interested in institutional development. This is a selection of key books and reports from the different channels and categories. We refer to the four sub-studies for more representative publication lists. See also Moore (1995) which includes an annotated bibliography. Review.

#### NORWEGIAN POLICY PAPERS

Gaustadæther, T. (1991): Statens rolle og bistand til offentlig forvaltning, Diskusjonsnotat.

NORAD (1990a): Strategies for Development Cooperation. NORAD in the Nineties.

NORAD (1990b): Strategy for NORAD's activities in institutional development in developing countries. Mimeo. (In Norwegian).

NORAD (1991): Strategies for Institutional Support. NORAD in the Nineties. Mimeo. (In Norwegian).

NORAD (1992): Strategies for Bilateral Development Cooperation, Basic Principles, 1992

NORAD (1994): Manual for Programme and Project Cycle Management. Oslo.

NORAD (1997a): Annual Report 1996. Norwegian Agency for Development Cooperation, Oslo.

NORAD (1997b): Rapport fra arebeidsgruppa – administrasjon av støtten gjennom norske partnere. Oslo

St.meld no 36 (1984/85)

St.meld no 34 (1986/87)

St.meld 51 (1995/96): White Paper 51 (1991–92), «Trends in North South Relations and Norwegian Cooperation with Developing Countries».

St.meld 19 (1995/96): - Report No.19 to the Storting (1995-96) A Changing World. Main elements in the Norwegian policy towards developing countries.

## NORWEGIAN EVALUATIONS OF DEVELOPMENT COOPERATION

Asplan Analyse (1993): Capacity-building in Development cooperation: Towards Integration and Recipient Responsibility. MFA Evaluation Report 4.93.

Bastøe, P. Ø., Hernar, O., Brock, A. & Amundsen, K. (1995): Kartlegging av arbeidet med institusjonsutvikling i NORAD. Statskonsult, Rapport 1995:4, Oslo.

Braathen, E. og Jerve, A.M. (1993): Kompendium for kurs i institusjonsutvikling til NORADs bistandsskole. Senter for Utviklingsstudier/Chr.Michelsens Institutt. Bergen.

Dahlen, A., Hauglin, O., Mudenda, G. N. (1993): Capacity-building in Development Cooperation: Towards Recipient Responsibility and Good Governance. Zambia – Country Case Study. Asplan Analyse, Sandvika. MFA Evaluation Report

Engberg-Pedersen, P. (1993): The State of the Art in Institutional Development. Evaluation of the Role of Norwegian Assistance in Recipient Countries' Administrative and Institutional Development. Asplan Analyse. Copenhagen. MFA Working Paper.

Engberg-Pedersen, P., Hammar, A. & Hauglin, O. (1993): Capacity-building in Development Cooperation: Towards Recipient Responsibility and Good Governance. Zimbabwe — Country Case Study. Asplan Analyse, Sandvika. MFA Evaluation Report.

Forss, K., Carlsen, J., Frøyland, E., Sitari, T. & Vilby, K. (1988): Evaluation of the Effectiveness of Technical Assistance Personell. DANIDA, FINNIDA, MCD/NORAD & SIDA.

Grevstad, L. K. & Hauglin, O. (1995): Technical Cooperation in Transition, Review of Norwegian Policy in Light of DAC Principles on Technical Cooperation. Evaluation Report 1.95, Asplan Analyse for Royal Ministry of Foreign Affairs. Oslo.

Holdt, H. C. (1990): Institusjonsutvikling i bistanden, Forslag til evaluering av institusjonsutvikling og integrasjon i bistandsprosjekter. UD, Oslo.

# TECHNICAL COOPERATION AND INSTITUTIONAL DEVELOPMENT

Alston, Lee, Throinn Eggertsson, and Douglass North. (eds.) (1996): Empirical Studies in Institutional Change. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press

Baser, H. (1996): Institutional and Capacity Development, Results-Based Management and Organizational Performance. Canadian International Development Agency. Quebec.

Baser, H. and Morgan, P. (1996): Review of Technical Assistance Loans in the World Bank. Operations Policy department. World Bank, Washington D.C.

Bates, R.H. (1995): Social Dilemmas and Rational Individuals: An Assessment of the New Institutionalism. in Harriss et. al. The New Institutional Economics and Third World Development.

Berg, E. (1993): Rethinking Technical Cooperation. Reforms for Capacity Building in Africa. Regional Bureau for Africa, United Nations Development programme and Development Alternatives, Inc. UNDP, New York.

Bolay, F. W & Sülzer, R.: Organizational and Management Consultancy in Technical Cooperation. Deutsche Gesellschaft für Technische Zusammenarbeit, 1992. Germany.

Barnett, S. (1982): Effective Institution Building: A Guide for Project Designers and Project Managers Based on Lessons Learned from the AID Portofolio. AID Office of Development Information and Utilization.

Berg, Elliot (1993) Rethinking Technical Co-operation. ew York, UNDP.

Berg, Erik (1998), Problemnotat om faglig bistand med særlig vekt på institusonsutvikling, unpublished, MFA, Oslo.

Blase, M. (1973): Institution Building: A Source Book. East Lansing, Michigan: Midwest Universities Consortium for International Activities, Inc.

Brinkerhoff, D. (1990): Technical Cooperation and Training in Development Management in the 1990s: Trends, Implications and Recommendations, Canadian Journal of Development Studies.

Brinkerhoff, D. & Goldsmith, A. (1992): Promoting the Sustainability of Development Institutions: A Framework for Strategy. World Development.

Buyck, B. (1991): The Bank's Use of Technical Assistance for Institutional Development. The World Bank.

Clague, Christopher (ed.) (1997a): Institutions and Economic Development. Baltimore and London: Johns Hopkins

Clague, Christopher (ed.) (1997b) «The New Institutional Economics and Economic Development.» in Clague (ed.)

Coase, Ronald (1937): «The Nature of the Firm.» Economica, 4: 386–405.

Coase, Ronald (1960): «The Problem of Social Cost.» Journal of Law and Economics, 3: 1-44.

DAC/OECD. (1997) Capacity Development in Environment: Principles in Practice. Paris: OECD

DAC Expert Group on Aid Evaluation, OECD (1996): Issues in Aid Evaluation, Evaluation Capacity Building Donor Support and Experiences. Copenhagen.

Danida (1993): Institutional Development: Effectiveness, Participation, Sustainability and Accountability. Prepared by Cowi Consult.

Danida (1992): Institutional Issues in Danida Projects: A Synthesis.

Diallo, A. S. et al (1991): Capacity Building for Aid Coordination in the Least Developed Countries. UNDP.

Duncan, R. L. (1975): Institution Building: Incidents, ideas, and Applications; an Experimental Guidebook in Scholar-Practitionner Communication. ARDA.

European Commission (1996): Etude sur le developpement institutionnel. rapport de synthese. European Commission. Brussel.

Gray, C., L. Khadiagala, & R. Moore (1990): Institutional Development Work in the Bank, A Review of 84 Bank Projects. The World Bank.

Harriss, J., J. Hunter, and C. Lewis. (eds.) (1995): The New Institutional Economics and Third World Development. London and New York: Routledge

Havnevik, K. (1992): Aid Cooperation: What Kind of Partnership? Experiences with Technical Assistance to Tanzania and East Africa. Forum for Development Studies.

Hirschman, Albert. (1970): Exit, Voice, and Loyalty: Responses to Decline in Firms, Organizations, and States. Cambridge, Mass., Harvard University Press

Hirscman, Albert (1993): Institutional Development in the era of economic policy reform: concerns, contradictions and illustrations from Malawi, Public Administration and Development, Vol.13, 113–128.

Israel, A. (1987): Institutional Development: Incentives to Performance. The World Bank.

Jaycox, E. V. K.: Capacity Building: The Missing Link in African Development. The World Bank, 1993, Virginia.

Klitgaard, Robert (1995): Institutional Adjustment and Adjusting to Institutions, World Bank Discussion Paper No 303

Lall, S. (1993): Promoting Technology Development: The Role of Technology Transfer and Indigenous Effort. Third World Quarterly.

Lethem, F. & Cooper, L. (1983): Managing Project-Related Technical Assistance: The Lessons of Success. The World Bank.

Maguire, R. (1989): From the Bottom Up: The Inter-American Foundation as an Experiment in Development Assistance. in 1989 Annual Conference Development Studies Association. Queen's University Belfast, Northern Ireland. Meyer, C. (1992): The Irony of Donor Efforts to Build Institutions: A Case Study from the Dominican Republic. Journal of Institutional and Theoretical Economics.

Meyer, C. (1992): A Step Back as Donors Shift Institution Building from the Public to the «Private» Sector. World Development.

Moore, M. with Stewart, S & Hudock, A (1995): Institution Building as a Development Assistance Method, A Review of Literature and Ideas. SIDA Stockholm.

Moore, Mick. (1995): Promoting Good Government by Supporting Institutional Development? IDS Bulletin. Vol. 26, No. 2, (Brighton: IDS)

Morgan, P. & Muller-Glode, H.: Capacity Development in the Environment: Towards a Framework for Donor Involvement, Prepared for the OECD/DAC Force.

Morss, Elliott. (1984): Institutional Destruction Resulting from Donor and Project Proliferation in Sub-Saharan African Countries. World Development. Vol. 12, No. 4, pp. 465–470 (London: Pergamon)

Muscat, R. (1986): Evaluating Technical Co-operation: a Review of the Literature. Development Policy Review.

North, D.C. and Thomas, R.P. (1973): The Rise of the Western World. A New Economic History. Cambridge, Cambridge University Press.

North, Douglass. (1990): Institutions, Institutional Change and Economic Performance. (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press)

North, Douglass. (1997): The Process of Economic Change. WIDER Working Papers. No. 128. (Helsinki: UNU/WIDER)

**OECD** (1989): Sustainability in Development Programmes: A Compendium of Evaluation Experience. Paris

Olson, Mancur. (1982): Rise and Decline of Nations. (New Haven: Yale University Press)

Olson, Mancur. (1997): The New Institutional Economics: The Collective Choice Approach to Economic Development. in Clague (ed.)

Ostrum, Elenor. (1990): Governing the Commons: The Evolution of Institutions for Collective Action. (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press)

Ostrum, Elenor. (1997): Investing in Capital, Institutions, and Development. in Clague (ed.)

Paul, S. (1990): Institutional Development in World Bank Projects: A Cross Sectoral Review. The World Bank.

Phillips, H. (1969): Guide for Development Institution-Building and Reform. London: Praeger.

Picciotto, R. (1995): Putting Institutional Economics to Work: From Participation to Governance, World Bank Discussion Paper No.304

Pio, A. (1996): Integrating Institutional and Capacity Development into Sector Investment Programs: Some Lessons from the Asian Development Banks Experience. Paper presented at the DAC TC Network. OECD, Paris, December 1996.

Platteau, Jean-Philippe (1994): Behind the Market Stage Where Real Societies Exist. Part 1: The Role of Public and Private Order Institutions, Part II The Role of Moral Norms, The Journal of Development Studies, Vol.No.30. No.3.

Quarles van Ufford, P., D. Kruijt, and T. Downing, (ed.) (1988): The Hidden Crisis in Development: Development Bureaucracies. Free University Press: Amsterdam.

Ranis, G. (1989): The Role of Institutions in Transition Growth: The East Asian Newly Industrialising Countries. World Development.

Samuel, P. (1990): Institutional Reforms in Sector Adjustment Operations: The World Bank's Experience, World Bank Discussion Paper No.92. Washington DC.

Speth, J. G. and Berg, E. (1994): Improving the Effectiveness of Technical Cooperation in the 1990s: Some Key Issues DAC/UNDP/World Bank High Level Seminar. June 1994, Paris.

Staudt, K. (1985): Gender Redistributive Policy, in Women, Foreign Assistance and Advocacy Administration. Praeger: New York.

Thorbecke, E. & C. Thorbecke in collaboration with Morrisson, (1989): Institutions, Policies and Agricultural Performance: A Comparative Analysis. World Development.

**Toye, J. (1995):** The New Institutional Economics and Its Implications for Development Theory. in Harriss et. al. The New Institutional Economics and Third World Development.

UNDP (1994): Capacity Development: Lessons of Experience and Guiding Principles. UNDP, New York.

UNDP (1995): National Execution: Promise and Challenges. Office of Evaluation and Strategic Planning. UNDP, New York.

**Uphoff, N.(1986):** Local Institutional Development: An Analytical Sourcebook with Cases. West Hartford: Kumarian.

Uphoff, N. (1990): Para-projects as New Modes of International Development Assistance. World Development.

Uphoff, N. (1992): Learning from Gal Oya: Possibilities for Participatory Development and Post-Newtonian Social Science. Ithaca: Cornell University Press.

World Bank (1991): The African Capacity Building Initiative: Toward Improved Policy Analysis and Development Management. Washington D.C.

World Bank (1993): Handbook on Technical Assistance, Operations Policy Department. Washington D.C.

World Bank (1994): Improving the Management of Technical Assistance for Institutional Development, Organisational Design Staff, August, 1994, Washington, D.C.

World Bank. (1996): Partnership for Capacity Building in Africa: Strategy and Program of Action. (Washington, D.C.: World Bank)

World Bank (1997): The State in a Changing World, WDR 1997. Washington D.C.

### ORGANISATIONAL THEORY

Andersson, G. and Winai, P. (1996): Diagnosis of Organisations in Development Cooperation. Unpublished memorandum. SIPU International. Stockholm

Cohen, M.D. and S. Sproull (eds) (1996): Organizational Learning. Sage. London.

David Brown, L. & Covey, J.: Development Organisations and Organisational Development: Toward an Expanded Paradigm for Organisation Development. Research in Organisational Change and Development.

David Brown, L. (1983): Managing Conflict at Organisational Interfaces. Addison-Wesley Publishing Company. London.

Douglas, M. (1986): How Institutions Think. Routledge & Kegan Paul. London.

Eldrige, D. & Mahood, T. (1993): How Cultural Factors Influence the Management of Development Projects: A Study of Irrigation Project Organisations in Punjab. University of Manchester, Discussion paper no. 33. Manchester.

Greenwood, R. & Hinings, C. (1993): Understanding Strategic Change: The Contribution of Archetypes. Academy of Management Journal.

Hassard, J. (1993): Sociology and Organisation Theory. Positivism, Paradigms and Post-modernity. Cambridge Studies in Management, ed. W. Brown, A. Hopwood, and P. Willman. Vol 20. Cambridge University Press. Cambridge.

Hofstede, G. (1991): Cultures and Organizations: software of the mind. McGraw-Hill. London.

Lammers, C. & Hickson, D. (ed.) (1979): Organiations Alike and Unlike: International and Inter-Institutional Studies in Sociology of Organisations. Routledge & Kegan Paul Ltd: London.

Morgan, G. (1986): Images of Organization. Beverly Hills, CA. Sage.

Morgan, G. (1988): Riding the Waves of Change: Developing Managerial Competencies for a Turbulent World. San Fransisco: Jossey Bass.

Morgan, P. & Qualman, A. (1996): Institutional and Capacity Development, results-based Management and Organizational Performance. Canadian International Development Agency.

Powell, W. & P. DiMaggio, (ed.) (1991): The New Institutionalism in Organisational Analysis. University of Chicago Press: Chicago IL.

Stewart, S. & Zadek, S. (1994): Organisation as Development, A Consideration of Method. New Economics Foundation, forthcoming.

Selznick, Philip (1957): Leadership in Administration. Harper and Row. New York.

Thompson, J.D. (1967): Organizational in Action. Mc Graw-Hill Book Company. New York.

### **PUBLIC SECTOR**

Adamolekum, L. (1993): A Note on Civil Service Policy Reform in Sub-Saharan Africa, International Journal of Public Sector Management.

Adamolekum, L. (1993): Institutional Perspectives on Africa's Development Crisis, International Journal of Public Sector Management.

Bajracharya, R. (1990): The Management of Service Centres in Nepal. The Nepalese Journal of Public Administration. Prashasan.

Brinkerhoff, D. (1994): Institutional Development in World Bank Projects: Analytical approaches and intervention designs. Public Administration and Development, Vol 14.

- Crook, R. C. & Jerve, A. M. (1991): Government and participation: Institutional Development, Decentralization and Democracy in the Third World. Chr. Michelsen Institute, Department of Social Science and Development. R 1991:1, Bergen.
- Cohen, J. (1991): Foreign Advisors and Capacity Building: the Case of Kenya. Public Administration and Development.
- Coleman, G. (1991): Investigating Organisations. A Feminist Approach. School of Advanced Urban Studies, Occasional Papers, ed. Bristol University School of Advanced Urban Studies. Vol 37, 1991, Bristol: SAUS Publications.
- Cooper, D., B. Tippet, et al, (1988): Guidelines for Institutional Assessment: Water and Wastewater Institutions. Camp Dresser and McKee, Inc. Arlington, VA; United States Agency for International Development (USAID).
- Dia, M. (1993): A Governance Approach to Civil Service Reform in Sub-Saharan Africa. World Bank.
- Fuhr, H.(1993): Institutional Strengthening on the Local Levels and Donor Coordination: Some Experiences from Latin American Adjustment Policies. in VIIth General Conference. Berlin: European Association of Development Research and Training Institutes.
- Goetz, A. (1992): Gender and Administration. IDS Bulletin.
- Goldsmith, A. (1991): Institutional Development for Agricultural Research: Concepts, Models and Measures. International Service for National Agricultural Research (ISNAR): The Hague, Netherlands.
- Goldsmith, A. (1992): Institutions and Planned Socioeconomic Change: Four Approaches, in: Public Administration Review. Vol.52, No.6 1992.
- Hirschmann, D. (1993): Institutional Development in the Era of Economic Policy Reform: Concerns, Contradictions and Illustrations from Malawi. Public Administration and Development.
- **Holger, J. (1994):** Technical Assistance Trough Twinning Policies and Activities of the City of Gothenburg.

- Hulme, D. (1992): Enhancing Organisational Effectiveness in Developing Countries: the Training and Visit Systems Revisited. Public Administration and Development.
- Islam, N. (1993): Public Enterprise Reform: Managerial Autonomy, Accountability and Performance Contracts. Public Administration and Development.
- Johansen, I & Kumar Dar, R (1994): Report of the Project Review Team for the Institutional Cooperation Programme (Ind 040) of NORAD in India.
- Kristiansen, S. (1996): Communication of Competence, A Study of Competence Building through Institutional Collaboration: The Case of Academic Institutions in Tanzania and Norway. Center for International Development and Cooperation / Agder College.
- Lensink, R. (1992): Recipient Government Behaviour and the Effectiveness of Development Aid Some Evidence on Six Sub-Saharan African Countries. Institute of Economic Research, University of Groningen.
- Maddock, N. (1992): Local Institutions and the Management of Development Projects. International Journal of Public Sector Management.
- McGill, R. (1993): Institution Building for a Third World City Council, Some Lessons from the Practice. International Journal of Public Sector Management.
- McGruder, J. (1986): Institutional Development: Improving Management in Developing Countries. The American Consortium for International Public Administration.
- Nunberg Barbara and Nellis John (1995): Civil Service Reform and the World Bank. World Bank Discussion Paper No.161
- Olsen, J.P. and B.G. Peters (eds.) (1996): Lessons from Experience: Experiential Learning in Administrative Reforms in Eight Democracies. Scandinavian University Press. Oslo.
- SIDA (1989): Framework and Guidelines for SIDA Support to Public Administration Development. Stockholm.

SIDA (1991): Guidelines for SIDA Support to the Development of Public Administration. Stockholm.

SIDA (1991): Making Government Work, Guidelines and Framework for SIDA Support to the Development of Public Administration. Stockholm.

SIDA (1997): Study on the Model of Twinning as a Method of Capacity Building (Mimeo/Terms of Reference). Swedish International Development Authority. Stockholm.

Staudt, K. & Jacquette, J. (1988): Bureaucratic Resistance to Women's Programmes: The Case for Women in Development, in Women, Power and Policy, Pergammon: New York.

Wilson, L. (1993): Kenyanization and African Capacity Shuffling. Public Administration and Development.

#### PRIVATE SECTOR

Evans, P. (1995): Embedded Autonomy. States and Industrial Transformation. Princeton University Press, Princeton.

Gjerde, T. E. (1995): Technology Transfer and Institutional Learning. A Case Study on the Interface of Development Cooperation and Commercial Transactions. University of Oslo.

Hansen, S., Bohm, P. G., Bjerke, F. O., Ystgaard, O. K. (1989): Parallell finansiering og blandete kreditter. Evalueringsrapport 1.89.

SIDA (1996): Översyn av Sidas stöd til näringslivet. SIDA, Stockholm.

SIDA (1997): Financial sector development. SIDA, Stockholm.

### NON GOVERNMENTAL ORGANISATIONS

Bebbington, Anthony & Mitlin, Diana (1996): NGO Capacity and Effectiveness: A review of themes in NGO-related research. IIED. London.

Bebbington, Anthony & Riddell, Roger (1995): The Direct Funding of Southern NGOs by Donors: New Agendas and Old Problems. Journal of International Development, Vol. 7, No. 6, 879–893. John Wiley & Sons.

Brett, E.A. (1993): Voluntary Agencies as Development Organizations: Theorizing the Problem of Efficiency and Accountability. Development and Change. Vol. 24, 269–303. SAGE, London.

Carroll, Thomas (1992): Intermediate NGOs: The Supporting Link in Grassroots Development. Kumarian. West Hartford.

Dia, Mamadou (1996): Africa's Management in the 1990s and Beyond: Reconciling Indigenous and Transplanted Institutions. World Bank. Washington, D.C.

**Drucker, Peter (1990):** Managing the Non-Profit Organization: Principles and Practices. Harper Collins. New York.

Eastern African Support Unit for NGOs (EASUN). (1994): Policy and Strategy for Institutional and Organisational Development of NGOs. EASUN mimeo. Arusha.

Edwards, Michael and David Hulme (eds.) (1995): Non-Governmental Organisations – Performance and Accountability: Beyond the Magic Bullet. Earthscan. London.

Edwards, Michael and David Hulme (1996): Too Close for Comfort? The Impact of Official Aid on Non-governmental Organizations. World Development. Vol. 24. No. 6. (London: Pergamon)

Fowler, Alan (1988): Non-governmental Organisations in Africa: Achieving Comparative Advantage in Relief and Micro-development. IDS Discussion Paper. No. 249. (Brighton: IDS)

Fowler, A. (1992): Institutional Development and NGOs in Africa Policy Perspectives for European Development Agencies, INTRAC, Novib. Oxford.

Fowler, A. (1992): Building Partnerships between Northern and Southern Development NGOs: Issues for the Nineties. Development. Fowler, Alan (1995): Strengthening the Role of Voluntary Development Organisations: Nine Policy Issues Facing Official Aid Agencies. in ODC & Synergos Institute.

Fowler, Alan (1996): Demonstrating NGO performance: problems and possibilities. Development in Practice. Volume 6, Number 1, 58–69. Oxfam UK and Ireland. Oxford.

Fowler, Alan (1997): Striking a Balance: A Guide to Enhancing the Effectiveness of Non-Governmental Organisations in International Development. Earthscan. London.

Fowler, Alan with Piers Campbell and Brian Pratt (1992): Institutional Development & NGOs in Africa: Policy Perspectives for European Development Agencies. INTRAC. Oxford.

Hailey, John (1995): International Organisational Assessment: Lessons from Development Agencies and International NGOs. (Paper presented to the British Academy of Management Annual Conference: September 1995).

James, R. (1994): Strengthening the Capacity of Southern NGO Partners. INTRAC Occasional Papers No. 5. INTRAC Oxford.

Kruse, Stein-Erik, Timo Kyllônen, Satu Ojanper, Roger Riddell and Jean Vielajus (1997): Searching for Impact and Methods: NGO Evaluation Synthesis Study. (forthcoming: available via http://www.valt.hel-sinki.fi/ids/ngo)

Muchunguzi, Dennis & Scott Milne (1995): Perspectives from the South: A Study on Partnership. AFREDA, Dar es Salaam.

Riddell, R. & A. Bebbington (1995): Developing Country NGOs and Donor Governments: Report to the Overseas Development Administration. ODI. London.

Tvedt, Terje (1995): NGOs as a Channel in Development Aid: The Norwegian System. Centre for Development Studies. Bergen.

van Dijk, M.P. (1995): The Effectiveness of NGOs: Insights from the Danish, British and Dutch Impact Studies. in Hanisch, Rolf and Rodger Wegner (eds.). Nichtregierungs-organisationen und Entwicklung. Deutschen Ubersee-Institut. Hamburg.

### **EVALUATION REPORTS**

1.87	The Water Supply Programme in Western Province,	3.96	The Norwegian People's Aid Mine Clearance Project
2.87	Zambia Sosio-kulturelle forhold i bistanden	4.96	in Cambodia  Democratic Global Civil Governance Report of the
3.87	Summary Findings of 23 Evaluation Reports	110000	1995 Benchmark Survey of NGOs
4.87	NORAD's Provisions for Investment Support	5.96	Evaluation of the Yearbook Human Rights
5.87	Multilateral bistand gjennom FN-systemet		in Developing Countries
6.87	Promoting Imports from Developing Countries	Towns of the last	
1		1.97	Evaluation of Norwegian Assistance to Prevent
1.88	UNIFEM - United Nations Development Fund for	2.07	and Control HIV/AIDS
200	Women The Norwagian Multi Bilatoral Programma under	2.97	«Kultursjokk og korrektiv» – Evaluering av UD/NORADs studiereiser for lærere
2.88	The Norwegian Multi-Bilateral Programme under UNFPA	3.97	Evaluation of decentralisation and development
3.88	Rural Roads Maintenance, Mbeya and Tanga Regions,	4.97	Evaluation of Norwegian Assistance to Peace,
	Tanzania	ALC: MASS	Reconciliation and Rehabilitation in Mozambique
4.88	Import Support, Tanzania	5.97	Aid to Basic Education in Africa - Opportunities
5.88	Nordic Technical Assistance Personnel to Eastern		and Constraints
	Africa	6.97	Norwegian Church Aid's Humanitarian and Peace
6.88	Good Aid for Women?	7.07	making Work in Mali
7.88	Soil Science Fellowship Course in Norway	7.97	Aid as a tool for promotion of human rights and democracy: What can Norway do?
1.89	Parallel Financing and Mixed Credits	8.97	Evaluation of the Nordic Africa Institute, Uppsala
2.89	The Women's Grant. Desk Study Review	9.97	Evaluation of Norwegian Assistance to Worldview
3.89	The Norwegian Volunteer Service		International Foundation
4.89	Fisheries Research Vessel - "Dr. Fridtjof Nansen"	10.97	Review of Norwegian Assistance to IPS
5.89	Institute of Development Management, Tanzania	11.97	Evaluation of Norwegian Humanitarian Assistance
6.89	DUHs forskningsprogrammer		to the Sudan
7.89	Rural Water Supply, Zimbabwe	12.97	Cooperation for Health Development
8.89	Commodity Import Programme, Zimbabwe		WHO's support to programmes at country level
9.89	Dairy Sector Support, Zimbabwe	1.98	«Twinning for Development» Institutional
1.90	Mini-Hydropower Plants, Lesotho	1.50	Cooperation between Public Institutions in Norway
2.90	Operation and Maintenance in Development		and the South
19106	Assistance	2.98	Institutional Cooperation between Sokoine and
3.90	Telecommunications in SADCC Countries		Norwegian Agricultural Universities
4.90	Energy support in SADCC Countries	3.98	Development through Institutions? Institutional
5.90	International Research and Training Institute for		Development promoted by Norwegian Private
6.00	Advancement of Women (INSTRAW)	1.00	Companies and Consulting Firm  Development through Institutions? Institutional
6.90 7.90	Socio-cultural Conditions in Development Assistance Non-Project Financial Assistance to Mozambique	4.98	Development through Institutions? Institutional  Development promoted by Norwegian
1.29	Non-Froject i manerar resistance to riozamorque		Non-Governmental Organisations
1.91	Hjelp til selvhjelp og levedyktig utvikling	5.98	Development through Institutions? Institutional
100000			
2.91	Diploma Courses at the Norwegian Institute of		Development in Norwegian Bilateral Assistance.
	Technology		Development in Norwegian Bilateral Assistance. Synthesis Report
3.91	Technology The Women's Grant in Bilateral Assistance		
	Technology The Women's Grant in Bilateral Assistance Hambantota Integrated Rural Development		
3.91 4.91	Technology The Women's Grant in Bilateral Assistance Hambantota Integrated Rural Development Programme, Sri Lanka		
3.91	Technology The Women's Grant in Bilateral Assistance Hambantota Integrated Rural Development		
3.91 4.91 5.91	Technology The Women's Grant in Bilateral Assistance Hambantota Integrated Rural Development Programme, Sri Lanka The Special Grant for Environment and Development		
3.91 4.91	Technology The Women's Grant in Bilateral Assistance Hambantota Integrated Rural Development Programme, Sri Lanka		
3.91 4.91 5.91 1.92	Technology The Women's Grant in Bilateral Assistance Hambantota Integrated Rural Development Programme, Sri Lanka The Special Grant for Environment and Development NGOs as partners in health care, Zambia		
3.91 4.91 5.91 1.92 2.92	Technology The Women's Grant in Bilateral Assistance Hambantota Integrated Rural Development Programme, Sri Lanka The Special Grant for Environment and Development NGOs as partners in health care, Zambia The Sahel-Sudan-Ethiopia Programme		
3.91 4.91 5.91 1.92 2.92 3.92	Technology The Women's Grant in Bilateral Assistance Hambantota Integrated Rural Development Programme, Sri Lanka The Special Grant for Environment and Development  NGOs as partners in health care, Zambia The Sahel-Sudan-Ethiopia Programme De private organisasjonene som kanal for norsk bistand, Fase1		
3.91 4.91 5.91 1.92 2.92 3.92	Technology The Women's Grant in Bilateral Assistance Hambantota Integrated Rural Development Programme, Sri Lanka The Special Grant for Environment and Development  NGOs as partners in health care, Zambia The Sahel-Sudan-Ethiopia Programme De private organisasjonene som kanal for norsk bistand, Fase1  Internal learning from evaluation and reviews		
3.91 4.91 5.91 1.92 2.92 3.92 1.93 2.93	Technology The Women's Grant in Bilateral Assistance Hambantota Integrated Rural Development Programme, Sri Lanka The Special Grant for Environment and Development  NGOs as partners in health care, Zambia The Sahel-Sudan-Ethiopia Programme De private organisasjonene som kanal for norsk bistand, Fase1  Internal learning from evaluation and reviews Macroeconomic impacts of import support to Tanzania		
3.91 4.91 5.91 1.92 2.92 3.92	Technology The Women's Grant in Bilateral Assistance Hambantota Integrated Rural Development Programme, Sri Lanka The Special Grant for Environment and Development  NGOs as partners in health care, Zambia The Sahel-Sudan-Ethiopia Programme De private organisasjonene som kanal for norsk bistand, Fase I  Internal learning from evaluation and reviews Macroeconomic impacts of import support to Tanzania Garantiordning for investeringer i og eksport		
3.91 4.91 5.91 1.92 2.92 3.92 1.93 2.93 3.93	Technology The Women's Grant in Bilateral Assistance Hambantota Integrated Rural Development Programme, Sri Lanka The Special Grant for Environment and Development  NGOs as partners in health care, Zambia The Sahel-Sudan-Ethiopia Programme De private organisasjonene som kanal for norsk bistand, Fase1  Internal learning from evaluation and reviews Macroeconomic impacts of import support to Tanzania Garantiordning for investeringer i og eksport til utviklingsland		
3.91 4.91 5.91 1.92 2.92 3.92 1.93 2.93	Technology The Women's Grant in Bilateral Assistance Hambantota Integrated Rural Development Programme, Sri Lanka The Special Grant for Environment and Development  NGOs as partners in health care, Zambia The Sahel-Sudan-Ethiopia Programme De private organisasjonene som kanal for norsk bistand, Fase I  Internal learning from evaluation and reviews Macroeconomic impacts of import support to Tanzania Garantiordning for investeringer i og eksport		
3.91 4.91 5.91 1.92 2.92 3.92 1.93 2.93 3.93 4.93	Technology The Women's Grant in Bilateral Assistance Hambantota Integrated Rural Development Programme, Sri Lanka The Special Grant for Environment and Development  NGOs as partners in health care, Zambia The Sahel-Sudan-Ethiopia Programme De private organisasjonene som kanal for norsk bistand, Fase1  Internal learning from evaluation and reviews Macroeconomic impacts of import support to Tanzania Garantiordning for investeringer i og eksport til utviklingsland Capacity-Building in Development Cooperation Towards integration and recipient responsibility		
3.91 4.91 5.91 1.92 2.92 3.92 1.93 2.93 3.93 4.93	Technology The Women's Grant in Bilateral Assistance Hambantota Integrated Rural Development Programme, Sri Lanka The Special Grant for Environment and Development  NGOs as partners in health care, Zambia The Sahel-Sudan-Ethiopia Programme De private organisasjonene som kanal for norsk bistand, Fase1  Internal learning from evaluation and reviews Macroeconomic impacts of import support to Tanzania Garantiordning for investeringer i og eksport til utviklingsland Capacity-Building in Development Cooperation Towards integration and recipient responsibility  Evaluation of World Food Programme		
3.91 4.91 5.91 1.92 2.92 3.92 1.93 2.93 3.93 4.93	Technology The Women's Grant in Bilateral Assistance Hambantota Integrated Rural Development Programme, Sri Lanka The Special Grant for Environment and Development NGOs as partners in health care, Zambia The Sahel-Sudan-Ethiopia Programme De private organisasjonene som kanal for norsk bistand, Fase l  Internal learning from evaluation and reviews Macroeconomic impacts of import support to Tanzania Garantiordning for investeringer i og eksport til utviklingsland Capacity-Building in Development Cooperation Towards integration and recipient responsibility  Evaluation of World Food Programme Evaluation of the Norwegian Junior Expert		
3.91 4.91 5.91 1.92 2.92 3.92 1.93 2.93 3.93 4.93	Technology The Women's Grant in Bilateral Assistance Hambantota Integrated Rural Development Programme, Sri Lanka The Special Grant for Environment and Development  NGOs as partners in health care, Zambia The Sahel-Sudan-Ethiopia Programme De private organisasjonene som kanal for norsk bistand, Fase1  Internal learning from evaluation and reviews Macroeconomic impacts of import support to Tanzania Garantiordning for investeringer i og eksport til utviklingsland Capacity-Building in Development Cooperation Towards integration and recipient responsibility  Evaluation of World Food Programme		
3.91 4.91 5.91 1.92 2.92 3.92 1.93 2.93 3.93 4.93	Technology The Women's Grant in Bilateral Assistance Hambantota Integrated Rural Development Programme, Sri Lanka The Special Grant for Environment and Development NGOs as partners in health care, Zambia The Sahel-Sudan-Ethiopia Programme De private organisasjonene som kanal for norsk bistand, Fase1  Internal learning from evaluation and reviews Macroeconomic impacts of import support to Tanzania Garantiordning for investeringer i og eksport til utviklingsland Capacity-Building in Development Cooperation Towards integration and recipient responsibility  Evaluation of World Food Programme Evaluation of the Norwegian Junior Expert Programme with UN Organisations		
3.91 4.91 5.91 1.92 2.92 3.92 1.93 2.93 3.93 4.93 1.94 2.94	Technology The Women's Grant in Bilateral Assistance Hambantota Integrated Rural Development Programme, Sri Lanka The Special Grant for Environment and Development  NGOs as partners in health care, Zambia The Sahel-Sudan-Ethiopia Programme De private organisasjonene som kanal for norsk bistand, Fase l  Internal learning from evaluation and reviews Macroeconomic impacts of import support to Tanzania Garantiordning for investeringer i og eksport til utviklingsland Capacity-Building in Development Cooperation Towards integration and recipient responsibility  Evaluation of World Food Programme Evaluation of the Norwegian Junior Expert Programme with UN Organisations  Technical Cooperation in Transition		
3.91 4.91 5.91 1.92 2.92 3.92 1.93 2.93 3.93 4.93	Technology The Women's Grant in Bilateral Assistance Hambantota Integrated Rural Development Programme, Sri Lanka The Special Grant for Environment and Development NGOs as partners in health care, Zambia The Sahel-Sudan-Ethiopia Programme De private organisasjonene som kanal for norsk bistand, Fase l  Internal learning from evaluation and reviews Macroeconomic impacts of import support to Tanzania Garantiordning for investeringer i og eksport til utviklingsland Capacity-Building in Development Cooperation Towards integration and recipient responsibility  Evaluation of World Food Programme Evaluation of the Norwegian Junior Expert Programme with UN Organisations  Technical Cooperation in Transition Evaluering av FN-sambandet i Norge		
3.91 4.91 5.91 1.92 2.92 3.92 1.93 2.93 3.93 4.93 1.94 2.94	Technology The Women's Grant in Bilateral Assistance Hambantota Integrated Rural Development Programme, Sri Lanka The Special Grant for Environment and Development  NGOs as partners in health care, Zambia The Sahel-Sudan-Ethiopia Programme De private organisasjonene som kanal for norsk bistand, Fase l  Internal learning from evaluation and reviews Macroeconomic impacts of import support to Tanzania Garantiordning for investeringer i og eksport til utviklingsland Capacity-Building in Development Cooperation Towards integration and recipient responsibility  Evaluation of World Food Programme Evaluation of the Norwegian Junior Expert Programme with UN Organisations  Technical Cooperation in Transition		
3.91 4.91 5.91 1.92 2.92 3.92 1.93 2.93 3.93 4.93 1.94 2.94 1.95 2.95 3.95 3.95 3.95 3.95	Technology The Women's Grant in Bilateral Assistance Hambantota Integrated Rural Development Programme, Sri Lanka The Special Grant for Environment and Development NGOs as partners in health care, Zambia The Sahel-Sudan-Ethiopia Programme De private organisasjonene som kanal for norsk bistand, Fase I  Internal learning from evaluation and reviews Macroeconomic impacts of import support to Tanzania Garantiordning for investeringer i og eksport til utviklingsland Capacity-Building in Development Cooperation Towards integration and recipient responsibility  Evaluation of World Food Programme Evaluation of the Norwegian Junior Expert Programme with UN Organisations  Technical Cooperation in Transition Evaluering av FN-sambandet i Norge NGOs as a channel in development aid Rapport fra presentasjonsmøte av "Evalueringen av de frivillige organisasjoner"		
3.91 4.91 5.91 1.92 2.92 3.92 1.93 2.93 3.93 4.93 1.94 2.94 1.95 2.95 3.95	Technology The Women's Grant in Bilateral Assistance Hambantota Integrated Rural Development Programme, Sri Lanka The Special Grant for Environment and Development NGOs as partners in health care, Zambia The Sahel-Sudan-Ethiopia Programme De private organisasjonene som kanal for norsk bistand, Fase1  Internal learning from evaluation and reviews Macroeconomic impacts of import support to Tanzania Garantiordning for investeringer i og eksport til utviklingsland Capacity-Building in Development Cooperation Towards integration and recipient responsibility  Evaluation of World Food Programme Evaluation of the Norwegian Junior Expert Programme with UN Organisations  Technical Cooperation in Transition Evaluering av FN-sambandet i Norge NGOs as a channel in development aid Rapport fra presentasjonsmøte av "Evalueringen av de frivillige organisasjoner" Rural Development and Local Government in		
3.91 4.91 5.91 1.92 2.92 3.92 1.93 2.93 3.93 4.93 1.94 2.94 1.95 2.95 3.95 3.95 3.95 3.95 3.95 3.95	Technology The Women's Grant in Bilateral Assistance Hambantota Integrated Rural Development Programme, Sri Lanka The Special Grant for Environment and Development NGOs as partners in health care, Zambia The Sahel-Sudan-Ethiopia Programme De private organisasjonene som kanal for norsk bistand, Fase1  Internal learning from evaluation and reviews Macroeconomic impacts of import support to Tanzania Garantiordning for investeringer i og eksport til utviklingsland Capacity-Building in Development Cooperation Towards integration and recipient responsibility  Evaluation of World Food Programme Evaluation of the Norwegian Junior Expert Programme with UN Organisations  Technical Cooperation in Transition Evaluering av FN-sambandet i Norge NGOs as a channel in development aid Rapport fra presentasjonsmøte av "Evalueringen av de frivillige organisasjoner" Rural Development and Local Government in Tanzania		
3.91 4.91 5.91 1.92 2.92 3.92 1.93 2.93 3.93 4.93 1.94 2.94 1.95 2.95 3.95 3.95 3.95 3.95	Technology The Women's Grant in Bilateral Assistance Hambantota Integrated Rural Development Programme, Sri Lanka The Special Grant for Environment and Development NGOs as partners in health care, Zambia The Sahel-Sudan-Ethiopia Programme De private organisasjonene som kanal for norsk bistand, Fase l  Internal learning from evaluation and reviews Macroeconomic impacts of import support to Tanzania Garantiordning for investeringer i og eksport til utviklingsland Capacity-Building in Development Cooperation Towards integration and recipient responsibility  Evaluation of World Food Programme Evaluation of the Norwegian Junior Expert Programme with UN Organisations  Technical Cooperation in Transition Evaluering av FN-sambandet i Norge NGOs as a channel in development aid Rapport fra presentasjonsmøte av "Evalueringen av de frivillige organisasjoner" Rural Development and Local Government in Tanzania Integration of Environmental Concerns into		
3.91 4.91 5.91 1.92 2.92 3.92 1.93 2.93 3.93 4.93 1.94 2.94 1.95 2.95 3.95 3.95 3.95 3.95 3.95 3.95	Technology The Women's Grant in Bilateral Assistance Hambantota Integrated Rural Development Programme, Sri Lanka The Special Grant for Environment and Development NGOs as partners in health care, Zambia The Sahel-Sudan-Ethiopia Programme De private organisasjonene som kanal for norsk bistand, Fase1  Internal learning from evaluation and reviews Macroeconomic impacts of import support to Tanzania Garantiordning for investeringer i og eksport til utviklingsland Capacity-Building in Development Cooperation Towards integration and recipient responsibility  Evaluation of World Food Programme Evaluation of the Norwegian Junior Expert Programme with UN Organisations  Technical Cooperation in Transition Evaluering av FN-sambandet i Norge NGOs as a channel in development aid Rapport fra presentasjonsmøte av "Evalueringen av de frivillige organisasjoner" Rural Development and Local Government in Tanzania		
3.91 4.91 5.91 1.92 2.92 3.92 1.93 2.93 3.93 4.93 1.94 2.94 1.95 2.95 3.95 3.95 3.95 3.95 3.95 3.95	Technology The Women's Grant in Bilateral Assistance Hambantota Integrated Rural Development Programme, Sri Lanka The Special Grant for Environment and Development NGOs as partners in health care, Zambia The Sahel-Sudan-Ethiopia Programme De private organisasjonene som kanal for norsk bistand, Fase l  Internal learning from evaluation and reviews Macroeconomic impacts of import support to Tanzania Garantiordning for investeringer i og eksport til utviklingsland Capacity-Building in Development Cooperation Towards integration and recipient responsibility  Evaluation of World Food Programme Evaluation of the Norwegian Junior Expert Programme with UN Organisations  Technical Cooperation in Transition Evaluering av FN-sambandet i Norge NGOs as a channel in development aid Rapport fra presentasjonsmøte av "Evalueringen av de frivillige organisasjoner" Rural Development and Local Government in Tanzania Integration of Environmental Concerns into Norwegian Bilateral Development Assistance:		
3.91 4.91 5.91 1.92 2.92 3.92 1.93 2.93 3.93 4.93 1.94 2.94 1.95 2.95 3.95 3.95 3.95 3.95 3.95 3.95 3.95 3	Technology The Women's Grant in Bilateral Assistance Hambantota Integrated Rural Development Programme, Sri Lanka The Special Grant for Environment and Development NGOs as partners in health care, Zambia The Sahel-Sudan-Ethiopia Programme De private organisasjonene som kanal for norsk bistand, Fase1  Internal learning from evaluation and reviews Macroeconomic impacts of import support to Tanzania Garantiordning for investeringer i og eksport til utviklingsland Capacity-Building in Development Cooperation Towards integration and recipient responsibility  Evaluation of World Food Programme Evaluation of the Norwegian Junior Expert Programme with UN Organisations  Technical Cooperation in Transition Evaluering av FN-sambandet i Norge NGOs as a channel in development aid Rapport fra presentasjonsmote av "Evalueringen av de frivillige organisasjoner"  Rural Development and Local Government in Tanzania Integration of Environmental Concerns into Norwegian Bilateral Development Assistance: Policies and Performance NORAD's Support of the Remote Area Development Programme (RADP) in Botswana		
3.91 4.91 5.91 1.92 2.92 3.92 1.93 2.93 3.93 4.93 1.94 2.94 1.95 2.95 3.95 3.95 3.95 3.95 3.95 3.95 3.95 3	Technology The Women's Grant in Bilateral Assistance Hambantota Integrated Rural Development Programme, Sri Lanka The Special Grant for Environment and Development NGOs as partners in health care, Zambia The Sahel-Sudan-Ethiopia Programme De private organisasjonene som kanal for norsk bistand, Fase1  Internal learning from evaluation and reviews Macroeconomic impacts of import support to Tanzania Garantiordning for investeringer i og eksport til utviklingsland Capacity-Building in Development Cooperation Towards integration and recipient responsibility  Evaluation of World Food Programme Evaluation of the Norwegian Junior Expert Programme with UN Organisations  Technical Cooperation in Transition Evaluering av FN-sambandet i Norge NGOs as a channel in development aid Rapport fra presentasjonsmøte av "Evalueringen av de frivillige organisasjoner"  Rural Development and Local Government in Tanzania Integration of Environmental Concerns into Norwegian Bilateral Development Assistance: Policies and Performance NORAD's Support of the Remote Area Development		

